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CRIME AND ITS EFFECT ON SMALL BUSINESS

THURSDAY, APRIL 21, 1077

House or REpRESENTATIVES,
STUBCOMMITIEE ON SPECIAL SMALL BUSINESS PROBLEMS
or THE COMMITTEE 0N SMALL BusiNess,
Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 9 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room 2359,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Marty Russo (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RUSS0

Mz, Russo. The Subcommittee on Special Small Business Problems
will come to order.

This morning’s heuring begins a subcommittee investigation of crime
and its eficet on America’s small businesses. During our investigation,
we will study crime’s impact upon the much-beleaguered small bus-
inessman and woman, We will receive testimony on the various types
of crime small businesses must combat : Burglary, robbery, vandalism,
shoplifting, employee theft, bad checks, arson, and street gang intimi-
dation.

Why are we launching thisinvestigation ¢ )

Let me quote a few sentences from a very telling letter that I re-
ceived from a former small businessman in my home State of Illinois:

In 1970 I had three women's apparel shops operating in the Hyde Park aven
of Chicago in Norridge on the city’s novthwest side. Heavy shoplifting losses,
primarily at the Hyde Park store, required the installntion of elecironic anti-
shoplifting devices at that store. An inercase in Hyde Park arex burglaries
and vandalism caused a rapid rise to insurance rates—gates had to be used
around the windows for some time—and expensive sonic ADT services were
required by the insurance currier. . .. The continued inventory shortages, cou-
pled with the heavy expenses . . . eventually led me to my loss of a business
that had operated for 16 years, and I lost my family's investment in the business
and was burdened personally with huge debt.

I operated a good business in terms of service, selection, price, aud community
involvement, The forces of crime, vandalism, and insensitivity to the problems
of the victim destroyed all that had been built. .

I indeed wish you and your committee success in focusing public attention
to this problem, which assuredly is costing the American publie billions of dol-
lars yearly. I hope, also, that the Federal Government can be of aid to the small
businegs community hefore it is driven out of existence,

Seven days a week, 52 weeks a year, thousands of small business-
men and women throughout the Nation are fighting the fight for
survival that the gentleman who wrote me unfortunately lost. Our
mission is to find out the seriousness of this problem and then assess
the Federal Government’s future role in helping combat crime against
small business.

(1)
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I am very pleased that the Honorable Clarence M. Kelley, the Direc-
tor of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, has talken time from his
crowded agenda to be with us this morning and present us with an
overview of current crime trends and implications for the future. Be-
fore asking Mr. Kelley to begin his testimony, I would ask if any
other members would like to make any opening comments? )

Mz, Broomrienp. 1 would like to congratulate you for scheduling
these hearings. I think they are very important and timely, and I
think it is a great honor for our committee to have the Director of
the BT here this morning. e is a man I have had great respeet and
admiration for.

1t is nice of you to come niere and give us your views on this im-
portant problem. Thank you.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Skelton?

Mr. Sxerrox. My comment is that it is certainly good to see my
fellow Missourian, Mr. Kelley, and we look forward to his testimony.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Ireland ¢

Mpr. Ireraxn. We are delighted to have Mr. Kelley with us. I think
we ave off to a good start and T compliment you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Russo. Would you proceed with your statement? We certainly
appreciate your taking the time out to be here.

TESTIMONY OF HON. CLARENCE M. KELLEY, DIRECTOR, FED-
ERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION; ACCOMPANIED BY TERRY
0'CONNOR, SPECIAL AGENT, FBI HEADQUARTERS

Mr. Kerey. I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to be here this
morning. It is always most satisfying to participate in an effort aimed
at reducing crime,

Crime in this Nation has reached an intolerable level. Because it
has, crime reduction must be a national priority. The severity of the
crime problem is, of course, reflected in statistics. In 1975, the last year
for which we have complete FBI uniform crime reports figures, there
were 5,282 serious crimes—murders, forcible rapes, robberies, burglar-
ies, larcenies, aggravated assaults, and motor vehicle thefts—reported
for every 100,000 Americans.

Last month we released the preliminary uniform crime reports fig-
ures for 1976. They reflected that despite percentage decreases in some
categories of serious crime reported last year, the overall level of seri-
ous crime in 1976 remained the same as that reported in 1973,

But statistics are abstract. A more significant indicator of the extent
of the crime problem is the fear of crime being expressed by residents
of our inner cities and even by residents of our suburban and rural
areas—areas that were once considered sanctuaries from crime.

Crime is eroding the quality of life in this Nation. It is exacting a
deadful physical, psychological, and financial toll on its victims and
on those whose lives touch its victims.

I believe that, as indicated by the heartening trend in the uniform
crime reports figures, we have perhaps turned the corner in the strug-
gle to reduce crime. But as we continue the struggle to force crime
down to a tolerable level, we must bear in mind that the fight is far—
in fact, very far—from being won.




We are naturally concerned with reducing the street crime about
which we read and hear daily. These include the despicable muggings
committed against our elderly, and the shameless, vicious rapes com-
mitted against our women, But we must also be most concerned, as
you are, with reducing crimes committed against our businesses, par-
ticularly our small businesses.

Businesses are not merely buildings or organizations. Businesses are
people. And when crimes are committed against businesses, they are
committed against people. Sometimes the effects on those people are
quite tragic, as when an employee of a filling station or liquor store is
killed or wounded during a robbery.

Other crimes do not have the same readily apparent effects on those
owning or employed in small businesses as does a shooting during a
robbery, but their effects are still devastating or costly.

When a business must shut down because funds have been embezzled
or because the owner has been swindled by perpetrators of a fraudu-
lent scheme, people suffer. At the very least, the employees of the
business lose their jobs. ‘

Businesses are not only made up of people; they serve people as
well. Crimes committed against a business also affect its customers.

When a business must charge higher prices to compensate for losses
resulting from shoplifting or employee theft, its customers must pay
tribute to crime in the form of those increased prices.

Uniform erime reports statistics from 1975 give us an idea of the
magnitude and nature of certain crimes against businesges. Certainly
not all of the vietim businesses were small; but many were, and these
statistics should consequently be instructive concerning crimes com-
mitted against such enterprises.

In 1975, 63,491 robberies were committed against commercial houses;
17,177 against gas or service stations; and 24,064 against chain stores.

During the same year there were 933,950 nonresidential burglaries
reported. These included burglaries of stoves and offices. 769,716 of
these burglaries occurred at night and 164,234 during the day.

Also during 1975, there were 545,545 incidents of shoplifting
reported, ;

‘We do not hawe yet specifie figureg concerning these same violations
committed in 1975. At this time T can report only that based on the
preliminary 1976 uniform crime reports released last month, robberies
in general decreased 10 percent and burglaries 5 pevcent. Larceny-
thefts, which include shoplifting, increased 5 percent.

Of course law enforcement on the local, State, and Federal level
direets considerable investigative effort toward the solution of the
violations I have just mentioned.

The FBI investigates numerous crimes that frequently affect small
businesses. For instance, it investigates thefts from interstate ship-
ments and violations of the Interstate Tranportation of Stolen Prop-
erty Statute.

Our investigative efforts are also directed at other violations that
often afflict small businesses. Organized crime, for instance, sees small
business as fertile ground for its eriminal enterprises. Two cases come
to mind in this regard. Both of them involved west coast underworld
-operations.
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In one case, racketeers in the Sherman Oaks, Calif. arvea contacted
local businessmen in an attempt to shake down, defraud, and illegally
collect money—tribute which, depending on the size of the business,
ranged from $150 to $3,000.

As a result of investigation conducted by the FBI, a number of per-
sons involved in this scheme were named in indictments handed down
in 1974 charging them with violations of the Racketeer Influenced and
Corrupt Organizations Statute, the Extortianate Credit Transactions
Statute, and other related statutes. Three of these individuals, all top
hoodlum leaders, were among those subsequently convicted and sen-
tenced for their parts in these crimes.

In a separate case, FBI investigation led to indictments which were
returned against two individuals charging them with using extortion,
arson, and bombing to force grease haulers and processors in southern
California to pay “protection moncy.” Both of these individuals were
subsequently convicted of and sentenced for violation of the Racketeer
Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Statute.

Some racketeers are subtler than those involved in the crimes I have
just mentioned. One of their more sophisticated schemes starts when
racketeers purchase a processing business, The processing operation
buys materials from small legitimate businesses and “sells” its finished
product to wholesale or retail outlets also controlled by the racleteers.
These racketeer-owned wholesale and retail outlets are ther made pre-
ferred creditors through manipulations of account.

After a period of time, the processing operation, according to plan,
declares bankruptcy. When this “bust out” operation, as it is called,
finally comes to fruition, funds distributed through the bankruptcy
proceedings go to the racketeer-controlled wholesalers and retailers.
The legitimate small businesses which supplied the raw materials are
left with uncollectable accounts receivable. -

Small businesses are victims of the white-collar criminal, as well.
These offenders are not always the embezzler or check passer that we
usually envision in this role, Many accomplished swindlers also vie-
timize small businesses. )

One ploy they use is the advance fee scheme. Those most vulnerable
to this swindle are businessmen who, particularly when money is tight,
cannot obtain financing for projects from conventional sources of
funds like banks and mortgage companies. The “advance fee” man is
an individual who sets up an organization purely for the purpose of
eliciting large broker’s fees from victims in return for false promises
of large amounts of quick, easy money. The “advance fee” man ap-
pears to be making arrangements to assist the victim in obtaining a
loan, thereby ostensibly fulfilling his obligation. When the loan ap-
parently falls through, the victim is often unaware that he has been
taken. The FBI investigates such fraudulent schemes under the pro-
visions of the Interstate Transportation of Stolen Property Statute.

Other businessmen are defrauded by individuals who peddle phony
distributorships or franchises. Sometimes they malke approaches
through mail or telephone subscriptions. Some violations of this sort
are investigated by the I'BI under the Fraud by Wire Statute.

Despite our investigative efforts, and those of others in law enforce-
ment, crimes against small businesses continue to proliferate.
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Because we have been raandated to do so, we will continue to vigor-
ously pursue our investigations of such matters, But investigation alone
is not the answer. Prevention must complement investigation in our
overall crime reduction strategy. In fact, like others in law enforce-
ment, I consider the prevention of crime to be preferable to after-the-
fact investigation as a means of achieving crime reduction. Simply
stated, I would prefer to help Americans, and American businesses,
avoid becoming crime victims rather than investigate crimes to which
citizens, or businesses, have fallen victim.

The ¥BI has, therefore, committed itself to fostering the practice of
erime resistance among citizens, business, and Government agencies
throughout this Nation, We are urging them, in unison with local law
enforcement where crimes outside our jurisdiction are concerned, to
resist crime in two ways. First and foremost, they must employ
measures, procedures, and strategies that will reduce their vulner-
ability to crime, Second, they must join with their police to form
an effective law enforcement team to respond to crime when it does
oceur,

The object is to make things much tougher for criminals, As we
do, we will truly be on the road to a safer America.

We are urging citizens to look to law enforcement for crime resist-
ance guidance, Kmong our brethern in law enforcement, we are stress-
ing that providing crime resistance guidance is as essential a law en-
forcement function as investigation and patrol. .

Fostering the practice of crime resistance among potential victims
of crimes investigated by the FBI is paramount among our crime
vesistance objectives, At the present time, there is at least 1 specially
trained crime resistance agen! in each of our 59 field offices, These
agents are working with citizenz, government agencies, snd businesses
to educate and assist them in implementing cost-effective, self-help
preventive measures.

The crime resistance agents are presently concentrating their efforts
primarily on businesses and government agencies experiencing serious
losses or other problems resulting from readily preventable crimes that
we investigate. Those victims or potential vietims will obviously bemne-
fit as their losses are reduced; but the public will also benefit as these
readily preventable cvimes are veduced and more agents ave freed to
devote their investigative attention to mors complex and more serious
criminal matters.

The crime resistance agents usually follow the same basic approach
as they work with business and industrial concerns to help them de-
velop programs that they—the businesses or industrial concerns—
can implement to reduce thefts and other crimes. The agents, after
discussing the advantages of better security with top management,
assist with data and vulnerability analysis and in formulating cost-
effective systems of countermeasures and procedures.

Most of these countermeasures and changes in procedures require
minor, if any, expenditures. Sometimes a company need only begin to
do such things as limit access to certain stock areas, segregate and
secure items of high value, mark nonexpendable items with company
identifiers and affix responsibility for security on management
personne..
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An important aspect of our cooperative m:imo resistance programs
with businesses is the evaluation of the effects of these endeavors.
These evaluations are important not only to measure reductions m
crime but to enable us to share the lessons we learn with others.

Even though the businesses with which the agents are \\‘0}'1{1113; &.t
present are predominantly large concerns, the principles tl%ey are
utilizing are as applicable to small businesses as they arc to Alzu ge cor-
‘porations. Some of the approaches utilized in crime 1‘eSlslanc‘e ploé

erams being developed to counter crimes affecting ;_,rox-’mmnuni1
“agencies—fraud and theft, for example—can also be adopted by sma
businesses. .

TWe have already achicved some notable successes as a result of our
crime resistance initiatives. . .

During the first 5 months of 1976, a west coast interstate carrier
suffered monthly losses due to theft and pilferage which averaged
$7,150. After receiving and implementing crime resistance recommen-
dations from our personnel, the company was able to reduce its
monthly losses to $1,720 although the tonnage it handled increased 26
percent. ‘ . .

Another company located in a large northeastern city experienced
.60 separate criminal incidents which resulted in a loss of merchandise
“with a total wholesale value of $830,365. A number of these losses were
‘investigated by the FBI under the Interstate Transportation of Stolen
Property Statute. Since recommendations made by our crime resistance
personnel were received and implemented by this firm several months

ago, the number of thefts has decreased substantially. )

‘An individual responsible for one theft that was committed was ap-
prehended. Following his arrest, he commented to the effect that it had
recently become virtually impossible to steal from the firm although
it had once been an easy mark.

One field office project aimed at helping small businesses, as well as
banks, is currently underway in South Carolina. There our crime
resistance personnel conducted a thorough survey of banks and food
retailers that were experiencing losses due to the acceptance of fraudu-
lent checks. The FBI investigates such matters under the Interstate
Transportation of Stolen Property Statute. Among other things, the
survey sought to determine the modus operandi of the checkpassers
and the nature of security measures utilized to thwart such crimes.

Based on the results of this survey, our Columbia office, in con-
junction with the bankers’ and food retailers’ associations 1n South
Carolina, has instituted a widespread campaign to educate banks and
food retailers concerning measures to reduce losses due to fraudulent

- checks.

The types of crimes to which we have addressed ourselves in the
above-mentioned project readily lend themselves to reduction through
prevention. )

We intend, however, to apply crime resistance to still other crimes.
For instance, we are currently formulating programs to assist po-
tential vietims of organized and white collar crimes. Among other
things, we want to make businessmen aware of the ways in which they
can recognize fraudulent schemes and possible extortion situations so

that they can avoid the pitfalls that would cause them to fall victim
to such crimes.
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Beyond our efforts in regard to crimes within our investlgat"wo_‘]}l-
risdiction, the FBI is pursuing two other crime resistance objectives
that ave pertinent to the business community. )

Tn one area we are “turning inward” to foster the practice of
erime resistance among our employees and their families, Some of
the things we ave doing in this regard include publishing crime safety
tips in our employee publications, arranging crime resistance presen-
tations and malking etchers available for the marking of property with
personal identifiers. ) o

e are encouraging labor and service organizations, as well as
businesses, to “turn inward” to help their members and employees
protect themselves from crime. Businesses with which we have dis-
cussed this concept have been most receptive. Beyond their desire to
help their organizational “families,” they understand that a safer:
employee is much happier and more productive. .

Tn still another and most important area, we are joining local law
enforcement to urge citizens to resist crime both individually and as
part of community anticrime programs, The FBI and four pohsc:, de-
partments recently concluded pilot projects begun in July 1975, i
which we successfully demonstrated that citizens, with guidance from
their police can resist and reduce crime through low-cost, self-help
crime resistance measures and strategies. )

" The key in each pilot project was the mobilization of the individual
citizens and segments of the community that could provide the time,
cnergy and funds necessary to reduce crime. Businesses were tremen-
dous resources in these projects. For example, in one project com-
munity, Birmingham, Ala, retailers and nvmerous repair shops
marked televisions and other items of personal property as part of the
pilot community’s endeavor to reduce trafficking in stolen property.

In an ongoing crime resistance project in San Francisco, Calif.,
businesses are distributing informative crime safety literature while
ather businesses, as in Birmingham, are marking items of personal
property for cutomers.

These ave but a few examples of the kinds of contributions a busi-
ness can make to a community crime resistance program. A business
that participates in such projects is helping itself as well as the com-
munity, for a safer community will undoubtedly be conducive to in-
croagect commerce, '

Businesses need not be crippled by crime just as citizens need not
resign themselves to constant fear of crime. There is a choice; and if
businesses, like citizens, combine with law enforcement to combatb
crime, we will surely have safer, more prosperous communities
throughout this great Nation.

Thank you. A

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much. Mr. Kelley, we certainly ap-
preciate your statement. )

I acknowledge the presence of another subcommittee chairman,
Mr.vAddabbo, for any comments he may make at this time,

Mr. Appasso. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the Direc-
tor’s statement. ,

It seems we have a very serious growth in crime against small busi--
ness and in particular a new form seems to be evolving. It appears to-
be young gangs engaging in extortion. Part of their actions have been




to resort to firebombings. I sit on the Appropriations Committee, in
which we try to get a little more investigative work on this firebomb-
ing problem which scems to be spreading throughout the country.

Does the FBI become involved where it appears there -are such
crimes as extortion and firebombing ?

Mzr. Keriey. The ATT people have the primary jurisdiction where
the offense of bombing is other than that which is terroristic, or in
other areas when it is possibly a matter of national security. In the
instance that you mentioned, sir, I would say that ATF has the pri-
mary jurisdiction, and we do not investigate those matters.

Insofar as the matter of extortion, of course we do have the broad
jurisdiction, and we do investigate where the extortion meets the
requirements of the statute. And the requirements of the statute gen-
erally are that the mails are used or the interstate systems of com-
hnunllcation are used. Many times we do extend ourselves in order to

o that.

A vocal threat would not be within the jurisdiction if spoken face
to face, and that is what ordinarily occurs in this type of a situation. I
have been informed of the concern of the people in your ares about
this problem, and I, as a matter of fact, was part of a hearing that was
hﬁld in New York where there were quite a number of discussions
about it.

T heard Mike Codd, the Commissioner, speak just the other day
about this. I do think they are at thes local level doing oglite a bit, I
can assure you that every bit of assistance we can possibly give, we
will do so. We are rather restricted in what we can do.

In the area of crime resistance about which I spoke, we are doing
quite a bit. We just the other day, last Monday as a matter of fact,
launched a new program under the acgis of the New York Police De-~
partment to make effective in the New York area these various pro-
grams we have already tried in pilot cities and other parts of the
country. I do feel that this program has a great deal of merit, and some
very sumple preventative measures might well afford a great deal of
protection to those people.

There is also in this a close affinity developed with the policemen
who ave very, very enthusiastic about doing their job if they feel
that their efforts are recognized. It is not unusual but it is true that
sometimes in the case of police they do not know whether the public
actually accepts them as in the sense that they are actually compli-
mented.

At any rate, with this program I hope that an ancillary benefit will
be the establishment of a better rapport between the police and the
people and in your interest area of small business. This is not an
Interest that is generated by favoring them and giving them a cup of
coffee and that type of thing but a genuine interest in working on a
common problem. So I say to you that I think that through this pro-
gram you might very well expect some relief from this problem.

Moy, Appasso. I appreciate your statement, but again, in Queens we
do have the auxiliary police, and we have great public relations be-
tween the business world and the business people in the community and
the police. But again, we have seen these firebombings and I am just
wondering whether this same problem is not going to creep into other
cities if the eriminals see there is nothing that is being done to stop
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it. Your assistance has been requested, and I am just wondering if you
have given some type of assistance, not necessarily in manpower but
whether, for example, your facilities have been made available to local
authorities. o

If this could be publicized in the city of New York or any major city,
possibly those ganglords may think twice—that this is not just a local
matter but a national problem. It is spreading, and it starts in the
suburban communities such as Queens. If it is not stopped it can easily
take hold in many other communities. I am just wondering whether
your actions in working within the city can become a little more visible
rather than, for examp%e, just private meetings with the Commissioner,
et cetera.

Mr. Kerrey. I tell you, Congressman, I am on the road quite a bit
trying to sell this program because I think that as o general theme of
law enforcement we should never forget the fact that we are in the
business of reducing crime. In almost every appearance that I make X
try to stress this becanse I think it has the base for a really good pos-
sibility of reducing crime. I do not want to be elementary about this,
but I think many times we forget that people not in the field of law
enforcement are really unaware of what it is, what is necessary to be
done in order to reduce crime. L

You are generally speaking about three methods. You have the
patrol which goes around in marked cars, and by virtue of visibility
1s a deterrent, to crime. People are not going to commit a crime with a
policeman nearby. You have the walking patrolman. That is a visible
arm of the law and that has a deterrent effect. You have not, however,
sufficient vehicles nor sufficient walking patrolmen to have very much
more deterrence. They have just about reached their capacity for
reducing crime.

Then you have the after-thie-fact type of an operation which is
called, generally, the detective or investigative work. They make ar-
rests, but unfortunately in a very small percentage of the numbers of
crimes, Then of course there are devices whereby some of the subjects
escape prosecution, and finally, there are those who go to jail. There are
some peopls who should go to jail. There is only one place for them
because they are habitual and confirmed criminals, and they have got
to go to jail,

The third method is substantially what you may call generally a
crime resistance program that depends on public awarveness. It has
been given little credit insofar as reducing crime, and we feel it should
be given more. As a matter of fact, it is now concluded that it is sup-
portive to the other two. I have been in this business for many years,
12 spent as chief of police. It appeared to me it is very substantial in
its effect if it is done right.

It is ordinarily the province of the FBI to get into something of
this type as much as 1t touches so visibly on local law enforcenment
jurisdictions. The first thing we had to do was convince the people we
were not meddling or interfering. Wé are trying to reduce crime, We
have started this in four pilot cities throughout the country by send-
ing the programs out. We have lumped all of the programs into a
project in San Francisco where they are having quite a number of
problems with crimes of violence. We have the complete assistance and
cooperation there of the local people. They are working with us hand
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in hand and arm in arm, and there is no feeling of disruptiveness or
anything of that type. It is a good, clean operation.

‘What may result from this? I think we are going to have substan-
tial reductions of crime if we can get across the idea that people can
‘protect themselves to a much greater extent if they just exercise a little
care, a little extra precaution about what they do. I do not guarantee
this. I do not say that it is going to be the panacea, but I do say many
things can be done like locking doors, for instance. I heard of one the
other day because it is an expediency. We found in one of the larger
cities it was determined that a number of these young gangs come by
some of the businesses, some of the small businesses at a certain time
in the afternoon. A pattern has been set. So they have decided from
3:00 to 4:00 o’clock they will close the door. That is a loss of perhaps
15 percent of their open time. By virtue of that measure they have
avoided the onslaught of the gang groups passing by.

Mu. Russo. I think one of the things the gentleman from New York
is trying to find out is how visible is the FBI in these particular
programs? ‘

For example, in San Francisco, you are making an effort. Is the
effort visible? Is the community awaic of it, and are the gang mem-
bers aware of it? We are wondering if you are helping in Queens and
how visible the help is. The fact that the FBI is involved in a particular
matter puts a certain aura on it and makes individuals a little nervous.
They commit fewer crimes because they know the FBI has a tremen-
dous record in law enforcement.

Mr. Kerimy. I know that. What I am trying to do is actually—I have
been called a pitchman. I am trying to put a pitch in to tell you the
manner in which the program is operating, and I am trying to get
a little bit from you. I have explained this many times. I do not know
whether or not many people buy it. There is no question whatsoever
in my mind as to whether it will do the job. I make a lot of speeches,
and we have a lot of other speeches made. I was in New York, and they
took photographs and publicized the meeting. Whether or not this
publicity is really effective I do not know. I would ask you if you would
consider a resoclution or some sort of a declaration from you that you
subscribe to this. I do not think that is too much to ask of you. I put
my pitch out, and that is what T am trying to do.

Mr. Apnaneo. The chairman has perfectly stated what we are look-
ing for. What you have stated is beautiful. It is utopia, and we are
trying to get the message for these people to become more realistic in
their fight against crime. They cannot do it strictly with the police
forces, In the city of New York the perpetrators of the erimes know or
read about the cutback in the police force. The policeman is not visible
because there has been a cutback, and again, it is your intervention and
your help that is needed. It is great to be at a meeting in New York
with Commissioner Codd and set these programs up, et cetera. But 1
think that it would be more important in the deterrence of crime if, at
this same meeting, you say, we are looking into these firebombings, if
Federal crimes have been committed, and we are going to be working
with the police force. When a kid veads that, that will be more impor-
tant than a local chamber of commerce meeting. All that is great, bub
right now when you see a growing cancer that starts with one fire-
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bombing and then you go through an area like Queens Boulevard
where you have four, five or six and nothing is done, 1o one is canght
and we know there is possible extortion. The police department is try-
ing to solve these cases, but these kids continue, There is possible Fed-
eral criminal violations involved.

Now, you say that ATEF has the basic responsibility, but we also
know there ig possible extortion involved. If the FBI is involved—-
even if it is just a slight involvement—it that matter is publicized I
think that would be a great deterrent, because that would be like seeing
a policeman standing out there in front of those doors.

Mr, Russo. The gentleman’s time hag expired. .

Mr, Broomfield?

Mr., Brooarierp, I want to compliment you on a very fine compre-
hensive statement. This obviously s a very difficult area. I want you to
lnow that I buy your pitched program, and I would like to have you.
as the pitch director. I would like to have you stay around as Director .
of the I'BI. I think this matter boils down pretty much like the energy
problem in this country. The problem is getting the people involved.
It is a whole thing of how do you get the people involved in doing
something? Your crime resistance agents ave good, but if people do
not cooperate and werk with law enforcement agencies it is awfully
hard to have a preventative program. I find very interesting what 1s -
happening right now in the District of Columbia area. Crime is now
moving out into the suburbs. You have a lot of people who leave doors
unlocked. How do you educate people that they have got to lock doors?

Tt seems to me 1t is elementary, but again, you must get the people .
involved. What I am wondering 1s if the FBI is getting cooperation
from businesses throughout the country as far as participating with
your agents?

My, Keriey, It has been phenomenal. T have been pleased by the re-
ception. It has been well received in business because it means money
in many cases, plus safety to their people. Insofar as the citizens, it
is primarily the duty of the officers and the agents who are on this
program to get around and talk with the people. This is particularly
true when a house is burglarized or there is a holdup some place. It
must not only be investigated but looked at from the standpoint of the
anatomy of the crime. :

What can you do in order to prevent yourself from falling victim
to another crime? It is not going to come overnight, but I think there
is substantial evidence of its success and that it has a great possibility
of being a success throughout the country. ~

Mz, Broomrrern. You have talked a great deal, and I agree with
you on the fact of preventative crime. But we are faced, according to
your record on 1975 figures, with just hard to believe statistics through-
out the country in so many different areas. I wondered if X could ask
another question with respect to the judiciary. Do you think there is
a problem as far as prosecuting people that are consistently involved
in these crimes? In other words, is that also a problem for you ?

Mr. Kerrey. It has been consistently a problem, but the courts have
been expanded. There are more people in jail which reflects an increase
in the number of sentences. I think the courts are meeting this problem.
As to whether they are providing a satistactory supply in the number-
of judges, I do not know. But they are making an effort to do so.
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There are additional efforts on the part of the prosecutors. We have
had some very fine written communications including books on this.
There is one by a man who has been a leader called “Thinking About
Crime,” which generally follows the theme that you have got to put
certain people in jail.

I think right now we have a much better understanding of the com-
plexities of crime. What I am selling is the fact that I think law
enforcement has done a great deal. The time has come for us as private
citizens to join in it, and we are willing to devote a lot of time and a
little money to encouraging citizen action. I really do not think the
money is necessary though. I do not think we need a great Federal
budget for this. I do not think we need a budget at all. A1l we have to
do is get the backing of constituted authority and legislative groups
and everyone who is generally interested in this problem to pitch in
and see what we can do for ourselves. I am dedicated to the proposition
that this will do a great deal toward stabilizing this situation and I
think it has some ancillary benefits. I do not know what else you can
do. The Congressman spoke of perhaps the FBI getting involved in
the investigation of extortions of small business in New York. The FBI
1s known to work on bank robberies. We still have a lot of bank rob-
beries; and if we publicized the fact that we were going to get the FBI
or ATF people out, they’d still bomb.

What we need is more care from our people so they make themselves
less susceptible to this type of thing,

Mr. Broonrierp. I think you are doing a very good job. I agree with
you that the money is not the most important aspect of this, but get-
ting people generally involved in concern about crime is, That is what
I think is so hard. It is a pschological problem we are faced with, and
it is the same problem that the President has with energy., And you
have the same problem with crime. -

Mr. Krriey. As a matter of fact, I think one of the difficulties as
far as this program is concerned is that it is too simple, People say this
hos heen Imown for years, Yes, but not practiced. The only way you
can get it practiced is to follow it carefully and closely on a continued
basis, That is the only way I know how to do that.

Mr, Broomrrerp, T congratulate you on your program.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Skelton ?

My, SkerTon. It is certainly a pleasure to welcome you to our com-
mittee, and it is a personal pleasure to see you again. I would like to
ask you a few questions if I might, sir.

I am encouraged by the fact that you feel that, as you say, we have
turned the corner in our crime statistics and in our crime rate. Can you
give us your reason for this? Is it a general return to morality, or is
there a change in economic conditions that causes this? I would be in-
terested in having your thoughts on that.

Mr, Kerury. 1 spoke of Mr, Wilson, who is the anthor of the book
“Thinking About Crime.” He has a feeling that the period from now
through the early 1980°s will be one of declining population of the
youngsters who commit most of the crimes. This effect will cause a
natural reduction in crimes. I subscribe to that, I think that there has
been a very measurable effect generated on crime because of citizen
crime resistance. I think the}'e has been a surge of the professionaliza-
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tion of police which has caused a decrease. Insofar as the effects of
crime which are the result of the formation of gangs and other things,.
those things are matters which I think the proféssional police can
handle. When a new type of activity comes up, they come up with
ways whereby sufficient control is exercised to cause it to diminish.

Iythink that truly we are around the corner. What we need to do is.
something farther down the block because being around the corner
does not bring it to a tolerable level. We have got much to do.

Mr. SgerTon. What can we do in the Congress to help encourage
more preventive measures?

I think this is a very admirable attempt on your part, sir, but what-
may we do?

Mr. Kerrgy, I invite your attention to this crime resistance program,
and if you desire we will give you further information about it. Hope-
fully, insofar as your comments, you appear to indicate that it is a
viable and potentially very productive program. We are not going
to ask for funds. We do have some other programs within it, and it is:
a rather complicated and somewhat sophisticated program.

For example, it goes into the schools. This is one area we have al-
ready tried, the mi§d1e grades—six, seven, and eight, It hag been very
effective. One of the things about it is that it brings about better
decorum in the classroom. It invites policemen in uniform there to
help with the program. It involves teachers thoroughly indoctrinated
in crime resistance. It involves the preparation of a course which is
not staid and dull and unacceptable. It has obviously become more
acceptable because when we first evaluated it as a possible course, the
kids were polled and they did not look at it with enthusiasm.

Now, they are quite enthusiastic about it. I think it is going to have
itn added effect by generating greater respect and recognition of the

aw,

Mr, Sxerron. Do you think we can encourage this teaching of the
basic role of Jaw from a congressional level ¢

My, Kerrey, Encourage the basic role of law ?

Mr., Sxrrzon. The teaching of it, yes, sir. :

Mr, Kerrey. This becomes an issue. We have contacted people in
HEW. We have contacted people in school systems. We have not met:
any obstacles, if there are any, If we do feel that there is a need, we
certainly will come to you. I think it is best that it should be a low-
profile thing without a swashbuckling type of approach and that it
be based on reason and a low budget. That is what we are going to do.

‘We will come to you if you feel you can help.

Mr. SxerroN, Thank you so much for your comments.

Mr. Russo, Mr. Marriott?

Mr. Magrrrorr. I have enjoyed listening to your report.

Let me ask you a couple of questions. First of all, is this racketeer-
ing really going on as much as you indicated in your report? Is there
still racketeering going on ang payoffs and protection money and
so on? Is that really going on to much of an extent today?

Mr. Kercey. Yes, sir, it is, It is just like every type of crime in the
more sophisticated area, and it appears that people succumb to the

ressure. That makes it much more attractive to the hoodlum to go
mto it. It is a fairly easy thing. I know from some of my experiences
that just a single statement is a very effective one. It is not as effective
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as it used to be, but criminals may make a statement that, “If you do-

not ]l)ayoﬂ the loan, we will kill you.”
There is something that grabs your attention when they sn? that.
But it no longer has become quite that effective because it is known

now that these people are bullies and are not as tough as they feel

they are. Our success in attacking organized crime is mounting each
vear. We are coming to around 1,800 convictions of the hoodlum group,
of the organized crime group, now.

We have changed our priorities in the IFBI, and the two top pri-
orities in the criminal field ave in the areas of organized erime and
white collar crime. .

Mr. Magrrrorr. It seems to me one of the reasons why crime appears
to be on the increase is because the odds are with criminals, are they

not? When you look at the average value of property stolen in 1975 -

that was recovered, the average runs to somewhere about 10 to 15 per-

cent. So based on what you were saying earlier, I guess most all of the:

crimes still go unpunished, is that correct? ‘ :

Mr. Kzrrey. Oh yes. If you followed the “Sting® operation or the
“Got-You-Again” operation, or the “Highroller” they were all within
this area, you know that fencing is a type of crime that is very iell
proliferated throughout the whole area. They ave still stealing every-
thing they can get their hands on. It is only when it becomes more
and more difficult and people become more and more aware of their
own vulnerability that it will stop. Until that time arrives you are
going to have it.

It 1s an attractive thing, and there are many reasons why people
commit more crimes. One of them is to get money. They just do not
want to work, It is a way of life to them, and an acceptable way of
life to them, and we are the ones who are out of luck and not they.

Mr. Magrriorr, Looking at this report, you indicate that Iast year
murders were 16,000 and rapes were 33,000, roughly.

Then we get into robbery which was 395,000, then burglary, 3.5 mil-
lion, and larceny and theft at 4 million. Which of those areas do you
think we have the greatest chance of controlling? It locks like the
crimes of murder and rape are not as much as I thought they were,
and it also looks like most are in the robbery, burglary, and larceny
areas. Are you putting your emphasis on any particular area at this
point? What can be done to lessen the crimes in each of these areas?

Mr. Kerrey. There have been efforts on the part of law enforcement
in all areas. The one which is the least readily adaptable to any con-
trol is murder or assault because they are crimes of passion.

We do, however, have some efforts in that regard through counsel-
ing and reference people when, a disturbance is possibly going to es-
calate to a murder or when you have arguments between man and wife
or family and friends. If you can stop it before it escalates by counsel-
ing, which you can do in some areas, you have saved a murder statistic
and a life, which is more important, of course.

In the matter of assault, it is the same thing. In the matter of rapes
it is a crime of passion and not readily adaptable to any curbing. If
women are more careful about where they go and avoid dangerous
areas it would be helpful. All the rest of the crimes you mentioned are
subject to some control, and I think much of this can be done through
crimie resistance.
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There ave studies of these crimes being made by the police, and it en-
compasses a lot of fields. All of them are being carefully studied and
efforts made to reduce them, good efforts,

My, Marrrorr. Under “Lareeny and theft,” which affect small busi-
ness, there were 450,000 cases of shoplifting. ITow would we go about
protecting or what devices could be used by small business to avoid
shoplifting problems? )

Mr. Keriey. Well of course, this would take a lengthy explanation.
AlL T can tell you is that almost every police department, through o
erime resistance program, is available for a survey that can be made of
a business. Let me just give you an example, Recently, a manufacturer
in one of our larger cities was suffering tremendous losses. They did
know exactly how they were suffering these losses, which were nearly
over $33.000 a month, We found that some of the losses were occa-
sioned by thefts by some of the employees. Several of these thefts con-
stituted violations within the IBI’s jurisdiction. One of the thieves
was caught. By the implementation of suryvey recommendations they
reduced losses to an average of a little less than $3,000 & month, Again
previously it averaged over $35,000 a month. The precautions recom-
mended were very simple things, not expensive. So the same can be
done by small businesses. :

I have had some experience with this, You look at a shoplifting
problem and much of it is because of the availability of merchandise.
You go to the merchant and he tells you he cannot sell it unless it is
shown and it is out on the counter. If that is true, he is going to have
to take his risks. There are barriers that might be set up which are not
obstructive to the sale, and I think together the officer and the FBT
agent (in the case of erimes we investigate) can, if they are called to
help, give advice about what we do.

Mr. Marrrorr. Finally, I have just one point of clarification. Did
you indicate earlier that stiffening penalties, reforming prisons, and
putting more scare tactics into the commission of erime is not a posi-
tive way to deter crime? '

Mz, Krrrey, No, giv. I did not mean to say that, if I did inadvert-
ently say it. I feel all of these suggestions are good, and I say that in-
sofar as there'are more sentences we are getting that. We have, I think,
better rehabilitation efforts. But I think that is not going to be the ulti-
mate answer because you do not frighten people usually by threats.

Each one feels just like we do, that we are not going to fall prey to
this tragedy of being caught or not being caught because we do certain’
things., Kach one rationalizes his own freedom from this, Until you
get people involved and they protect themselves, then we ave not going
to make measurable reductions from this point on.

Mr. Russo. Just for the gentlemen’s’ information, next Thursday
we are having another meeting and we will discuss the problem of
shoplifting. v ,

M. Appaggro. Mr. Director, I was just wondering, with referénce to
this public awareness program, if the Department has prepared pam-
phlets or kits which we can distribute to local chambers of commerce?

Mr, Xerrey. Mr. O’Connor can answer that question.

Mr, O’CoxnNor. My name is Terry O’Connor, special agent, as-
signed to I'BI Headquarters, To disseminate the vesults of pilot proj-
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ects in four communities throughout the country, we have put to-
gether a crime resistance report. We have made these reports available
to the chambers of commerce in communities, in cities, of over 50,000
in population. We have also made those reports available to police de-
partments and to city officials or governmental officials in suburban
counties and cities of the same size. Qver and above that distribution,.
we are also making these same publications available to other com-
munities through our field offices and through FBI headquarters.

Unfortunately, we have run out at the moment, but as we get more:
in we are going to be responding to requests by communities for these
reports.

li\{fr. Appasso. I would request that when you do have another print-
ing that you send a supply up to my office. I would be happy to bring-
them out to my local chambers of commerce and to make them aware
of the program.

Mr. O’Connor. We will do that.

Mr. Russo. I would suggest that it be made available to the subcom-
mittee also. .

Mr. Kxper. You said, Mr. Kelley, that you have at least one crime
resistance agent in your 59 field offices. Many law enforcement officers.
from my district attended tiic TBI Academy. Is crime resistance train-
ing a significant part of the ¢ irriculum at the Academy?

Mr. Keriey., We have had aumerous seminars which citizens and
police from throughout the country have attended. We have the 59
agents going out and talking wih police departments, We have 1,000
officers who go through our National Academy. We have an elective
course which at this time is being started, a 20-hour course, We may
change that to include it as a mandatory course. In all probability 1t
will be reduced to some extent because they have so much already as
they go through their 11 weeks. But yes, we do achieve a wide distribu-
tion of this concept through our training.

Mr. K. I would hope you pursue the probability of making it.
a mandatory course. I have been impressed with the type of training'
of law enforcement officers in Michigan who attended the Academy
and I would like to see it made a mandatory course.

Mr. Kerrey, We are going to try it first as an optional elective
course. The second time we are going to have it as a mandatory course
so that we can see the effect of it.

hMr. IgLILDEE. Has your curriculum at the Academy undergone much
change?

Mr., Kerey, I just could not tell you how much of a change, but
there is always a little bit added. I know the hostage situations have
brought about some additions. The changes address almost every new
situation in the field of crime as it comes up.

Mr., Krper. I have another question, Small business—this is the
area of concern for this committee—is a victim of all types of crime
including violent crime. What is your position on what the Congress
should do on gun control ?

Mr. Keniey. I have addressed that many times. I have quite a bit
of experience in the gun control field, and I learned to my distress some
time ago that you do not start with everything. I would just hope that
the small gun, the cheap gun, the Saturday night special, be barred
and that we try that for awhile.
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I know there have been many arguments that this really is not
«effective, but I would like to try it. That is a good start.

Mr, Kopee. The cheap, easily available handgun?

My, Xrrrey., Yes, sir,

Mr. Kmoee. At this point you would not support a comprehensive
‘ban on handguns?

Mz, Xeniey., No, sir.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much.

My, Ireland?

Mz, Ireanp, T have no questions.

Mr. Russo. Mr, Director, I think you have heard of the Russo
.amendment which bans small handguns. Over a weekend the National
Rifle Association was able to change a few votes and we lost by one
vote. As a result, effective gun control was terminated in the last ses-
-sion of Congress.

We will see if they have the fortitude to face the tough issues on
‘the Judiviary Committee. I ain not on that committee any more.

One of the reasons we are having these hearings, Mr. Director, is
‘to focus public attention on the problems of crime and the small busi-
nessman., We are going to do our best in Congress to try to bring this
.about. T think one of the things that Mr. Addabbo brought out is that
if we can get some type of pamphlet to send to our constituents in our
«districts that would certainly facilitate our problem in reaching as
many small businessmen as possible. If we know something about the
program and how it works we can then contact the constituents in our
sarea.

We certainly have a direct feed into the community. So if you can
help us in getting informatjon that we need, we will help you out in
‘that particular area because I think preventative medicine is better
‘than trying to cure a disease.

Mr. Kerzey., We will do that.

Mr, Russo. When you talk about turning the corner in crime, is it
not a fact that one of the problems we face when we say crime has
‘been reduced is that only two out of every five crimes are reported ? As
a result, statistics are going down but the actual increase in crime is
there because people now are frustrated by the judiciary process. If
they cannot get their hearing in court, they do not even file a com-
‘plaint. They do not even get involved anymore.

Mr. Kerey. That is reflected in some victimization studies launched
under the aegis of the LEAA. It could well be that they are so
frustrated and so disappointed that they just do not want to get in-
-volved. One of the things they must do 1s to report erimes so that we
will know just what the total is, We are trying to incorporate that in
:all of our advice in this crime resistance program.

Mr, Russo. Are you working with the chamber of commerce in
getting this information to the business community ¢

Mr, O’Connor. We have had conversations with the chamber, and
as a matter of fact the chamber did assist us in the distribution of the
«crime resistance reports to the chambers in various areas throughout
the country. .
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Mr. Russo. I think that by working through the chamber of com-
merce and through local law enforcement and through Members of
Congress you ought to be able to get this off the ground.

Mr. Kerrey, We will do anytiing we can, short of anything illegal.

Mz, Russo. After 8 years as a prosecutor back in my home State I
really appreciate the problem the businessmen have. Basically, the
biggest crimes we faced were larceny and burglary. Not as much
attention is given to them as should be. When you try to cut down on
crimes against persons then you can cut down on crimes against
properties. Crimes against persons ave top priority, but crimes in
small business are affecting persons.

Mr. Lynch?

My, Lywom. Do you favor a stipulation that when someone goes to
the Small Business Administration to apply for a loan to open a busi-
ness that they file a statement on what security procedures they may
utilize when they open the business or what security procedures they
have checked out in advance before beginning their operations?

- Mr. Keurey. I do not think that would be unreasonable. You mean
as a condition precedent ? : :

Mr. Lywem. Yes, when they actually file application.

Mr. Kerrey. I think that certainly adequate precautionary measures
-are needed. Of course, you cannot extend them to the point where sale
possibilities are imperiled because he is in the business of making mon-
ey. If you lock the door you can stop thieves, but you might discourage
customers, too. You can, however, impose reasonable rules and regula-
tions about how he is to do it. I think there could well be a required
conformance with sccurity standards as part of a condition before the
loan is granted, yes.

My, Lyxcm, Thank you.

Mr, Rosso. To make a brief comment, I think probably it would be
better, rather than putting more regulations and red tape in, it prob-
ably would be better to do it after the application is approved. The
Small Business Administration does have a management section. and
it might be wise to check with that department to get some idea. That
is better than the redtape because there are enough problems with the
applications now and getting a loan without adding something else,

I want to thank you very much, Mr. Kelley, you certainly have
enlightened the Members of Congress about your program. You have
done a good piteh job to us.

My, errey, Thank you. '

Mr. Russo. Qur next witnesses are from the U.S. Chamber of Com-
merce, represented hy: Frank L. Morsani, president of Automotive
Management Services, Ine., Tampa, Fla.; and Mr. Wayne Hopkins,
Senior Associate, Crime Prevention and Control, U.S. Chamber of
Commerce.

You may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK L. MORSANI, PRESIDENT, AUTOMOTIVE
MANAGEMENT SERVICES, INC., TAMPA, FLA,; ACCOMPANIED BY
WAYNE HOPKINS, SENIOR ASSOCIATE, CRIME PREVENTION AND
CONTROL, U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Mr. Morsanz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, .
Mr. Chairman, my name is Frank L, Morsani. I am president of Au-
tomotive Management Services, Inc., of Tampa, Fla., and a member
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“of the Council of Small Business of the Chamber of Commerce of the
United States.

With me is Wayne Hopkins, senior associate, crime prevention and
control of the national chamber, who will join me in responding to
questions from the subcommittee.

My, Chairman, the Council of Small Business is a group of volun-
teer executives from small business, associations and chambers of
commerce formed to advise the national chamber on problems of small
business and to take action on issues of concern to small business.

The national chamber is a business federation of more than 62,000
business firms, 2,500 State and local chambers of commerce, more than
1,000 trade and professional associations and more than 30 American
chambers of commerce abroad.

It is important for this subcommittee to know that most business
members of the national chamber are small. Recent aundits show that,
more than 51,000 of our 62,000 business members employ fewer than
100 persons; that group comprises 83 percent of our total membership.
In fact, aimost half of our member firmg employ fewer than 20 per-

-sons. Only 5 percent employ more than 500 persons.
_ 'With that in mind, T can say that when the chamber’s crime preven-
tion and control panel began work several years ago on its booklet,
“A handbook on White Collar Crime,” owners of small businesses weres
_considered the largest group in need of the information on this sub-
ject. My own company experience, which I will described later, in-
dicates that the research that went into this booket was targeted very
~well for the small company and the suggested remedies for white collar
crime malke sense to owners of small businesses like myself.

A publication on white collar crime issued by the U.S. Attorney for
the Southern District of New York made a clear call for action by the
the business and professional community against erime:

The Amevican economy depends on trust and good faith. Its future health and
the morul climate of the nation depend on the attitudes of honest businessmen
toward those who violate standards of conduct. Prompt and effective steps ean
do much tq reduce crime. Leaving it to others and turning one’s baclk will only
eneourage its spread.

This is not to imply that most people in business, industry, and the
professions are unethical ov dishonest, The opposite is true, but & small
minority are “sharp,” blatantly unethical, or just plain crooked. But
more is required than a preponderance of honest men and women: they
must take positive action, not sit passively on the sidelines. Unfortu-
nately, honest executives and professionals are often asleep at the
switch, How else can one explain this statement by a prosecutor:

Let there be no mistake about it; there is extensive erime in the business world,
Qur office currently is prosecuting scores of cases involving the payment of bribes,
securities abuses, tax frauds, and numerous other violations, Virtually every
single one of these eages was developed without any cooperation from the busi-
ness community. In fact, most of these cases came about because of a look-the-
other-way attitude by businessmen who could have prevented the crimes from
ever happening in the first place,

The possibility that dishonesty may occur within your business is
not apleasant one to contemplate, for executives prefer to regard their
associates and employees as loyal, honest workers. Indeed, the vast
majority are just that. But in fairness to them—as well as to customers,
suppliers, stockholders, and the community at large—top management
has an obligation to detect the dishonest as quickly as possible.
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Though business must operate on the basis of mutual trust, it need
not operate blindly. Can employers afford to assume that in-plant
gambling and associated loan-shark activities are totally absent from
‘the firm? Can an employer afford to assume that one of his buyers is
not }Jurchasing stolen merchandise, perhaps feeling the pressure of
-overly stringent performance standards? Can businessmen afford to
asume that the steadily inecreasing orders of a new customer are nos
part of a bankruptey fraud scheme?

To make those assumptions is both bad crime prevention and poor
management. Top management need not hand a blank check to po-
tential abusers of trust and good faith. Today, unfortunately, man-
.agement must inject constructive skepticism into day-to-day opera-
tions. As noted in the national chamber “Handbook on White Collar
‘Crime”: Routine acceptance of things at face value is, unfortunately,
naive and unprofitable.” With the assistance of the National District
Attorneys Association, 450,000 copies of this publication have already
been distributed in every county m America.

To develop an even larger body of informed business people, the
«chamber then published “Marshaling Citizens Power to Modernize
‘Corrections.” Two million copies were distributed to inform and moti-
vate business people on the question of employing former offenders.

What does business erime prevention mean in operational terms?
Fences, lights, locks, alarms? Certainly not as the first step, at least.
‘Crime detection does not begin with police, guards, and other security
measures. It begins with sound management controls and procedures.
‘Once they are implemented, physical security measures can be de-
signed to fill remaining ecrime-detection gaps. Initial reliance on phys-
ical lsecurity techniques, however, frequently leads to disappointing
resulis.

For example, using locks, alarms, guards, et cetera, to assure that
inventory will not be stolen from a warehouse would be insufficient un-
less management also implemented separation-of-functions procedures
and controls, many of which are based on the principle that those who
authorize the use of assets should not also be responsible for their cus-
tody. In the context of inventory management, this could mean that
the inventory clerk releases materials only upon receipt of an author-
ization from a department head.

Once management controls and physical security measures dove-
‘tail, detection of the early signs of crime evolves from a possibility into
a probability. Such controls and measures raise the visibility of early
warning signals substantially, But management must recognize them
for what they are—possible tipoffs to impending or budding crime. Qur
“Handbook on White Collar Crime” lists many of these tipoffs. Ex-
amples are:

Bankruptey fraud: A customer’s office is an answering service. A
-company you supply changes ownership without public announcement
and the identity of the new owners is obscure. Trade references do not
check out or cannot be located. A customer orders goods unrelated to
‘his usual line,

Bribes and kickbacks: Employees complain about the quality of
supplies they must use. Despite a policy of rotating suppliers, there
is frequent use of the same supplier. Costs of certain materials or
'services are out of line with industry norms for no apparent reason.
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Embezzlement: Payments are sent to new suppliers, who are not
listed in trade directories. There is a surge of complaints by customers.
about delays in crediting their accounts. Computer data-preparation
equipment is easily available and loosely controlled. The pattern of cash
receipts is different during the absence of the employee normally
handling them. Vague reasons are given for bad-debt writeoffs. Col-
lections decline as a percentage of what is due.

In-plant gambling : A nonemployee routinely appears on the prem-
ises. Wives frequently complain that their spouses are not bringing:
home all their wages. Many employees drift to a central location in the
business during certain times of the day. Daily visits are made to all
departments by an employee whose job does not require this. Pay-
clhec%«:sg )are endorsed over to the same person week after week (loan
shark?).

Recelving stolen goods: Supplies arve delivered in cartons from
which labels have been removed by a razor. An unusual drop in unit
costs for purchases is associated with a switch from one supplier to.
another, whose address turns out to be an answering service,

Theft and pilferage: (Perhaps stimulated by in-plant gambling.)
The tool replacement rate is inconsistent with production loads, Com-
pany products appear in outlets that have never placed orders. Sales-
men report that your product is being sold at abnormal discounts or-
through unusual outlets. Spot physical checks on inventory reflect a
substantial wnderage when compared to perpetual inventory records.
Containers of desirable parts or merchandise are frequently damaged.
An employee loiters in areas other than his or her own department.

Too many businessmen forget that the prevention and detection of
internal dishonesty begins with management, not police. As someone-
once quipped, “Law enforcement is not a game of cops and robbers in
which the citizens play the trees!”

Local chambers of commerce in cooperation with law enforcement
officials throughout the country are holding seminars to inform bus-
inessmen abott the symptoms of white collar crime and remedies to-
connteract both internal and external crime threats.

The program vwhich the FBI is now carrying out on white collar-
crime at the local level is very helpful,

Informed businessmen can also be very helpful. Therefore, it is nec-
essary to secure the attention of a businessman and equip him with
background information sufficient to permit intelligent analysis and
evaluation. That is why the publication and dissemination among busi-
nessmen of such publications as the “FHandbook on White Collar:
Crime” has hecome a project of the national chamber.

Of serious concern is the compilation of accurate statistics on the
extent of crime. The national chamber, as well as many other organi-
zations, concerns and businesses, is working with the American Man-
agement Association in the measurement of crime against businesses.
It is hoped that this effort will produce acenrate statisties in all areas of”
crime. The initial areas have been identified as:

Retail : Employee pilferage, shoplifting, commercial bribery, van-
dalism. check fraud.

Light manufacturing: Employee pilferage, commercial bribery,.
vandalism.
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Hotel/motel: Guest theft, employee pilferage, commercial bribery,
vandalism.

Insurance : Insurance fraud, commercial bribery. )

Included in the above is fencing, which affects all industries.

Beginning on May 4, 1977, in New Orleans, the first of four pro-
grams by experts in the appropriate areas will start the input process
of measnring the volume of white collar crime. )

As a businessman, I have had a number of personal experiences re-
lated to white collar crime in small business.

The retail automobile industry is susceptible to crime in many ways.
In some cases it is by a professional, in others it is employees who ave
living over their heads and are in a money bind. Following are exanm-
ples and remedies:

SALESMEN “CURBING” USED CARS

A customer has a trade-in and management appraises the car at
$2,000. At the completion of the transaction the salesman tells manage-
ment that the customer decided not to trade his car. Meanwhile, the
salesman has found someone to sell the trade-in to for $2,500. He
applies his own $2,000 toward the deal, thereby satisfying management
and the customer, but he had sold the trade-in on the side and made
himself an additional $500. A variation occurs when a prospect comes
in looking for a specific used car. The dealer does not have it, so the
salesman will scout avound and find such a car or find another customer
about to trade one in. He will then call the first party and act as a
broker between the two customers and get a finder’s fee.

Remedy: Close management supervision. Call up customers from
timo to time and ask them if they still have their old cars.

WIIOLESALE BANIS DRAET

Generally, dealers wholesale large numbers of used cars and pur-
chase many used cars from wholesalers. Many of these transactions are
made on bank drafts. The wholesaler will give a_dealer a draft and
take the car. The dealer acquirves the title and other necessary docu-
ments to transfer title, puts them in a draft envelope and deposits
the draft in his bank. The dealer's bank forwards the draft to the
wwholesaler's bank for collection. The wholesaler has insufficient funds
or has skipped the arvea and the dealer loses his money.

Remedy: Management control. Continue to monitor wholesale
sources and make cvery effort to check with prospective wholesalers
before doing business. This is not an easy task, for even reliable busi-
nessmen go out of business.

CASIIIER OVERILATPING

This is one of the most common areas. The cashier receives cash on
a repair ovder ov parts ticket, stamps the cashier veceipt paid and
pockets the money, hiding or destroying the original ticket.

Remedy: Document control. Iave all documents numbered and
have an office manager perform a numerical check weekly. This method
will at least limit the theft to a 1-weel period.
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SERVICE MANAGER OR PARTS MANAGER TAKING BRIBES

This occurs with old batteries, rechromed humpers, and engines. A\
factory has a defect in its bumpers and they ave replaced under war-
ranty. The factory tells dealers to destroy the bumpers but the service
manager collects 100 bumpers and sells them to a rechroming company
for 55 each and has the check made out to him. This can also happen
with waste oil and serap metal.

Remedy : General managev or owner must be aware of the possibility
and monitor this activity, checking with the office to see if the dealer-
ship is getting paid for items. The dealer must be inquisitive and know
where to look. Many do not.

SERVICE ADVISER OR MECIIANIC TAKING WORK TFROM SHOP

A customer needing a valve job is given a price of $250. The cus-
tomer says, “too much, can’t pay that.” The employee gives him a
phone number to call in the evening to arrange for the employee to do
the work for $150.

Remedy : Employ a shopping service which will have people, posing
as potential customers, periodically check for this practice, Less costly
and just as effective is good management control. The service man-
ager or dealer, depending on dealership size, can drive by their me-
chanics’ homes periodically at night or weekends and observe activity.
Generally, one can suspeet when certain individuals may be atterapt-
ing to do this type of thing becaunse of individual personality differ-
ences. .\ good manager must also be a good psychologist.

MECHANIC PILFERAGE

On a tuneup. the mechanic draws the spark plugs and points from
the parts department. ITe cleans the old plugs and points until they
look like new. replaces them in the customer’s car and takes the new
parts home. Using the new parts, he services his next door neighbor’s
car, charging him $30.

Remedy: Use of the shopping service. Also, follow a policy of
putting used parts in a bag and placing them in customer’s car. This
has been our policy for 25 years.

OFTICE MANAGER OR CONTROLLER BMANIPTLATING BOOKS

This is probably the hardest problem to detect and control without
a critical eye. An individual makes out checks to a second party dis-
guised as service or goods and then has the second party sign over the
check to the first party.

Remedy : Accounts payable should be signed by the dealer or man-
ager and the check should have all backup docwmentation with it so
that the person signing payables can check invoices to support state-
ments. Also, an outside opinion audit will keep office accounting man-
agement on their toes, But the best remedy is still a well-informed
manager who knows how much money he is taking in on a daily basis,
i‘md hlas a good feel for his industry. However, occasionally one can be
fooled.
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PARTS MANAGEMENT THIEVERY

The parts manager buys parts at a discounted price but they ave
booked at manufacturer’s cost. The dealer doesn’t take an annual parts:
inventory. The parts manager sells parts to outside sources and pockets.
the money. Due to his control over purchasing, the parts manager
keeps track of the difference between what he paid out and the factory
cost, so he knows how much he can steal.

Remedy: Use automated parts inventory control so that the owner
and manager will know what is going on. Also, have an annual inven-
tory taken by an outside party, and audit it.

SALES MANAGER TAKING EICKBACKS

This is very prevalent in our industry. Dealers have to wholesale
used cars constantly. A wholesaler will tell the sales manager “every
car I buy from you I will pay you $50 or $100.” The sales manager
will sell good cars cheap and will hurt dealer’s used car sales potential.
In a medium-sized dealership where 40 to 50 used cars are wholesaled
a month, a sales manager can pick up a lot of money.

Remedy: The dealer must scrutinize where his used cars are being:
wholesaled. Are they going to one buyer in particular? The dealer
must have a feel for used car value; and he should follow the prices.
paid at auctions.

KICKBACKS TO ALL DEPARTMENT MANAGERS

Many companies such as form manufacturers, pencil manufacturers,.
tire manufacturers and so forth offer volume incentives for purchasing:
their products. These incentives run from expensive color TV sets, to:
fishing rods and reels, to golf clubs, which are all subject to theft by
department managers.

Remedy: Continuous top management supervision and close scru--
tiny of all supply accounts and inventory controls.

Mr. Chairman, the illustrations I have just given you are only a
fraction of those we could have offered on the impacts of crime on:
small business. I would guess, too, that every thoughtful small busi-
nessman could offer his own experiences and his own ideas of how to-
deal with these problems. On behalf of the Council of Small Business:
I want to thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony
today. We would be glad to cooperate in any future oversight activ-
ities of this subcommittee and we will be happy to answer any ques-:
tions that you may have.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much.

We especially appreciate you making available the white collar-
crime book. It is an excellent book, and I certainly hope the people:
you sent it to, use it. The problem is they receive these items and don’t
tale advantage of it.

Mr. Treland ¢

Mr. Irnrawp. I agree with what the chairman says. It is a good'
presentation. I am really concerned that part of the problem here is
that despite the geod: information that you put out—and I have seen:
the chamber’s information over the years, and what the banking in-
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dustry puts out—is that the small businessman doesn’t use it. This is
a reason to keep plugging along.

You didn’t comment here, and I wonder how much of a problem
it is—I know it is & problem in Tampa—that is the problem of the
courts and the overloading of the courts and the discouragement of the
]sma,ll businessman if he puts a finger on somebody and nothing
happens.

Mr, Morsant. I am glad you asked that question.

That is probably one of the biggest reasons, as Director Kelley al-
Iuded to, that business really doesn’t respond to crime the way they
should. The prosecution time is very, very lengthy if prosecution ever
takes place. The judicial remedies are almost nonexistent. Invariably
the person is paroled, and as a result the businessman feels very futile
and just throws up his hands and says, “I am not going to prosecute
and. take up my time.” It is very discouraging.

I think that is one of the reasons why the businessman doesn’t co-
operate to the extent he should.

Does that answer your question ? . -

- Mr, Invranp, 1t does, And I could not concur more. Hopefully, the
Judicial Committee will move faster than the kind of action our chair-
man got from them. But this is a serious reason why the small busi-
nessman should be paying attention to the need for additional judges
and need for additional activity along that line.

You mentioned audits, and having myself been in the banking busi-
ness and always asking the small businessman for an audit, I wonder
what about the scenario that seems to always happen. The small
businessman gets the audit for the banker or for the SBR to complete
the application and really doesn’t pay attention to it. .

Do you think part of the sohition is encouraging the small business-
man to actially use some of the material of that kind available to him ¢

- Mr. Morsanr. Very definitely. You find many of the examples, and
you and the chairman alluded to a company going out-of business be-
cause of crime. The audits perform a great function and few people use
them adequately—of course they are very expensive and that whole
thing is changing, especially CPA firtng'being under the gun in recent
years and being prosecuted because of companies going bankrupt. They,
should use that information because you.can be broke and not know it.

We say in business the only difference is when our-banker finds out
sometimes whether we are broke orndt, But an audit is'a véry, very im-
portant thing, and we should encourage them to tse the tool of audits—
and really good andits, not in-house audits, but outside auditing firms.

More encouragement should come from bodies such as this-to en~
courage audits. e

» Mr. Ireranp, Thank you” "~ ~ "7 7 e o ‘ :

Mr. Russo. Mr, Morsani, is the chamber working closely with the

FBIandits crimeresistance program? - . - - ' ‘
- Mr. Morsant. I would like Mr. Hopkins to refer to that. ‘

Mr. Hopxins. They have used thousands of these books. They nse
them out at the Academy. They use them in training courses across the
country extensively. S

* Mr. Russo. But are you notifying the members of the chamber about
the special assistance the FBI would make available to them under the
crime resistance program?
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" Mr. Jorxrxs., Today is the first we have learned about the FBI
booklet. ‘

Mr., Russo. Would you contemplate doing that? )

Mr. Horrrns. Since Mr. Kelley’s testimony a few minutes ago,
Terry O’Connor said he would contact us about the distribution.

Mr. Russo. My comment is, and the reason I bring it up is, that
maybe just a letter from the chamber to its local chambers that indi-
cates that the FBI does have this assistance program, it would cer-
tainly at least tip them off.

Mr. Horxins, We would be happy to cooperate. )

I want to givy you an example of what can happen. Businessmen
were not convinced that it was necessary to furnish employment to
offenders who were coming out of jail. They didn’t understand that it
was necessary to provide meaningful jobs to keep offenders from
committing crimes and returning to jail. We published 2 million copies
“Marshaling Citizen Power To Modernize Corrections.” This was a
29-page pocket-sized pamphlet, and was distributed free upon request.
We advertised this pamphlet through TV and radio clips. Over &
period of 9 months 2 million of these pamphlets were requested by
businessmen, academicians, corrections people, law enforcement
officers, attorneys, and others. As a result of this pamphlet, we have
had hundreds of letters from businessmen, law enforcement people,
lawyers, and others stating that now that they were informed, there is
a terrific change in what businessmen are doing.

Mzr. Russo. Mr. Ireland talked about businessmen who don’t report
crimes. As a prosecutor I can give you an example: You have 10 con-
tinuations in a matter of 5 or 6 months, and vou take time off from
your job and you don’t get compensated. Then the individual pleads.
guilty and it doesn’t seem to you that it is worth it. ‘

T think the biggest-problem we face in the business crime area is.
this idea of the victimless crime mentality. The courts, even the
prosecutors, have a feeling that, well, “It is a compeny and they write
1t off through insurance and it ismo big problem.”

“Until we change that type of mentality you are going to have a
problem because they think well, it is just a car, But the problem is.
you can't get the courts to realize it is not just this car, but a bunch.
of other cars coming up the read next week, and I don’t know how you
gebn Message aeross. '

I worked in Cook County and in'an average day in felony courts we.
handled 150 crimes, You had out of 150 maybe 85 against victims and
probably 85 were the type I am describing here. Your priorities, as a
result of the pressure, are not toward the victimless crime mainly be-
cause of the backlog.

I gucss the answer would be if they had more courtrooms, judges,,
and présecutors maybe we canigeta handle on it.

Mzr. Hopkins. The prosecutors, through the National District At-
torneys’ Association, wanted us to inform businessmen so they would
cooperate with prosecutions. Our answer to this was the publication
gf the w;’amphlet, which you have, entitled “Handbook on White Collar

rime.

-Mr. Russo. It is tough' to convince them. We are not an involved
socioty at the present time. ‘
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Mr. Morsaxt. The economic impact, as the Divector alluded to, is
on the community. Just in the areas I have alluded to here, in our
business—and I am sure the group you are going to hear from next
weel will discuss—the feeling that somehow the mentality has got
to be changed because this economic impact is devastating on the
American public. .

Mr. Russo. I am sure your insurance rates are going up and that is
an expense to small businessmen. If the insurance keeps going up they
are put out of business.

Mr. Morsant. The last example, if I could allude to it, about kick-
backs from companies is a real indictment of certain businesses.

1 am = businessman, but it is still wrong. I don’t know how, exactly,
this subcommittee can be influential in this, but we have some reputable
businesses—on the surface reputable—that almost encourage kickbacks
in businesses, and somehow I don’t know how that can be controlled.

Mr. Russo. You can’t legislate morals.

Myr. Morsant. Yes, sir.

Andthat is the big area that goes on in all businesses.

Mz, Torrine. I have no questions. I just want to compliment you
on your testimony and also on the booklet.

I might point out that your verification brings back memories to me.
1 did a thesis in graduate school in which I wanted to prove that the
stereotype picture of the criminal was not correct. I studied the pris-
oner, and I say he is like a group here. But I took embezzlement as the
crimne that I viewed, and a major bonding company said that they
prosecuted only 3 percent of the embezzlement cases that they had.
The same is true, I think of your white collar erime. In other words,
very few ever come to justice. Therefore, your criminal type is in the
major population ag well asin the prison.

Mr. Russo. There are probably more out in the streets than in the
prison.

Mr. Hoepxgins. Let me give you an interesting experience I think youn
will like.

We were confident thatif we could go through.canceled salary checks
of any company 'we could spot, what networks of crime were operating
in a particular business. Finally awve found a company i Detroit who
thought they had no crime. This.company was so convinced they were
clean they permitted us to make a review of their salary checks.
Within & matter of weeks we discovered @ whole network within the
company. We even have moviegof the loan Shark within the company,
%a-s]:_i\ing endorsed checks, and paying off & Mafia man in front of the

ank. :

Mr. Ligncr. You have done such an excellent job in the ares of
white collar cvime. I wonder if the chamber is going into other areas?

Mr. Hoprins. At this momeént we are not. )

The need seems to be taken pretty well. The first emphasis was on
a project called, “Marshalling Citizen Power Against Crime” to iden-
tify the criminal justice system. Included in the booklet ave 65 ques-
tions which citizens can use in going to the chief of police, head of
corrections, or the judiciary, and finding out what these parts of the
criminal justice system are doing. Primarily these questions are used

to {}ind out where business can be supportive of the eriminal justice
system.
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At this moment we are not contemplating any more publications.
"We receive about 1,000 requests a week for copies of the book on white
<collar crime. Even though the book was written to businessmen, more
copies are purchased by law enforcement officials than businessmen.

* Mr. Ly~or. Mr. Morsani, with your experience in the business
world compared to 10 years ago, how do you find things now? Do
‘you find employees seem to be more dishonest than they were about 10
years ago, or about the same, or are your problems compounded now?

Mr. Morsawnt. I think in our industry we have more professional
managers now than 10 years ago. The automobile business in the last
10 years—I think I can say this very openly—I think it has been up-
graded considerably. :

We have a whole new generation of automobile dealers in this coun-
try. We have got more professional management. We probably have—
ave work very hard; we have four dealerships, and we work very hard
to control these very things and try to have enlightened management.

I don’t think these things are as prevalent today as they were 10
years ago, provided you have got professional management in the busi-
ness within those organizations, and especially the smaller ones, if you
will. The mom-and-pop operations are very small dealerships that em-
ploy maybe 20 people per dealership probably have more of that than
the more sophisticatedly operated dealerships. :

Of course it is also prevalent during bad times, In 1974 and 1975 in
our industry it was pretty bad. Also you have certain pockets in the
country where it is prevalent. o : ‘

. Mr. Russo. I would imagine what has probably taken over some
areas 1s that gang extortion-type thing. You may have controlled inner
crime a little better, but it is the crime from the outside forces that
seems to be on the increase. . . :

+."Mr. MorsanT, In the inner city right here I do some consulting work,
and you have, like at a lot of other dealerships in the inner city, a lot of
turnovér in the employeés. The more turnover you have in the em-
ployees the more susceptible the company is to these types of crimes.
950 -I' don’t know that that it is any higher than it was, but in the
bigger operationsin the inner-city I would say probably it is. ‘

« ‘Mr. Horrins. We can take.the FBI material and publish it in our
small business news letter, which goes o thousands of people through-
out the country, - . - Co e »
« Mr. Russo. I think it would be a tremendous help to thé Director,
and certainly to the small businessman. e :

Thank you both very much. I appreciate your coming here, and I
think we got off on the right foot this morning,

* The Subcommittes on Special Small Business - Problems is
adjourned, '

Whereupon, at 11 am. the subcommittee a,djburned, to reconvene
subject to call of the Chair.] .. . ‘




CRIME AND ITS EFFECT ON SMALL BUSINESS

THURSDAY, APRIL 28, 1977

House o REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SPECIAL SMALL BusiNess PROBLEMS
oF THE COMMITTEE ON S3raLL BUSIvESs,
Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 9:30 a.m., pursuant to rotice, in room
2359, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Ike Skelton (acting chair-
man of the subecommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF ACTING CHATRMAN SKELTON

Mr. Sxeuron. Ladies and gentlemen, we will call this hearing to
order. My name is Mr. Skelton. Today, Iam substituting for the chair-
man of this subcommittee, Mr. Marty Russo, who is not able to be
with us because of a previous commitment.

I am pleased that he asked me to chair this subcommittee in his
absence, I might mention there will be several other members attend-
ing this hearing who will be in and out due to other commitments.

This is the second in a series of hearings the subcommittee will hold
on the subject of crime and its effect on small business,

This morning’s first witness is Mr, Allen Routzahn, president of
Routzahn’s Department Store in Frederick, Md. He will address a
serious internal problem facing the Nation’s retail businesses, that of
shoplifting.

He will be followed by one of the Nation’s foremost experts on the
subject of arson, My, Martin E. Grimes of Boston, Mass.

On behalf of the subcommittee we welcome Mr. Routzahn, May I
ask you to introduce the gentleman with you?

Mzr. Rovrzamy. My friend is John Masterson, viee president of ad-
ministration of security for Bamberger’s in New York.

Mz, ISKELTON’. Thank you so much. It is nice to have you. You may
proceed. :

TESTIMONY OF ALLEN ROUTZAHN, PRESIDENT, ROUTZAHN'S DE.
PARTMENT STORE, FREDERICK, MD., REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL RETAIL MERCHANTS ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
JOHN MASTERSON, VICE PRESIDENT OF ADMINISTRATION OF
SECURITY, BAMBERGER'S, N.Y.

Mr. Rourzamn. Good morning. My name is Allen Routzahn. I am
president of Routzahn’s Department Store in Frederick, Md. I amn
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also a member of the Independent Stores Board of Directors of the
National Retail Merchants Association. Today, I am appearing on be-
half of NRMA to discuss the problem of shoplifting against small re-
tail businesses.

NRMA is a national, nonprofit trade association composed of over
3,200 members who operate more than 35,000 department, chain and
specialty stores in the general merchandise retail industry. Three-
fourths of NRMA’s members ave small businesses, with annual sales
under $1 million.

General merchandise and special stores are highly vulnerable to
shoplifting because of the nature of the goods sold, which ave im-
mediately usable by consumers and have high vesale values, and the
necessary easy accessibility of goods to persons in our stores. Indeed,
retailing is harder hit by crime than any other industry, according
to the Department of Commerce. Retailers lost $7.2 billion to crime in
1976, approximately $33 for every man, woman, and child in the United
States. Shoplifting accounts for about 28 percent of all erime against
retailers, according to the Small Business Administration, and con-
stitutes the single largest type of crime against retailers. In addition to
shoplifting, small retail operations such as neighborhood food stores,
liquor stores, and drug stores, by their very nature and size, are fre-
quently subject to holdups—and often violent holdups.

Small retailers are both hardest hit by erime and least able to deal
with it. The SBA study of crime against small business, completed in
1971, which is in need of updating, showed that retailers with sales
under $5 million suffered losses 85 times as great as retailers with
larger volumes, per dollar of sales.

The eftect of crime against vetailers is even more important than
the raw statistics. Crime causes higher prices and greater problems
for small retailers struggling to stay in business. The reduction of
shoplifting and other crimes against retailers is, therefore, an eco-
nomic need as well as a criminal justice goal. So, let me turn to some
of the ways we have found to be successful in reducing shoplifting.

It must be recognized at the outset that this is largely a State and
local government problem. The Federal Government can and, to an
extent, does play a significant role in encouraging certain actions or
providing funds for special programs but the direct action is at the
State and local level. ~

The first component of a program to combat shoplifting is a strong,
useful law. We are encouraged by the actions of several State legisla-
tures over the past few years in enacting these laws. Examples of ap-
propriate laws are those in Illinois, Pennsylvania, and most recently,
California. For the subcommittee’s information, we have attached I1li-
nois’ law and an analysis of it prepared by the Illinois Retail Mer-
chants Association. :

My, Sxerrox., It will be included in the record.

[The materials referred to follow:]
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ILLINOIS RETAIL THEFT ACT
EFFECTIVE; OCTOBER 1, 1875

AN ACT to add Article 16A to and to amend Sections 10-3 and 16-1 of
the “Criminal Code of 1961, approved July 28, 1961, as amended,

. Be it enacted by the People of the State of Illinois, represented
in the General Assembly:

Section 1. Sections 10-3 and 16-1 of the "Criminal Code of 1961",
approved July 28, 1961, as amended, are amended, and Article 16A is added
therete, the added Article and amended Sections to read as follows:

(Ch. 38, par. 10-3)

Sec. 10-3. Unlawful restraint.) (a) A person commits the offense
of unlawful restraint when he knowingly without legal authority detains
another.

(b) Sentence.

Unlawful restraint is a Class 4 felony

(Ch. 38, par. 16-1) .

Sec, 16-1. Theft,) A person commits theft when he kmowingly:

(2) Obtains or exerts unauthorized control over property of the
owner; or

(b) Obtains by deception control over property of the owner; or

(e) Obtains by threat control over property of the cwner; or

(d) Cbtains control over stolen property knowing the property to
have been stolen by another or under such circumstances as would reason-
ably induce him to believe that the property was stolen, and .

(1) Intends to deprive the owner permanently of the use or benefit
of the property; or | .

(2} Knowingly uses, conceals or abandons the property in such manner
as to deprive the owner permanently of such use opr benefit; or

(3) Uses, conceals, or abandons the property knowing such use,
concealment or abanderment probably will deprive the owner permanently of
such use or benefit.

(e) Sentence. . .

(1) Theft of property not from the person and not exceeding $150 in
value is a Class A misdemeanor., A second or subsequent offense after a
conviction of any type of theft, including retail theft, is a Class 4 felony.

(2) Theft of property from the person or exceeding $150 is a Class 3

felony.

ARTICLE 16A
RETAIL THEFT
(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-1)

Sec. 16A-1. LlLegislative declaretion.) It is the public policy of
this State that the substantial burden placed upon the economy of this
State resulting from the rising incidence of retail theft is a matter of
grave concern to the people of this State who have a right to be protected
in their health, safety and welfare from the effects of this crime.
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{Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2)

Sec. 16A-2. Definitions. For the purposes of this Article, the words
and phrases defined in Section 16A-2.1 through 16A-2.11 have the meanings
ascribed to them in those Sectians unless a contrary meaning is clear from
the context.

(Ch, 38, new par. 16A-2,1)

Sec. 16A-2.1. To "conceal" merchandise means that, although there may
be some notice of its presence, that merchandise is not visible through
ordinary observation.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2,2)

Sec, 16A-2.2. "Full Retail Value" means the merchant's stated or
advertised price of the merchandise.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2.3)

Sec. 16A-2.3. "Merchandise" means any item of tangible personal

property,
(Ch. 38, new par, 16A-2.4)
Sec, 16A-2.4, "Merchant" means an owner or operator of any retail "A

mercantile establishment or any agent, employee, lessee, consignee, officer,
director, franchisee opr independent contractor of such owner or operator.

{Ch, 38, new par. 16A-2,5)

Sec. 16A-2.5. "Minor' means a person who is less than 19 years of age,
is unemancipated and resides with his parents or legal puardian.

(Ch. 38. new par. 18A-2.6)

Sec. 16A~2.6., “Person" means any natural person or individual.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2.7)

Sec, 16A-2.7. "Peace officer" has the meaning ascribed to that term
in Section 2-13 of this Code.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2.8)

Sec. 16A-2.8. "Premises of a Retail Mercantile Establishment" includes,
but is not limited to, the retail mercantile establishment; any cormon use
areas in shopping centers and all parking areas set aside by a merchant or on
behalf of a merchant for the parking of vehicles for the convenience of the

patrons of such retail mercantile establishment.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2.9)

Sec., 16A-2.9. '"Retail lercantile Establishment" means any place where
merchandise is displayed, held, stored or offered for sale to the public.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2.10)

Sec. 16A~2.10. "Shopping Cart" means those push carts of the type or
types which are commonly provided by grocery stores, drug stores or other
retail mercantile establishments for the use of the public in transporting
comedities in stores and markets and, incidentally, from the stores to a
place outside the store.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-2.11)

Sec. 16A-2.11. ‘*Under-ring" means to cause the cash register or other
sales recording device to reflect less than the full retail value of the
merchandise.

(Ch. 38, new par, 16A-3)

Sec. 16A~3. Offense of Retail Theft. A person comits the offense of
retail theft when he knowingly: :

(a) Takes possession of, carries away, transfers or causes to be
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carried away or transferred, any merchandise displayed, held, stored or
offered for sale in a retail mercantile establishment with the intention
of retaining such merchandise or with the intention of depriving the mer-
chant peryanently of the pcssession, use or benefit of such merchandise
without paying the full retail valuwe of such memhandlse., or

(L) &lters, transfers, or removes any label, price tag, marking,
indicia of value or any other markings vhich aid in determining value
affixed tc any merchandise displayed, held, stoved or offered for sale,
in 4 retail mercantile establishment and attempts to purchase such mer-
chandise personally or in consort with ancther at less than the full
retail value with the intention of depriving the merchant of the full
retail value of such merchandise; or

(c) Transfers any merchandise displayed, held, stored or offered
for sale, in 2@ retall mercantile establishment from the container in or
on vhich such merchandise is displayed to any other container with the
intention of depriving the merchant of the full retail value of such
merchandige; or

(d) Under rinrs with the intention of depriving the merchant of
the full retail value of the merchandise; or

(e} Temoves a shopring cart from the premises of a retail mercin-
tile egtablishment without the consent of the merchant given at the time
of such removal with the intention of depriving the merchant permanently
of the possessicn, use cr benefit of such cart.

(Ch. 38, new par, 16A-4)

Sec. 1BA-4, Presumptions.

If any person:

(a) conceals upon his person ¢ among his belongings, unpurchased
merchandise displayed, held, stored or offered for sale in a retail mer-
cantile establishment; and

(h)  removes that maerchandise beyond the last kntwn station for
receiving payrents for that merchandise in that retail rercantile estab-
1lishment such person shall be presured to have possessed, carried awgy or
transferred such merchindise with the intention of retaining it or with
the intenticn of depriving the merchant permanently of the possession, use
or benefit of such rerchandise without paying the full retail value of
such merchandise.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16;\-4)

Sec. lGA—S. DJetention., iny merchant who has reasonable grounds to
believe that a persen has cormitvted retail theft may detain such person,
on or off the premises of a retail mercantile establishment, in a reasonable
manner and for a reascnable length of tive for all or any of the following
pUrposes:

(@) To request identificavion;

(b) To verify such identificaticn;

() To make reascrable inquiry as to vhether such person hag in his
possession unpurchased merchandise «nd, to rake reascnable investipation
of the ovmership of such merchandise;

(@) To infom a peace officer of the detention of the person and
surrender that persen to the custody of a peace officer;

(e) In the case of a minor, tc infarm a peace officer, the parents,
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guardian or other private person interested in the welfare of that minor
of this detention and to surrender custody of such minor to such person.

A merchant may make a detention as permitted herein off the premises
of a retail merchantlle egtablishment only if such detention is pursuant
to an immediate pursuit of such person.

(Ch, 38, new par. 16A-6)

Sec, 16A-6. Affirmative Defense. A detention as permitted in this
Article does not constitute an arrest or an unlawful restraint, as defined
in Secticn 10-3 of this Code, nor shall it render the merchant liable to
the person so detained.

(Ch, 38, new par, 16A-7)

Sec. 16A-7, Civil Liability. The parents ar legal puardian of a
minor who commits the offense of retail theft as herein defined shall be
civilly liable for the full retail value or cost of repair or cost of
replacement of the merchandise and actual dsmages not to exceed the limita-
tions provided by Section 5 of the "Parental Responsibility Law", approved
October 6, 1969, as now or hereafter- amended. A conviction or plea of
fuilty of the reta:.l theft is not a prerequisite to the bmngmg of a eivil
suit hereunder. Recovery under this Sectmn 7 may be had in addition to,
and is not limited by, any other provision of law which lm.tts the liability
of a parent or legal guardian for tor'tlous cenduet of a minor.

(Ch. 38, new par. 16A-8) .

Sec. lSA-a. If any Sectmn, clause, sentence, paragiaph or part of
this Article is for any reason adjudged by any court of competent juris-
diction to be invalid, such judgment will not affect, impair or invalidate
the remainder threrof, but shall be confined in its operation to the Sectioen,
clause, sentence, paragray graph or part thereof directly involved in the contro-
versy in which such judgrent shall have been rendered,

(Ch. 38. new par. 16A-9)

Sec. 16A~9, Continuation of prior law. The provisions of this Article
insofar as they are the same or substantially the same as those of Article
16 of this Code shall be construed as a continuation of such Article 16 and
not as a new enactment.

(Ch, 38, new par. 16A-10)

Sec. 16A-10. Sentence.

(1) Retail theft of property, the full retail value of which does not
exceed $150, is a Class A misdemeanor.

- (2) After a convictinn of retail theft or theft, without regard to
the full retail value thereof, a second or subsequent offense of retail
theft, the full retail value of which does not exceed $150 is a Class 4
toiony.

(3) Any retalﬁ theft of property, the full retail value of which
exceeds $150, is a Class 3 felcny.
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WHAT RETAILERS ARE ASKING ABOUT
THE RETAIL THEFT LAW

I1linois' Retail Theft Law can be a deterrent ta store theft only when it becomes known

to thieves that merchants are prosecuting.
Time, effort and money invested now enforcing the law

reluctant to take legal action.
will pay big dividends in the future.

In the past, too many retailers have been

IRMA members have been asking for clarification of their rights under the Retail Theft

Law to detain, pursue and prosecute persons suspected of stealing.

To assist all re-

tailers in understanding the law, a number of questions from merchants and answers pre-
pared by Robert Forrer, IRMA's General Counsel, are reported here.

weEN DOES THE LAW BECOME EFFECTIVE?

The Retail Theft Law went into effect
October 1, 1975, Retailers should take
every opportunity to remind state's at-
torneys and peace officers that ponalties
called for in tbg law can be effective
crime deterrents (conviction of a second
theft offense involving less than 5150
carries fines up to $10,000 and/or 1 to
3 years imprisonment).

HOW LIKELY IS 1T THAT A MERCHANT'S CLAM
I A PRICE ALTERATIQN CASE WILL BE UP-
HELD? WON'T THE CUSTOMER GET AWAY WITH
“THIS 1S THE WAY | FOUND THE PACKAGE?"

The retailer's most effective case will
be where the individual is observed
switching price tags and then attempts
to purchase the item. This section of
the law is significant as a deterrent
rather than as a prosecutorial tool, It
is important that shoppers know altering
r ‘ce tags can result in criminal pros-
aswution,

I'VE BEEN TOLD 1 SHOULD NEVER PUT MY HANDS
ON THE SUSPECT, 1§ TH1S RIGHT? IF S0, HOW
CAN t EFFECTIVELY DETAIN A SUSPECT?

Hever touch or
attempt to search
a suspect.
This invites
civil suit
for battery
or false
arrest, Be
polite, but
Firm, Evi-
dence your
resolve by
tone of
voice, If
an individ-
uwal refuses
to respond,
secure a good

description
angicall the Get suspect to dfsclose
police. stolen merchandise, Do

not search or nse force.

(Continue to page 2)
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EVEN THOUGH (T IS POSSIBLE TO DETAIN

A PERSON ANYWHERE, WOULON'T IT BE BETTER
TO WAIT UNTIL THEY LEFT THE STORE BE-
FORE STOPPING THEM?

From a pure legal standpoint, yes, What
is necessary to sustain a conviction is
proof of intent te take the item, Proof

bility relating to the dentention. How-
ever, that release can later be attacked
by the individual claiming it was signed
under coercion. Further, by presenting the
release you may very well be giving him an
ideas (eivil suit) which he otherwise might
not have had,

MUST WE ALWAYS HAVE A WOMAN IN THE ROOM
WHEN QUESTIONING A FEMALE SUSPECT?

There is nothing compelling

of intent is established ~ -
when the individual goes
beyond the last check-out
area in the store for pay-
ing. However, it is clear
under both the Retail Theft
Act and under current jud~
icial decision that con-
viction for retail theft
can be secured without
proof of perscn's having
left the store,

SHOULD WE MAKE THE ARREST
IF MERCHANDISE 1S FOUND
ON THE PERSON OR DO WE
WAIT FOR THE POLICE?

If you apprehend the aus-
pected thief with stolen
merchandise, then of
course you can make the
formal arrest, but it

you to have a woman present,
however, for the protection
of male employees it cer-
tainly would be advisable
for a woman to be present
at all times with a female
suspect.,

HOW DO WE PROCEED WHEN A
CUSTOMER REPORTS A THIEF
BUT REFUSES TO TESTIFY? -

If, at the time of the trial,
the customer chooses not to
testify the vetailer can do
nothing. The prosecution
needs at least one witness
to the incident. If the
only witness refuses to tes-
tify the case will be dis-

"Is this the first time you've| missed.
done this?'! asked of a suspect

bri dmission
would be more advisable | af g i3eatly bring adnission A1 DEALING VITH STORE TherT
for the arrest to be made hand during detention If at Y HG PEOPLE, WHA CON-
by & peace officer. all possib?e. SIDERED TO BE LEGAL AGE?

IF WE ARE MISTAKEN AND FIND THE SUSPECT
DOES NOT HAVE STOLEN MERCHANDISE, SHOULD
WE GET SOME KIND OF RELEASE SIGNED? IF
S0, WHAT DO YOU SUGGEST AS PROPER WORDING?

From & legal standpoint it would be best
to have available a written release form
which the individual would aign releas~

ing you from civil and eriminal responsi-

This depends on the nature of the action
taken. In a criminal case, a person 13
years of age or older may be convicted of
the crime. However, a person under 17 will
be tried in the juvenile court system and
will not be subject to the penalties provid-
ed for in the Theft Act. When you are deal-
ing with a civil liability, a retailer may
sue the parent of any person vwho is under

18 years of age.
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WE WANT KIDS ALD KHOWH THIEVES OUT OF
THE STORE. WiAT ARE QUR LEGAL RIGHTS?

If you want them out, mer.ly ask then
to leave. There is no .liinol. stalute
which prohibits yeu fron hereiug sorc-
one from your store solnly heeause of
his or her priop conviciion vecord.

WHO HAS THE RESFONSIBILITY FOR HOTIFY-
|G PARENTS OF A JUVENILL THIEF..THE
POLICE OR STORE PERSGI'ELY

the storc has un leral responsihility
fer notifying the © 5 of a suspected
juvenile thicf. That restonsibility is
the arresting officer's

IF A SUSPECT (S APPRIHENLED [N THE STORE
AUD IT TURNS OUT THAT LG HFLCLRANDISE

CAN B FOUND, WAAT RECOUXIL DDES THAT
'_)SON HAVE AGAINST THE STORE

The person can forget the incident or
bring a ¢ivi) ~uit aga the store
and thi individus} who zpprehendsd him,
nere 18 aiSe o renote yesribility that
a eriniual cerplaint for unlawful re-
gtraint couic e filed,

IS IT POSSIBLE TO DROP CHARGES IF THE
THIEF PAYS FOR THE MERCHANDISE STOLEN?

You can drop charges if you wish, How-
ever, state's attorncys have corplained
on numerous occacions of retailirs who
use their office and eriminal charges
solely as a means of forcing payment
for stolen merchandise., Understandably,
state's attorneys are not particularly
eager to help retailers cr 1o pursuc
suspected thieves when They have good
veason to believe all the retailer is
interasted in is the recovery of dollars
and not in prosccution. Diopping sharges
today may discourage ferceful prosecu-

{ n tomorrow in a cage where you do not
wish the charges dropped.

1S 4T POSSIGLE FOR ANY STORE EMPLOYEER
TO DETAIN A SUSPCCTY

Yes. The ketall Tholt Aot spreifically
defines @ "merchant” to inelude his
employees.,

WHAT CONSTITUN.S T'[MMLDIATE® PURSUIT?

Irmediate pursuit
rel:les to detention
and mnect be contine
uzec astien to *that
end., ¥or instente,
you Loy pursue Leyond
ke purking lot in

a chase but oo
under the i
purciit eluuss, £oh-
front u suspent At
his home tve days
after the theft,

A CUSTORER SEES A SHOPPER COHCFAL MHCH-
ANDECT 2.7 STG 1P THE NANARTL A0TA
THE SMUPPIR CUTSIDE TitF STORE WiTH THE
GARMENT 1N HARR, SHE CLAMMS TC LE SHOW-
NG IT TO BUSHARD WAITIMG IH THE CAR.

DO WL HAYL A CASE?

If the curtoney who saw the concealnent
io willing 4o fertify yeu have a case,
Otheywise, jntent is diificult to prove.

MANY PEQRLE DOH'T KHOW THERC IS A RETAIL
THEFT LAWT WHAT CAN WE DO ABOUT THIS?T

Use the period from now through EVERY-
THING HAS A PRICE WFFK, Moverber 10.223,
to provide facts on the Retail Theft Law
(erimes covered aud penalties) to nows
media represeniativesr, educators, stu-
dents, parentsi post signg in customer
areas of the store (signs and facts
available 4prom IRBAY, Above all...
prosccute!
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WHAT IS CONSIDERLD A REASONABLE LENGTH
OF TIME" TO HOLD A SUSPECT?

There is no definite time peridd allow-
able to hold a suspect, The statute

does give guidance by allowing d:tontion
to ascertain certain Facts. Howeven,
your efforts to arcertuin thosc facts
should be picsued as promptly as possible,

CAN A SECURITY OFFICLR DETAIN A SUSPECT
ON REFORT FROM AN EMPLOYEE? THE OFFICER
DID NOT SEC THE THEFT,

The security officen can detain the in-
dividuul although thai dateniion contains
an additional clement of risk, & valid
detentioy must be hased op reanonzble
belief that the suspect passessed the
merchandise and had tie intention to take
it,thercfore, the stare employce's di-
rect tesiimony, and not the testimony

of the security officer, would he eszen-
tial to preve the detention wus projer,

IF YOU SEE SOMEONE TAKE SOMETHING BUT 00
NOT HAVE AM OPPGRTUNITY D STOP WIM AMD
LATER SEL HI# IN ANOTHER DEPARTHENT OF
THE STORL CAN YOU INVISTIGATE IHE PERSON
THEN?

Yes, however, it would rot be advicable
to make formal detentien if you, at any
time, lost sipght of the suspeet. He may
have discarded the item,

SUPPOSE | SEE A CUSTOMER PUT MERCHANDISE
IN HER PURSE. SHEL SEES ME AND PUTS |1
BACK. CAN | CHARGE HER WITH "“INTENTY

TO STEAL?

You could make the allegation, but it
would be difficult to prove,

AN T MITHIN NY RIGHTS TO HAVE SOMEONE
WHO ADMITS TO THEFT WRITE AND SIGN A
CONFCSSION PRIOR TO THE ARRIVAL OF THE
POLICE OFFICELR?

Yes, you are. The confession, if not
brought about by coercion or undue force,
would be admissible in evidence.
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The Matropolitan Washington Board of Trade

The Retail Bureau

September 16, 1976

TO: MEMBER STORE PRINCIPAL
FROM: Leonard Kolodny, Manager
RETAIL BUREAU of the
Mﬂetmpoﬁfan Washington Board of Trade

SUBJECT: 1976 ANTI-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 22

PLEASE PICK UP YOUR ANTI-SHOPLIFTING
DISPLAY MATERIAL FROM YOUR RETAIL
BUREAU OFFICES....ON SEPTEMBER 20, 21,
OR THE AFTERNOON OF SEPTEMBER 22 (FOR’
MEMBERS WHO HAVE CONTRIBUTED TO THE
CAMPAIGN).

PLEASE SEE YELLOW PAGES.......FOR
ORDER FORM.

ENCLOSURES:

1. .Press Kit folder depicting one of two new Anti-
Shoplifting graphic themes for posters, bill-
board signs, inside and outside Metrobus posters,
advertising on trash receptacies, newspaper ad-
vertising, etc.

2. Facts about shoplifting prevention and prose-
cution from recent Anti-Shoplifting Survey.

3. Advertising in The Washington Post and The
Washington Star using your store name (With
your permission). Please see Qrder Form,
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4, Information and Agenda for Store Protection Clinic to be held on
Hednesday, October 13.

5. A review of supporting promotions and why separate funds are still
needed from retailers who have not yet contributed to the 1976
metropolitan-wide Campaign.

6. For your information.....samples of some material which is being
made avaitable to all metropolitan Washington schools....."IDEAS
FOR STUDENT INVOLVEMENT," and "SLOGAN CONTEST."

7. List of 125 RETAIL BUREAU members who have contributed to the 1976
Campaign, This list will be in all Press Kits that are sent to
metropolitan Washington schools, radio stations, newspapers, etc.

8. Drder Form for posters (2 different sizes), bumper stickers,
radioitapes. anti-shoplifting booklets, films for employee
Lraining,

* ok x ¢

PLEASE NOTE: This year, for the first time, all Anti-Shoplifting material is
copyrigited and may not be used without the express authorization of the RETAIL
BUREAU. Legal act‘on may be taken against any retailer who uses this material
without written permission. .

THIS MEANS THAT YOU MUST INSTRUCT YOUR STORE MANAGERS AND EMPLOYEES MOT TO
GIVE OR LEND ANTI-SHOPLIFTING POSTERS TG ANY NON-CONTRIBUTING RETAIL FIRMS,
INSTEAD,.... YOU MAY WANT TO REMOVE THE PRESS KIT FOLDER AND GIVE IT TO A
RETAILER NOT LISTED AS A CONTRIBUTOR.....ENCOURAGE HIM TO CONTRIBUTE AT LEAST
$25.00 TO THE 1976 CAMPAIGN. FOR HIS $25.00 CHECK (MADE PAYABLE TO THE METRO-
POLITAN WASHINGTON BOARD OF TRADE) AND SENT TO THE RETAIL BUREAU, HE WILL RE-
CEIVE THREE 7" x 31" ANTI-SHOPLIFTING POSTERS AND 4 BUMPER STICKERS.

I enough money is raised over and above our $48,138 budget, refunds can be
gagg to member contributors based on a percentage of the size of your contri-
ution.

Anti-Shup]ift1ng materials will be given free of charge to any non-retailer
in the metropolitan Washington area, as well as schoois, }ibraries, students,
gavernment buildings, except military post exchanges, and professional public
firms, provided they will be used for public display only.

* % %
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1976 ANTI-SHUPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 221

The 7th Annual Anti-Shoplifting Campaign will be 6 weeks Jonger than
ever before.....

* K* *

New facts and figures have come to light as a result of the RETAIL
BUREAU's Anti ~Shop'l'lft1pg SUrveY.. oo

* A *
Shoplifting losses -- from August 1, 1975 through July 3}, 1976 -~
in the metropolitan Washinglon area totaled approximately $391,230,000.

* K %

This is a 5% metropolitan-wide increase over last year, but.....

The year before.....there was an 8% increase, but

1

During August 1973 through July 1974, there was o whopping 45% increase
in metropolitan-wide shoplifting.

* ok Kk

ALL of us -- wonking together -- are hotding the 2ine on shoplifting!

* Kk
But look at these facts:

~- 70% of all apprehended shoplifters in the District of Co-
Tumbia and_the Mar{land and Virginia suburbs did not beiieve
that retailers would have them arrested and prosecuted Tor
shopliftingl!!

-- A0% of those shoplifters were frightened when caught and
probably would not have shoplifted if they had knawn they
would be arrested and prosecuted!!!

~- Most retailers -- large and small stores alike -- who have
a firm poticy of prosecuting a1l shoplifters, appear to
have been successful in Iowerﬁ"g their shrinkage figures.

-~ Retailers who never or seldom prosecuted shoplifters appear
to have a higher shrinkage rate.

* x ok
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1976 _ANT1-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 22!

Retailers nust convince shoplifters that they mean business when
it comes to stealing.

* k%
T. Your first goal should be PREVENTION!

-- Tie-in with the RETAIL BUREAU's Anti-Shoplifting
Campaign.....all the way.

This means, use your Anti-Shoplifting material
throughout your entire store.... Jparticularly

at entrances and exits, in fitting rooms, near
cash registers.....wherever crowds of shoppers
cengregate,

Anti-Shoplifting posters are not going to offend
the honest customer,

They, too, are against shoplifters because they
know that shoplifting forces prices up.

-- Keep your stores neat and orderly, even during
your peak shopping periods.

Advertise the 1)76 Anti-Shoplifting slogans in
your ads. This year, there are two graphic
themes: one, geared to the general consumer,
appears on your Anti-Shoplifting Press Kit folder
and bigger versions appear on your posters, on
billboard signs, inside and outside Metrobuses,
trash receptacles, in newspaper advertising, etc.

The other is geared to the teenage market.....and
has been made into bumper stickers which will be
placed on thousands of personal, government, and
business vehicles throughout the metropolitan -
Washington area.

2. Your second goal -- if all else fails -- should be PROSECUTION!

Use the resources that are available to you.....as a member of
the RETAIL BUREAU, Metropclitan Washington Board of Trade:

-- National Retail Merchants Association booklets on
apprehending shoplifters (see yellow order form
enclosed}.

-~ Training films on shoplifting prevention, apprehension,
and prosecution (see yellow order form enclosed).
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1976 ANTI-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 22!

- .For you and your key employees..... attend a Store
protection Clinic on Yednesday, October 13.....
see Page for more information.

-~ {Within the next few weeks, your RETAIL BUREAU will
have available an Anti-Shoplifting Manual which will
explain, in Jayman's language, how to apprehend and
prosecute a shoplifter in the District of Columbia
and Maryland and Virginia.)

PROSECUTE SHOPLIFTERS. WHEN PREVENTION FAILS.....PROSECUTE ALL
SHOPLIFTERS..... YOUNG AND OLD.

Remember, your RETAIL BUREAU's Court Liafson Services in the Dis-
trict of Columbia and-in Prince George's County will help you
save time and money when prosecuting shoplifters.

Both programs have saved retailers more than 26,000 man-hours
which otherwise would have been wasted waiting for cases to
come to trial, If you need more information, please call
Leonard Kolodny at the RETAIL BUREAU.....telephone 659-6490,

* Xk

Yes..... we know that the Courts are too lenient on shoplifters.....
but leok at it this way:

When you prosecute a shoplifter, whether a male, female, or a
teenager,....certain things happen:

-~ Sometimes a lawyer has got to be retained by the shop-~
Tifter..... that's an inconvenience and it's expensive.

-~ It's embarrassing to be apprehended for shoplifting and,
in some cases, to be led away in handcuffs.....in front
of friends, neighbars, even strangers,

-- If a shoplifter appears in Court..... in the case of a
teenager, sometimes one or two parents must appear in
Court with the teenager. Several days of work may be

missed and @ 1oss of income for the family.

The same may be true for a hausewife or a husband.

i

1f the shoplifting case js continued several times.....
jt's a further inconvenience to the shoplifter. More
days missed from work.....a further loss of income or
annual Teave.
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1976 ANTI-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 221

-~ A shoplifter and his or her family standing outside a
hot, drafty Courtroom waiting for a case t0 come to
trial.....standing and waiting with common criminals
-+... 15 not a pleasant experience.

* k%

Okay.....some of the Courts are lenient on shoplifters and they
are lenient because there are just too many criminals in jail
who have committed crimes of violence,

But take a look at what they do in Prince George's County: Most
First Time Offenders are sentenced to clean up Prince George's
County Parks for two or three weekends.....or empty bed pans in
Prince George's County Hospital for two or three weekends.

The District of Columbia and Fajrfax County are considering
similar programs,

A shoplifter, particularly a person who is an amateur shopl{fter
(and most shoplifters are amateurs), goes through a frightening,
embarrassing, and costly experience wheh prosecuted for Shop-
1ifting, even thou%h they are not necessarily given a stiff fine
or a long jail sentence.

Your RETAIL BUREAU and metropolitan area Courts can document that
the amateur shoplifter who is caught steaTing and who is prose-

cuted just once..... seldom steals again!

* ok

In order to prove to the general public that people actually get
arrested for shopiifting -~ your RETAIL BUREAU will place a
400-line ad each week in The Washington Post and 1n The Washington
Star (The Post and The Star are Honat1ng‘tﬁis space as a public
service) showing the actual number of shoplifters arrasted in the

ge?ropolitan Washington area {among member stores} for the week
efore,

The ad will feature the Anti-Shoplifting graphic theme.....and will
list about 15 different RETAIL BUREAU members, by store name (pro-
viding you pledge to prosecute all shoplifters),

e _dfd this last year -- and it was extremely successful, It created
2 lot of attention and a great deal of good publicity.

* ko
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1976 ANTI-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 22!

1 yoi wish to be listed in these ads -~ just sign your name and
title (store principals only, please) on the green order form en-
closed and have a messenger bring it to the RETAIL BUREAU offices
at the same time you pick up your Anii-Shopiifting display material.

* ¥ ok

THE RETAIL BUREAU STAFF NEEDS YOUR HELP - Starting on Monday or
Tuesday Of each week.....piease assign someone in your Security
Department.....o0r in your store.....and please have them call
Leonard Kolodny, Manager of your RETAIL BUREAU, at 659-6490, or
Bruce Eanet, Assistant Mamager, at 659-6493, and report the total
number of arrests your metropolitan area stores made for the pre-
vious week. Every statistic counts, even if you arrest only "1"
shoplifter.

LI T 4

SECURITY SEMINAR -~ OCTOBER 13

Your RETAIL BUREAU, in cooperation with the Stores Mytual Association
and the Baltimore Retail Merchants Assaciatiom, will sponsor an all-

day Store Protection Clinic.....for store detectives, operations per-
sonnel, and small store owners.....on Wednesda October 13th, at the
§o12ny3;)ﬂotor‘1nn (off the Baltimore-Washington Parkway at Maryland

oute .

9:00 a.m. ~ Introductory Remarks
Speaker: MNr. William Landres, president, S.M.A.

9:30 a.m. ~ Management Looks at Security
Speaker: To be announced

10315 a.m. ~ Preparation and Presentation of Shoplifting cases
Speakers:, Prosecutors from Maryland, Virginia and
the District of Columbia

11:30 a.m. - Anti-Shoplifting Campaign Update
Speaker: Mr. Leonard Kolodny, Manager, RETAIL BUREAU
Metropolitan Washington Board of Trade

Trends of New Legislation in Maryland
Speaker: Mr. Edward McNeal, Executive Vice President
Baltimore Retail Merchants Assoclation
12:15 p.m. - Buffet Luncheon

1:30 p.m. - False Arrests and civil Suits against Retailers
Speaker: Plaintiff's Attorney

91-017 O =77 - 4
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1976 ANTI-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGN STARTS SEPTEMBER 22!

2:30 p.m. - Security Personnel and Civil Litigation
Speaker: Mr. Francis X, Quinn, Attorney at Law

4:30 p.m, - Reception

Admission is open to any retail members of the three sponsoring
organizations. Non-retailers, or retail-related business represen-
tatives, are not invited to attend and, of course, the Seminar will
be closed to the press.

For reservations.....please make your checks payable to the Stores
Mutua) Association and send directly to the attention of Leonard
Kolodny, Manager of your RETAIL BUREAU, at the Board of Trade
address. If more information is desfred -- please call Mr. Kolodny
at 659-6490 or Ms. Betty Mosbrucker at 587-4455,

* k%
STORE PRINCIPAL:

PLEASE TAKE A FEW HINUTES AND/OR ASK YOUR STORE MANAGER TO TAKE A FEW MINUTES TO
VISIT THE OWNERS OR MANAGERS OF RETAIL FIRMS NOT LISTED ON THE PINK SHEET OF CON-
TRIBUTORS TQ THE 1976 CAMPAIGN.

PLEASE SHOW THEM THE SUPPORTING PROMOTIONS WHICH ARE DESCRIBED ON THE NEXT EIGHT
PAGES AND WHICH EXPLAIN WHY ANTI-SHOPLIFTING CAMPAIGNS COST MONEY EVEN THOUGH
PUBLIC SERVICE ADVERTISING IS DONATED BY BROADCAST AND PRINT MEDIA.

ASK THEM FOR A CONTRIBUTION OF $25.00 OR MORE.....AND IF IT IS A CHECK, IT
SHOULD BE MADE PAYABLE TO THE METROPOLITAN WASHINGTON BOARD OF TRADE AND SENT
TO THE RETAIL BUREAU AT 1129 - 20th STREET, N. W., WASHINGTON, D, C. 20036.

UPON RECEIPT OF THEIR $25.00 CASH OR CHECK IN THE RETAIL BUREAU OFFICE, NON-
MEMBERS WILL GET THREE 7" x 11" ANTI-SHOPLIFTING DISPLAY POSTERS AND FOUR
BUMPER STICKERS. THE DISPLAY MATERIAL WILL ALLOW THEM TO TIE-IN TO THE LARGEST
AND MOST DYNAMIC RADIO, TELEVISION AND NEWSPAPER ADVERTISING CAMPAIGN EVER HELD
TO DISSUADE THE BASICALLY HONEST PERSON FROM SHOPLIFTING.

HOWEVER, NON-MEMBER RETAILERS, EVEN IF THEY CONTRIBUTE TO THE CAMPAIGN, WILL NOT
RECEIVE ANY 22" x 28" POSTERS, CANNOT PARTICIPATE IN THE STORE PROTECTION CLINIC,
CANNOT USE COURT LIAISON SERVICES, CANNOT RENT ANTI-SHOPLIFTING TRAINING FILMS,
AND WILL NOT RECEIVE THE ANTI-SHOPLIFTING MANUAL ONCE IT IS COMPLETED.

ALL OF THE DISPLAY MATERIAL IS COPYRIGHTED AND MAY NOT BE USED WITHOUT PERMISSION
OF THE RETAIL BUREAU, THIS PERMISSION WILL BE FORTHCOMING ONLY UPON RECEIPT OF A
CHECK, MONEY ORDER OR CASH FOR $25,00. LEGAL ACTION IS POSSIBLE IF THIS MATERIAL
IS USED WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION.
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STORE PROTECTION SERVICES
(For Members Only)
of the
RETAIL BUREAU

Metropolitan Washington Board of Trade

COURT LTAISON POLICE OFFICER SERVICES --

Saves time and money for retailers who prosecute shoplifters and bad check
passers in the District of Columbia and Prince George's County, Maryland.

The best way to cut your shoplifting losses is to prosecute al) shopliftevs.
Typically, when you apprehend and prosecute a shoplifter {or prosecute a
false pretense case), you or your employees must be the witnasses in that
case. Therefore, you must appear in Court early in the morning for a case
that may be tried in the afternoon or even continued to another day(s). The
RETAIL BUREAU Court Liaison Officer does the waiting for you and calls you a
h*if hour or an hour before your case comes to trial. In this way, there is
n. waste of time or money when prosecuting shoplifters and false pretense
cases.

This service has saved participating retailers more than 26,000 man-hours which
otherwise would have been wasted waiting in Court for cases to come to trial.

Soon to come, & similar program in Fairfax County, Virginia.....and Montgomery
County, Maryland, if there s a need for such a program,

ANTI-SHOPLIFTING MANUAL --

Explains in simple and easy to understand language how retailers should appre-
hend shoplifters in Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia in order
to make aigood shoplifting case and avoid the possibility of an expensive false
arrest suit,

BAD CHECK VERIFIGATION -~

The low-cost Bad Check Verification Program provides a cost-effective way for
small store owners, medjum size retailers, national chain stores, and depart-
ment stores to exchange information on bad check passers, in 30 seconds or less,
right in their own stores.....in full compliance with Federal Laws.

(Over, please)
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SECURITY TRAINING FILMS --

Provide members with excellent security training films for management, securjty,
and sales personnel at a nominal rental fee. Acclaimed by professional retail
security directors as "the best they've ever seen," these films can lower your

losses by providing proper training to your employees.

SECURITY SEMINARS --

Pe?ﬁodic Security Seminars permit small store owners and professional security

directors from large stores to informally exchange meaningful {nformation about
the newest and best ways to protect their proper%y. Guest speakers, including

Police Chiefs, Judges, Prosecutors and other officials, often address the semi-
nars opening new lines of communication for retailers.

SPECIAL BULLETINS -~

Members are informed through special bulletins of counterfeit bi11s; "methods
of operation" in connection with burglaries, armed robberies, hold-ups, break-
ins, etc. Descriptions of suspects are published, when known. This service
has proved helpful in preventing major thefts; alerting personnel in ail stores
on what precautions to take, and allowing the RETAIL BUREAU staff to determine
whether certain patterns exist, A1l area Police Departments are advised of
"methods of operation" in unusual store thefts and robberies.

RECOVERY OF SVOLEN MERCHANDISE --

For ready-to-wear retailers who lose large quantities of leathers, suedes and
ultra suede coats, jackets, etc......to professional shoplifters and due to
break-ins...,.an experimental program, started this year, will enable members
to identify their stolen merchandise that is recovered by Police Departments
when all forms of {dentification (including store 1abe1s{ have been removed.

Ir cost-effective, the program will be extended to include other merchandise
nes.

Cooperating Police Departments are; District of Columbia, Montgemery, Prince
George's, Anne Arundel, and Howard Counties in Maryland; and Arlington, Fairfax,
Alexandria, Prince Will4am and Loudoun Counties in Virginia,

FENCING OPERATIONS -~

RETAIL BUREAU staff acts as a liaison between area police officials and retailers
concerning the break up of 111legal fencing operations. Lists of recovered stolen
merchandise are distributed to all members, whenever possible,
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EMERGENCY INFORMATION --

The RETAIL BUREAU exchanges information with members concerning emergency closings
due to snowstorms, civil disorders, bomb threats, etc., through a 24-hour, 7 days
a week emergency telephone for after normal business hours.

DISTRICT CRIME PATROL REPORTS -~

(For D. G. Stores Only) At the vequest of Police Chief Maurice J. Cullinane,
reports are made to him quarterly to help the D, C. Police evaluate the effec-
tiveness of their service.

PUBLICATIONS ~--

Booklets, prepared by the RETAIL BUREAU via an exchange of information on the best
ways to cope with bomb threats, civil disorders, natural disasters, how to reduce
bad check losses, etc., are available,

For {nformation on membership i the RETAIL BUREAU of the Metropolitan Washington
Board of Trade, please call 659-6490 or 659-6493,
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Mr. Rovrzanx. A law alone, of course, is not sufficient, There must
be effective apprehension and prosecution of shoplifters. This can
ocewr only through cooperation between retailers, their employees and
local police and prosccuting attorneys. While programs have been
suceessful in certain areas, much remains to be done. Tt is esti-
mated that only 1 out of every 35 shoplifters is caught. Even when
caught, a shoplifter in many cases has a reasonable chance to 2o
Tree. The retailers must prosecute, often an unpopular act in a com-
munity, Prosecuting normally involves spending considerable em-
ployee time in court, or, more accurately, waiting outside court rooms.
Some communities have moved to solve this prablem by instituting
more eflicient scheduling in their court systems. Washington, D.C.
merchants have developed a highly effective system which minimizes
employee time off the job and thereby encourages prosecution. They
simply hired a retired court clerk to monitor trial sehedules during
the day and notify retailers when their cases are about to be called or
when employees are needed as witnesses.

The Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA) pro-
vides funding for improved conrt administration. This should be con-
tinued and special emphasis given to improvements in scheduling of
trials and witnesses,

Retailers often spend considerable sums of money on apprehension
systems. Larger stores may have large security staffs and television
surveillance. Small stores typically cannot afford the more sophisti-
cated systems and often vely on mirrors and sales personnel. A recent
innovation which has great promise is the electronic merchandise
tag. This must be removed by a clerk, or it will trigger an alarm at
the store exit. Store personmel must, of course, be trained in the
proper handling of these tags.

One area of law enforcement which has received considerable public
attention in recent months is the bogus fencing operations carried
out by local police in a number of areas, and in large part financed by
LIEAA, Traflic in the criminal receiving of stolen property has been
estimated at $20 billion annually. LEA X has provided $567,00 in “buy
money” to recover approximately $24.4 million worth of stolen goods.
The most recent reports from Norfolk. Va., South Bend, Indl. and Las
Vegas, Nev, show recovery of $18 million in stolen goods. Perhaps the
best known operations of this type have been in Washington, D.C.,
where the most recent of three operations recovered $2 million in stolen
goods.

Much of the property recovered was stolen in bu relaries at businesses
and private homes, but a surprising amount of goods sold to fences is
shoplifted. The casual shoplifter who needs the money rather than the
goods accounts for a portion of this traffie, but most of it comes from
professional shoplifters. The Department of Commerce, in its 1975
publication, Crimes in Retailing, has this to say about professional
shoplifters:

They stenl In ovder to vesell their loot for cash nnd take goods of higher
aggregate value than the amateurs. Most professionals have standing arrange-
ments with fences, and will often specialize in g specifie type of merchandise or

particular type of store, They are hard to detect in operation hecause of their
smooth and eflicient techniques.
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NRMA views the programs supported by LEAA and carried out by
local police to apprehend these professional shoplifters through
dummy fencing operations as an effective tool in the fight against shop-
lifting. They have the byproduct of discouraging others from enter-

‘ing the “shoplifting business” because they encourage the fear that a
fence may be the police.

The final area we wish to bring to the attention of the subcom-
mittee is that of antishoplifting campaigns, led by retailers and in-
volving entire communities. We believe that these programs represent

-an effective way of stopping shoplifting because they are deterrents
to the basic act. They are beneficial to society as a whole by keeping
would-be shoplifters from having this criminal act on their consciences
and on their police records. The programs are often focal points for
cooperation among business, government, and community organiza-
tions. Some of the programs have been aided through funds provided
by LEAA, and we strongly encourage the continuation and expan-
sion of this type of assistance from the Federal Government.

One of the most highly regarded antishoplifting programs is that
of the Washington, D.C, Metropolitan Board of Trade. Organized by
the Retail Bureau of the Board of Trade, this program is conducted
annually in the late fall and has been credited with substantially
reducing shoplifting during the busy Christmas sales season. Attached
to this statement are materials used in the 1976 campaign in
Washington,

- A key element of antishoplifting campaigns is the identification of
"why people shoplift. The reason most often given by apprehended
shoplifters is that they did it for a lark and felt that there was little
harm in taking from rich businessmen. This is a frightening statement,
and NRMA strongly supports efforts of retailers, police, prosecutors,
judges, and other officials to combat this attitude. We must all carry
the message that not only does crime not pay for the individual who
commits the criminal act of shoplifting but that crime is costly to
society in an economic sense.

We commend the subcommittee for holding these hearings and
allowing us to bring our message to you, If NRMA can be of further
assistance to you, please do not hesitate to call on us. I will be happy
to answer your questions. :

Mr. SxeLron. Mr. Routzahn, I certainly appreciate your being with
us today and giving us your thoughts on this subject.

I see that yon recognize the fact that this type of crime is a local or
State problem primarily. I think we will all agree on that.

Do you have any specific recommendations other than what you
mentioned that you think Congress might do to assist in this problem?
Mr. Rourzamy. I think Mr. Masterson can answer that question.

My, MasTenson. I might say that I am a member of the board of di-
rectors of the security service for the National Retail Merchants As-
sociation, T don’t think Congress on & whole can do anything. I don’t
think there is a Federal law that we are asking for.

I do think this subcommittee, though, is a good forum for us to get
the word to Congress that shoplifting is a tremendous problem, not.
only in small stores but in lavge stoves. I am from a large store, and I
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sympathize with small businesses because we can afford to have the se-
curity necessary to protect our merchandise. Small stores cannot.

I do think that the subcommittee, however, could encourage LEAA
and other Government agencies to spend more money than has been
spent in the past on antishoplifting campaigns and on fencing pro-
grams in the cities,

Mr. Sxrrron. That is quite interesting. Would you give us a little
more detail as to how the dummy-type fence operation works?

Mr. Mastersox. Well, this is mainly for the professional shoplifter.
There are people in business in the bigger cities who go to work every
day. Their work is to go to a store and steal and to come back and sell
’{o a fence for some 50 percent of the value of the merchandise—or even

ess.

The police departments, in conjunction with Federal agencies—I
know the FBI has done this—set up a storvefront, and they have an in-
dividual working in the store who is actually a police officer under
cover, and he spreads the word among professional thieves that he is
willing to buy merchandise.

As a vesult, they steal and bring the merchandise to him, and he buys
it for 30 to 50 percent of the value, and resells it.

Does that answer your question, sir?

M. Sxerroxn. Yes.

Mzr. IGrpee, Will you yield on that point?

M. Skerron. Yes.

Mr., Kmpee. Last night—or early this morning, I should say—be-
cause we adjourned at 1:05 this morning. We added some money for
LEAA. Not all of us have been all that happy with the way LEAA
has worked in the past, but you mentioned this as a possibility. It
would seem to be a really good function of LEAA, and I would sug-
gest that perbaps this committee would, perhaps, contact the ap-
propriate committee when it comes to the appropriation process.

Perhaps one of the roles that this committee could do would be to
advise that committee. This would be a very appropriate function for
intensive work of LEAA. I do know it is a serious matter in my city.
I think, Mr. Chairman, perhays we could contact the appropriate com-
mittee when it comes to the appropriation process to spell out specific
help to the small businessman through LEAA.

M. Sxerrox, Thank you very much.

M. Topping, do you have any questions?

My, Torrine. I have no questions, but I would like to commend

Mr. Routzahn and Mr. Masterson on their testimony. It we can help
t#m, we want to do so.
# know crime is a big problem for small business in particular since
:2 connot afford the security that the large businessman can. Of course,
I regret seeing that the large stores are having to spend as much as
they do for security. I wish they did not have to do it. If we can keep
them from doing that, I think we should.

Mr. Sxerrox, Mr. Lynch, do you have any questions?

Mpr, Ly~crr. When an individual goes into a store and switches price
ta?gs, what is that really considered ? That is not really shoplifting, is
it?
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Mr. Masterson. I probably could answer that. It all depends on the
State statute. Speaking from my State of New Jersey, we have a tag
switching law that is specifically spelled out in shoplifting law.

In other States where it is not specifically spelled out, it is up for
grabs, really, as to what it would come under, It is a very touchy kind
of apprehension,

My, Liy~om. Does that happen frequently ?

Mr. MasTERsON. Yes, very frequently.

My, Livwcr. How easy is it for a cashier to spot it ?

Mzr. Masrerson. Not that easy unless you have a trained cashier.
In small business it is probably a lot easier to spot than in big business.

A small business would have, most likely, people who are not on a
part-time basis, but full-time employees.

If I might, I would like to quote from Illinois law. I think you have
& copy of it, It says:

Anyone who alters, transfers, or removes any label, price tags, marking, indicia
of value, or any other markings which aid in determining value in a retail
mercantile establishment and attempts to purchase such merchandise personally
or in consort with another at less than the full retail value with the infention
of depriving the merchant of the full retail value of such merchandise. . . .

It is very important. You can see that it is so important because it is
spelled out specifically in laws in some States.

Mr. Lvwon. How difficult is it to check employees’ past records? I
know of a recent example in Washington where a department store
found out they had fired the same employee 3 years ago for the same
offence.

Do you have problems in hiring people?

Mr. Masterson. You can’t get anything at all today. You can’t check
any kind of a vecord. )

Mz, Lxwom. In the supporting materials you gave us you cifed an
example of a customer seeing a shopper concealing merchandise and
reporting it, The manager sees the shopper outside the store with the
garment in hand. She claims to be showing it to her husband waiting
in the car. .

" It says here that if the customer who saw the concealment is willing
to testify you have a case. Otherwise, intent is difficult to prove.

Do you mean that you really do not have a case even though you
found the person outside the store with the merchandise in hand®

My, Mastzrsox. That is right, The law is very specific, and it is dif-
ficult to prove. It is very difficult to prosecute. You have to see it and
be with the person all the time before you ave safe in making any kind
of apprehension or any kind of prosecution at all. o

Mr, Skrrrow. T might add to Mr. Lynch’s question that it is pretty
much up to what the jury will believe. I recall a number of years ago
when I was prosecuting attorney. a jury gave a shoplifter 9 menths for
stealing a loaf of bread in western Missouri, So juries will convict on
these things.

Mr. Kildee, do yon have any questions?

Mr. Kiroeg. T have no further questions. )

I, myself, have made notes on the LEAA suggestion beeause I think
that could be very fruitful.
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Mr. $xenron. Thank you so much for being with us. We do
appreciate it.

Our next witness is Mr. Martin Gimes, assistant vice president of
the National Fire Protection Association.

You may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF MARTIN GRIMES, ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT,
NATTONAL FIRE PROTECTION ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
RON MELOTT, CHIEF FIRE PREVENTION SPECIALIST

My, Groves. T am Martin Grimes from the NFPA in Boston. I have
with me Mr, Ron Melott, chief fire prevention specialist.

Mr. Sxrrrow, Could you spell your nanie forus?

Mr. Mzrorr. M-e-1-0-t-t.

Mr. Griaces. He is also the exceutive secretary of the Fire Marshal
Association of North America, which is a section of NFPA.

I would like to say that in response to the invitation, we appreciate
very much being able to come here and testify. If you have looked at
the paper we sent you, you will obviously be aware that it is not spe-
rifically related to small business {for one very good reason. The sta-
tistics do not come out in terms of small business in relation to five. It
should, of course, but it is a fact, due to the nature of the reporting
system.

I think you all understand that. small businesses are obviously very
vulnerable to arson because of lack of security and other arrange-
ments. But we would like to deal generally in response to the questions
in your letter of Invitation, the question of arson nationally.

Arson has become a major national problem. In the 10 years, 196474
the number of veported fires of incendiary or suspicious origin grew
from 30,900 to 114,000, an mcrease of about 237 percent. In 1975, the
number increased by 30,000 to 144,000, an annual increase rate of 25
percent. The 1976 returns arc expected to show similar escalation.

TWhat is even more indicative of the problem is the much greater in-
crease in the monetary losses resulting from these fires, from $60
million in 1964 to $550 million in 1974. In 1975 a further increase oc-
curred to $683,900,000. This loss was larger than from any known
cause of building fires. These figures are conservative, hased on volun-
tary reported losses. It is believed that the actual and direct losses are
much greater, perhaps even as high as $4 billion. Some are as high as
$10 billion.

Arson fires are based on fives which are known to have been delib-
erately started, but there are many fires which are of unknown origin,
and it is the opinion of many investigators and other officials that as
much as 50 percent of these ave probably maliciously set. If this is the
case, about 40 percent of the total losses in building fires conld be said
to be the result of arson.

This is a long paper, Mr. Chairman. If you would like, I can go
through it and summarize. :

Mr. Sxertoxn. I would suggest, Mr. Grimes, that you summarize
your remarks.

If there is no objection, we can place your entire statement in the
record as written,
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I am sure there will be some questions for you. So, if you would
like to summarize, it would be beneficial.

Mz Griaes, We were asked to comment on the effect of economy on
arson. There are patterns that do indicate that the economy does affect
the arson rate. As a matter of fact, in the depression years of the 1930’
there was a sharp growth in fires set to collect insurance. It is a fact
that it is a major business of certain criminals to operate in that way.
A. decline in arson occurred with a stabilization of the economy.

It did not rise alarmingly until the second half of the 1960’ but with
the unrest in the latter part of the sixties a major increase did occur
in arson, first in property in arveas affected by urban riots, and then
in colleges, schools, and premises related either directly or indirectly
to the Vietnam war.

As the social unrest declined in the 1970’ a definite change in the
incidence of arson occurred. There was much less social protest arson,
but much more fraudulent arson. This was directly related to the
economic conditions at that time and also to the fiscal conditions in
major urban centers where some of the run-down properties are not
able to be maintained.

There has also been a steady growth in the amount of arson which
might be termed, possibly, as indiseriminate vandalism, indicative of
a general attitude of disregard for people's property.

Of course, there are other reasons for fire setting beyond vandalism
and social protest such as revenge, compulsive actions and related
motivations which appear to be comparatively constant and don’t
seem to go up and down with other barometers of economic or social
conditions. This is fairly constant. There are increases with increasing
populations. Losses increase with inflation.

Krson does not seem to alarm the public in the way that most other
crimes do. In fact, with fire, generally, the attitude is that it will hap-
pen to somebody else but not to me, Yet, arson does kill in quantities
and causes losses which in any other crime would initiate a hue and
cry for police action. I might add in referring to deaths from arson over
the last 2 years, there have been a number of fires in which more than
20 people died which were arson of origin. Most of those were in the
revenge category.

Fire does not respect boundaries and therefore can spread to other
people’s properties. It puts people out of work for long periods of time,
and it does require increases in insurance premiums. Now, the insur-
ance premiums are paid by everybody. The money doesn’t come out
of some bottomless reserve. It is not just the concern of the insurance
industry. Assuming that would be a very serious mistake. We all
have to pay forit. ) . L

Arson is often referred to as a white collar crime, While this might
apply to some aspects, particularly defrand, it is a_misnomer. It is
committed by a wide range of personalities and for differing reasons.

An obvions motive certainly causing concern is fraud, which is
usnally to collect insurance and sometimes to gain an abatement of
taxes. It is also used to cover criminal activity such as murder, theft,
embezzlement, et cetera, There is also revenge which is nsed to satisfy
demands for retribution for some injustice received whether real
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or imagined. For example, this can be a disassatisfied or fired em-
ployee, family feud, et cetera.

Protest is another motive when five is used to demonstrate digsatis-
faction with social or related action. Also, vandalism is an increasing
aspect of arson. Often vandalism is used for thrills or kicks and some-
times for gang initiation. )

Then there is the compulsive five setting, That is the starting of fire
for no apparvent reason other than an overwhelming desire to do so.
This perscn is often called a pyromaniac. Psychologically, there are
cdeep-seated reasons for these acts, and there has been much research
in this area going back as far back as the turn of the century.

Some people set fives to gain recognition, either for apparent heroics
in the subsequent action, or just for the importance of being the re-
porter of the fire. This is often a symptom of compulsive fire setting.

'There are many combinations of motives, but the one that con-
tributes mostly today is fraud. Loss of life is more likely to occur in
fires with revenge or compulsion as the motive. Arsonists who set such
fires do not consider the consequences in terms of life.

I will go briefly now through the personalities of arsonists because
it is very relevant, There is no stereotype arsonist whatsoever. He can
come from any level of social strata and from any level of economic
substance. Ethnic origins have no particular relevance, neither has
educational background.

Sometimes a person with revenge motivations can be recognized.
There are some very obvious signs of his condition if he is present at
a five. Trained observers can identify him.

I might add that the fraudulent aspects of arson are a very major
concern as it often affects the small businessman. In the case of arson
for profit, contrary to general belief, the owner is not always directly
involved with the actual act. It is possible to obtain the services of an
arsonist for anything from $100 to $20,000 depending on the extent
of the work to be done. They can operate in rings, but mostly it is
done individually. They can use very sophisticated techniques, or they
can do a crude, but often effective job for practically nothing.

It has been suggested that the problem runs even deeper and that
there is a complicated organized network of crime which acquires,
through fronting holding companies, properties in bad financial or
deteriorated structural condition, and after taking out substantial in-
surance, arranges for an arsonist to go to work on the premises. In
that case he will claim the full value of the property and ask for a
rebate on the taxes on the property as well.

Trrespective of the depth of organized arvangement involved, it is
a fact that fire for profit has taken a strong swing upward in recent
years. There is a great temptation if prosecution is not likely to follow.

Arsonists do use many, many ways of setting a fire. They can use
a sophisticated operation with an almost undetectible means. A job
which resorts to the extensive use of gasoline can be easily detected.
He will also use the contents of the bwulding itself depending on how
much destruction is required by spreading them around. Depending
on whether a total burnout is required, he will arrange the fire
accordingly.

The arsonist is very much put off by strong security. That can act
as a deterrent to many arsonists, as can the presence of intrusion alarms
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and fire protection systems. There are fire protection systems, and only
when these are installed will the arsonist hesitate in attacking the
premises.

The problem mainly, I think, is a logistical one. There are so many
arson fires that a very small number receive adequate arson investi-
gations, Investigators cannot operate effectively because they are over-
whelmed by the workload which is so great.

Another problem is detection. If you consider the large number of
fires that occur every day and the fact that the fire destroys the clues,
investigation can be very difficult. Because of the amount of fires, the
investigator cannot spend a long length of time at each fire, and an
in-depth investigation is required to determine the cause of the fire
or the fact that arson has occurred.

In many cases fires are classified as unknown vandalism or some
other cause when, in fact, they were arson.

Also, if insurance claims were delayed that would also be helpful.
I cannot deal in detail with the insurance aspects of this. The NFPCA
has insurance representation but is not an insurance organization and
cannot speak for the insurance companies, We suggest you might look
to them for additional information on this.

Claims are often required to be settled fast because of unfair prac-
tice legislation. People know they will get their claim paid almost
immediately whether there is an investigation or not. If they knew
there was going to be delay and a complete investigation, this might act
as a deterrent in many cases. Insurance adjustors have always been told
to deal with the case fast, to get it settled and make sure the insured
is happy. In this case they overlook the arson probability or the case
of defraud. It is an insurance problem and the insurance industry is
certainly growing some attention to it.

Another deterrent to the known existence of arson is a strong in-
vestigative policy on the part of law enforcement agencies, especially
ifa ﬁigh conviction rate 1s established. Unfortunately, such policy is
an exception rather than the rule. This is good, of course, for the
arsonist and the people who are contemplating arson.

We can offer some solutions or partial solutions to this problem,
First, arson is a difficult crime to investigate. There are a number of
steps which have to be taken, each with inhibiting factors which dis-
courage all but the most determined investigators and which cause
prosecutors to be very wary of initiating proccedings.

The first problem is detection, As I said, millions of fires occur each
year and in order to determine the cause, most fire departments
routinely make an attempt to examine the scene, In Boston there is
something like 70,000 fires a year. In New York there are many more.
They do not have the time or the vesources to do a thorough investiga-
tion of every fire. Finding the cause is time consuming and it is made
more difficult by the fact that the fire destroys the evidence. Also, the
firefighting disturbs the evidence. Only a painstaking search will re-
veal the caunse. If you did that at every fire, it would take you longer
to investigate the fire than to extinguish. This would increase the need
for firefighting personnel.

TInitial detection of arson is increased whevre firefighters are trained
to constantly observe the scene for indicators of arson from the moment
of arrival. But the manpower has to be back on the road and kept
moving,
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I think the mistaken concept that the firefighter sits around all day,
waiting for fires while playing checlers is just about finished today.
That is not the case. The workload is much heavier, and they are
constantly moving.

Because of the large number of fires it is impossible for specially
trained investigators to visit every fire. Initial detection of arson is
increased where firefighters are trained to constantly observe the scene
for indicators of arson from the moment of arrival. Such training can
be given, and the awareness of the firefighter develops without inter-
fering with the firefighting activities. They not only notice indicators
but ﬁso preserve evidence that otherwise would be destroyed or dis-
turbed. They become expert at noticing the behavior of persons at the
scene, or of persons leaving the scene. They think before throwing out
materials which may be helpful or useful in the subsequent investiga-
tion. Sometimes this will be an indication of exactly how long the fire
has been burning in various parts of the room. They become careful
when moving debris.

The next phase, of course, is detailed investigation. This must be
very, very thorough, and a detailed scene search must be carried out
to establish without a doubt that arson occurred. This must include a
systematic examination to eliminate all other possible causes. If the
latter is not done, an astute defense may bring conflicting evidence
which suggests that some accidental occurrence, such as malfunction-
ing electrical circuit breakers, heating appliance, or careless smoking
was in fact the cause of the fire. Such evidence can often be damaging
to the prosecutor’s case, and is diffienlt to refute months after the fire,
unless thoroughly investigated at the time and documented for later
use in court. That is an extremely important aspect.

The tendency to go in and look for only what appears to be arson
without going through all the other aspects—and there are a number
of them——can destroy the case.

The investigator has to go through the whole procedure. It is long
and slow and requires a high level of technical knowledge. These in-
depth scene examinations call for a high level of knowledge of all
causes of fire, together with a very complete knowledge of science of
fire, including dynamics of combustion, behavior of structures and
materials. It 1s a highly specialized field and should not be undertaken
by persons who are not qualified.

There are, in fact, very few people who can be considered experts
in this phass of fire investigation, and most of those involved have
acquired their expertise by years of experience, rather than by
training,

Also called for is the availability of forensic science laboratories, to
analyze samples, to determine fire growth times and other supporting
evidence. Very little attention has been given to this aspect of forensic
science on the part of crime laboratories and law enforcement agencies.

The next segment of the investigation, which should be carried on
concurrent with the preceding segment, is the more normal eriminal
investigation of such aspects as motives, accessibility, presence of
suspects, interrogation, et cetera. This is less specialized in the sense
that it requires principally those skills and knowledge that are ex-
pected of all law enforcement officers. It does also require, however,
o close liaison between the persons involved in both segments of the
investigation. '
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Another important aspect is the preparation of a case for the pros-
ecution. A prosecutor generally expects investigators to present to
him a well investigated, completely documented case, with no loop-
holes or omissions.

Generally, the prosecutor gets the brief very shortly before court
hearings, although in some areas attorneys are assigned to work on
cases from an early point, sometimes immediately after the fire has
been classed as arson. This Is, however, the exception.

Where a thorough investigation has been completed and adequate
evidence prepared, there is a good probability that a case will be
brought to court and a conviction obtained. It has often been said
that prosecutors do not like to handle arson cases, but a recent study
for the LEAA tends to discredit this, What is significant, however,
is that the arrest and conviction rate for arson is about one-third of
other crimes.

There are divided responsibilities for arson investigation which has
an inhibiting effect on the whole process. First, the State has responsi-
bility for arson investigation, and it is sometimes vested in the State
fire marshall, who may have full authority. In some cases he veports
to the chief of the State police, often to the insurance commissioner.
In some States there is no State five marshall, and in some others he
may have no responsibility at all in arson investigation. In some States
there may be a small but qualified cadre of fire investigators and in
others the State police must carry out all criminal investigation with-
out special arson staff.

In some cases a combined task force is established with both arson
specialists and law enforcement officers working as a team.

This, again, is repeated in the individual cities and towns, who also
have their own responsibilities at the local level. They may have dele-
gated responsibilities from the State. In some cases, both the local

re department and police have authority to investigate, and often one
of either the police or fire department may have the responsibility.

The same applies to many major cities. In fact, in some cases there
is joint State and local cooperation. No matter where responsibility
lies, almost all States, cities, and towns suffer from the logistical prob-
lem of too many avson fires and too few investigators. This applies
also to those places where a strong arson investigation program has
heen established. Another problem is economy, which has caused many
States and towns to cut back on investigators. Because of a need to
keep fire apparatus on the road, they take arson investigators out of
the Arson Bureau and put them back on firefighting duties.

~The quality of the arson investigations depends on the quality of
the investigator to a very great extent. He veally needs technical and
scientific training in order to establish his credibility in court. This
training is needed to do the job thoroughly, and this is almost a sepa-
rate aspect from law enforcement. This is essential in establishing
proof of arson, for determining how and when the crime was com-
mitted and who might have been able to commit it. Another important
aspect is the followup procedure including interrogation, surveillance,
et cetera, which requires law enforcement training,

Quite often combinations of investigative skills can be assembled
on an interdisciplinary team basis, or individuals possessing all the
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requirved skills can be used. I think in an appraisal of the situation, it
is best to use botl fire and police personnel as a team, each applying
his expertise to a segment of the investigation, provided that full
cooperative exchange of information is maintained.

However, special training is required for the scientific and technical
aspects of fire prevention.

Very little structured training has been available. Mostly it has
consisted of 1 or 2 day seminars given by experienced investigators
and this approach has contributed much to the extension of requisite
skills and knowledge.

The fire scene investigator, however, should be so qualified that he
can be admitted as an expert opinion witness, in the same way a ballis-
tics expert or medical examiner is admitted. This calls for much more
than a 2-day seminar and although there are some 300 local college
courses in fire science, very few are structured in such a way that at-
tendance would qualify an investigator as an expert opinion witness.
We really need more training and education for fire investigators.

The recently established National Academy for Fire Prevention and
Control has plans to institute a program for arson investigator train-
ing and this, together with the local colleges and State fire training
programs, can eventually fill the need for provisions of qualified fire
investigators. This National Academy for Firve Prevention and Con-
trol is part of the Department of Commerce.

Another step toward better investigation is the development of
professional qualification standards for fire inspectors and investi-
gators as part of the national professional qualifications system for
the fire service. This is an independent system operated under the
auspices of the five service peer group associations,

A significant and noteworthy aspect is that all attemnts made ve-
cently to do something in this area have come from five ielated groups.
Very little is initiated by law enforcement groups, Fire related groups
are closer to the problems and have long recognized the magnitude of
the problem.

I would like to summarize the problems and give some solutions.

These are the major problem areas: Arson is not casily detected and
requires major investigative resources. It is so widespread and of such
magnitude that the small number of investigators cannot cope with the
workload. It is difficult to get arrest and convietion, and there is a need
for more trained and qualified investigators. Also, there is a need for
more and better fire related forensic Iaboratories.

_There is a lack of clearly defined responsibility for arson investiga-
tion between fire and police agencies. Laws relating to arson need to be
updated. The crime of arson is in part II of the FBI Uniform
C'rime Reports.

T'made a real tactical error in this paper as I said, probably dispar-
agingly, that the crime of arson is in part IT of the FBT Uniform
Crime Reports along with shoplifting and other minor erimes. Having
heard the previous witness, I should retract that and find some other
comparison.

_Rotcelllt]y a request was made for elevation to part I, but it was
rejected. ‘
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Tnsurance companies are, in some eases, required to settle claims even
when arson is possibly involved. Arson prevention has not veceived
adequate attention. Those are some of the major problems. .

Now, I wounld like to offer some suggestions on viable so_].ujuon_s:
With regard to firefighters, they should all receive initial training in
arson detection. This can be achieved by provision of self-starting
training packages to all fire departments. LEAA should make funds
available on a major scale specifically to combat arson problems. Every
State and major community should increase the number of qualified
arson investigators, and where no structured arson Investigation
bureau exists, one should be established without delay. This organiza-
tion should utilize the skills and knowledge of all components that can
contribute in dealing with the arson problem, including fire personnel.
police, prosecutors and judiciary. LEAA should assist in attaining
these objectives. LEAA aid should go to fire investigation authorities.
not only law enforcement agencies.

The quality and investigation can be materially improved by more
training for investigators. The NFPCA should accord priovity to their
proposed arson training programs. The professional qualifications
standard for investigators should be used to set objectives for such
training.

Regional crime laboratories should be equipped with apparatus de-
signed to assist in arson investigation. Research should be instituted
to produce more effective methods of detecting and analyzing ma-
terials used to set and accelerate fire, and increasing accuracy in esti-
mating time and growth factors in fire development, Mobile laboraties,
which are sent to the scene of fire should be made available in all major
population centers. .

There must be recognition of divided vesponsibility and the need for
expertise from both five and police agencies. The organization of joint
investigation squads can be used where divided responsibility exists.

The model arson law is about to be updated and revised by a joint
committee of the TAAT and FMANA, with the sponsorship of
NFPCA. When completed, there should be the same wide acceptance
by State government as there was originally when the first model ap-
peared in 1920.

The Uniform Crime Report Committee of the International Asso-
ciation of Chiefs of Police should reconsider its vote not to reclassify
arson as w purt I crime. An upgrading would act as an Incentive for
more positive attitudes toward arson as a major crime problem.

The insurance industry should receive reasonable relief from time re~
quirements in setting claims when arson might be involved. Adjusters
should be encouraged to investigate thoroughly hefore submitting re-
ports. Private insurance investigators should receive cooperation from
lasv enforcement agencies.

Axrson prevention campaigns and visible deterrents should become
part of all Jocal fire prevention and crime prevention programs. I think
if 1t were possible to tale the action I have suggested here, there would
undoubtedly be a market effect on the Nation’s arson problem, It is
nothing that cannot be achieved.

This is not based on speculation, but from an understanding of the
many ramifications of the problems and the evidence of where such

§1-017 O ~17 ~5
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action has been taken in a few parts of the country and in other
nations.

There has been a lot done recently by the International Association
of Arson Investigators, the Fire Marshals Association, of Fire Chiefs,
the National Fire Protection Association and the National Fire Pre.
vention and Control Administration under the U.S. Department of
Commerce. But it will take more than just the interest of those groups
to finally cure the problem. It does require the support and acute in-
terest on the part of law enforcement agencies, the judiciary and social
agencies to have any real and lasting effect.

Arson is not a mystical crime that defies rvesolution. A good, tech-
nically sound and thorough investigation can lead to conviction. It is
more difficult than most crimes to investigate, but I think the main
problem is lack of determination on the part of Federal, State and local
government to commit more resources to combatting arson. Unless the
strength and resources of arson bureaus ave increased, there will be lit-
tle to deter the would-be arsonist. Unless action is taken by the Fed-
eral Government through LEAA, the crime will surely continue to
escalate,

Thank you.

[Mr, Grimes’ prepared statement follows 1]
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PREPARED STATEMENT
OoF
MARTIN E. GRIMES,
ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT,
NATIONAL FIRE PROTECTION ASSOCIATION,
BoOsTON, MASS.

ARSOH

Magnitude of Problem
Arson has become a major national problem. In the 10 years, 1964 - 1974

the mumber of reported fires of incendiary or suspicious origin grew from
30,900 to 114,000, an increase of about 237 per‘cent.1 In 1975, the number
increased by 30,000 to 144,000, an annual increase rate of 25 percent. The
1976 returns are expected to show similar escalation.

What is even more indicative of the problem is the much greater increase
in the monetary losses resulting from these fires, from $60,000,000 in 1964 to
$550,000,000 in 1974. In 1975 a further increase occurred to $633,900,000.
This loss was larger than from any known cause of building fires. These figures
are conservative,based on reported losses: It is believed that the actual and
indirect losses are much greater, perhaps even as high as $4 billion.

Arson fires are estimated to be responsible for the death of 1,000 persons.
including 45 fire fighters each year.

These figures are based on fires which are known to have been deliberately
started, but there are many fires which are classified as of unknown origin,
and it is the opinion of many investigators and other officials that as much as
50 percent of these are probably maliciously set. If this is the case, about
40 percent of the total losses in building fires could be said to be the result

of arson,

socio-Economic Trends
It is accurate to say that the pattern and incidence of arson can be linked
both to the economy and to social problems.

14epA Fire Records.
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In the depression years of the 1930's, there was a sharp orowth in fires
set to collect insurance. A decline in arson occurred with return of a stable
economy, which continued with no alarming trends until the second haif of the
1960's. .

With the unrest associated with the latter part of the Sixties, a major
increase in arson occurred, first in property in areas affected by urban riots,
and then in colleges, schools and premises related either directly or indirectly
to the Viet Ham war,

As social unrest declined in the Seventies, a change in the arson
incidence occurred with tess social: protest arson, but more fraudulent arson,
this being directly related to the economy, and to the fiscal difficulties of
maintaining urban properties.

There has also been a steady growth in the amount of arson of what might
be described as indiscriminate vandalism, indicative of a general social
disregard for the property of others,

There are other reasons for fire setting, such as revenge, compulisive
actions and related motivations, and these appear to be comparatively constant
contributors to the arson losses and not much affected by social or economic

changes.

Public Attitudes

Arson does not seem to alarm the public in the way most other crimes do.
As with fire gemerally, the attitude seems to be that it is going to happen to
the other person.

Yet arson kills in quantities, it causes losses which in any other crime

would initiate a hue and try fur poiice action,
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Fire does not respect property boundaries and often spreads to destroy
neighboring buildings; it puts people out of work for long perieds; it also
requires increases in insurance premiums to offset losses. These losses are
paid eventually by everyone; they do not come out of some bottomless reserve
of cash. To assume that arson is the concern of just the insurance industry

is a serious mistake.

Mot{vation
Arson is often referred to ax a white collar crime. While this might
apply to some aspects, particularly defraud, it is a misnomer. Arson is
committed by a wide range of personalities and for differing motives.®
Fraud: Anobﬁomrmtﬂe,uwaﬂytocﬂ]mtimumnw;smwﬁmﬁ to
gain abatement vf taxes.

Cover of Other Criminal Activity: Arson used to destroy evidence of

some criminal act such as murder, theft, embezzlement, etc.

Revenoer Used to satisfy demand for retribution for some injustice
received, whether real or imagined; e.g., dissatisfied or fired
employee, family feud, etc.

Protest: Used to demonstrate dissatisfaction with social or related
action.

Vandalism: Indiscriminate destruction of property for no apparent
veason. Sometimes used for relief of pent up feelings, for thrills,
and for gang initiation.

Compulsive Fire Setting: The starting of a fire for no apparent

reason other than an overwhelming desire to do so. This includes the
so-called pyromaniac. Psychologically, there are deep seated reasons
for these acts, and there has been much research in this area going

back as far as the turn of the century.
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Recognition: Fires started to gain recognition, either for apparent
heroics in the subsequent action, or just for the importance of being
the reporter of the fire. Sometimes this is also a symptom of
compulsive actions.
The foregoing are the principal motives for setting fires. In some cases .
there are combinations of motives.
The motive which appears to contribute to the largest monetary losses, AN
under current economic conditions, is fraud. Loss of 1ife is more 1ikely to
occur in fires with revenge or compulsion as the motive. Deaths do, however,

occur under all motivational circumstances.

Arson Personalities

The arsonist cannot be stereotyped. He can come from any level of social
strata and from any level of economic substance. Ethnic origins have no
particular relevance, neither has educational background.

This is understandable if the wide range of poessible motivation is
considered, particularly with the current public apathy towards arson. This does
not mean that everyone will commit arson. The presence of strong deterrents, if

they existed, would probably be as effective with this crime as with others,

except in the case of compulsive action. The lack of stereotype does, however;
make investigation more difficult and the apathy makes arson seem currently to
be morally acceptable to some.

On examining the motives, the possible personality of the arsonist will
begin to appear, but again there is no stereotype. The fire setter who is
compulsive often has characteristic behavior which a trained observer would

recognize. »
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The person with revenge motives may show or have Shown some overt
indications of his attitude, but often he appears no different to anyone else.

Generally speaking, there are few outward personality indicators of an
arsonist.

In the case of arson for profit, contrary to general betief, the owner
is not always directly involved with the actual act. It is possible to obtain
the services of an arsonist for anything from $100 to $20,000 depending on the
scope and extent of the work to be done.

There are professionals who operate either in arson rings or individually
and use sophisticated techniques,and there are others who will do a crude, but
often effective, job for practically nothing.

It has been suggested that the problem runs even deeper and that there is
a complicated organized network of crime which acquires, through fronting
holding companies, properties in bad financial or deteriorated structural
condition and,after taking out substantial insurance, arranges for an arsonist
to go to work on the premises.

Irrespective of the depth of organizational arrangement involved, it is a
fact that fire for profit has taken a strong swing upward in recent years.

Certainly the temptation to burn out & failing business and claim insurance

is great, particularly if detection and prosecution is unlikely to follow.

Modus Operandi
The methods used to set fire are many and varied. Depending on the

motivation, desire to avoid subsequent detection and technical knowledge of
the arsonist, the ignition can be use of simple matches or cigarette 1ighier
through many devices to a self-igniting delayed action chemical. Timing of

ignition can be controlled and even remotely operated if desired.
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Selection of the point or points of ignition also depends on the need to
avoid subsequent detection and totalness of destruction required.

Accelerants can be used, such as gasoline, but a knowledgeable arsonist
will utilize existing contents so that detection is less likely.

Access to the premises is important, and the presence of security arrange-
ments or in-built fire detection and suppression systems have to be faken into
consideration,

Because of the logistical problem caused by the large number of fires
oceurring today, the initial detection of arson and subsequent investigation
required has become so limited that arsonists have tended to become less
concerned with avoiding detection and often use crude but effective methods.

Quite often, because of these methods, fraud fires are mistaken for vandalism.

Deterrents.
There are three main detefrents to arson.

Security: A well secured building makes arson more difficult and will
act as 2 deterrent to many arsonists. The presence of intrusion alarms
and fire protection systems adds to the deterrent. Only the more
determined arsonist will tackle such premises. Such protection canm, in
some cases, be rendered inoperative, but this is less 1ikely to occur
uniess inside help is available or if there is collusion with the tenant
or owner.

Delay in_Settlement of Claims: If it is known that claims may not be

paid if arson is suspected or that lengthy delays might occur, arson
for profit may be curtailed somewhat. The insurance industry, however,
faces many problems if they delay settlement and may themselves face

legal action for such delay. Claim adjus;ers have also been encouraged
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to quickly settle ciaims in"the interest of the insured and perhaps
have overlooked the possibility of defraud in some cases. This is
an insurance industry problem and one which is being given attention.

Investigation and Prosecution: The known existence of a strong

investigative policy on the part of law enforcement agencies is a
deterrent, especially if a high conviction rate is established.
Unfortunately, such policy is the exception rather than the rule, and
this is well known to most arsonists. This subject is addressed in

more detail in the next section of this report.

Investigation and Prosecution

Arson is probably one of the wmost difficult crimes to both investigate and
prosecute. There are several steps that must be taken, each with inhibiting
factors which discourage all but the most determined investigators and which

catise prosecutors to be very wary of initiating proceedings.

Detection of Arson

Mitlions of fires occur each year and in order to determine the cause, most
fire departments routinely make an attempt to examine the scene. Finding the
cause, however, is a time-consuming process, made more difficult by the fact
that fire destroys evidence; fire fighting, of necessity. disturbs evidence,
and causal factors are masked by debris. Only a painstaking search will reveal
the cause and in most cases would take much Tonger than the task of actually
extinguishing the fire. Only if obvious indicators of arson are present, or if
no accidental causes can be clearly established, will arson be suspected. In
busy fire departments, manpower and apparatus mist be kept moving, put back into

service to deal with the heavy load of fire suppression activities. It is
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generally impossible for the actual fire suppression crews to spend the time
necessary to make the detailed scene search required.
' At the same time, it is logistically impossible for specially trajned

investigators to visit every fire scene.

The result of this situation is that many arson fires are not so recorded
and are not fully investigated.

There are solutions to this problem, however, which can be used to increase
the initial detection of arson, and where used have been successful.

Initial detection of arson is increased where fire fighters are trained
to constantly abserve the scene for indicators of arson from the moment of
arrival. Such training can be given, and the awareness of the fire fighter
develops without interfering with the fire fighting activities. They not only
natice indicatars but also preserve evidence that otherwise would be destroyed
or disturbed. They become expert at noticing the behavior of persons at the
scene, of persons leaving the scene. They think before throwing out materials
which may be useful in the subsequent investigation. In fire departments where
such training is given, investigators are often notified at the early stages of
the fire and can be on the scene before the fire is completely extinguished to

commence the indepth investigation.

Investigation

There are further distinct phases of a fire investigation. The next is
the detailed scene search which must be carried out to establish without doubt
that arson occurred. This must include a very thorough and systematic examination
to eliminate all other possible causes. If the latter is not done, an astute

defense may heing conflicting evidence which suggests that some accidental

occurrence, such as malfunctioning electrical circuit breakers, heatina apoliance, or
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careless smoking, was in fact the cause of the fire. Such evidence can often
be damaging to the case and jis difficult to refute, months after the fire,
unless thoroughly investigated at the time and documented for later use in
court.

These indepth scene examinations call for a high level of knowledge of all
causes of fire, together with a very compiete knowledge of the science of fire,
including dynamics of combustion, behavior of structures and materials. It is
a highly specialized field and should not be undertaken by persons who are not
qualified,

There are, in fact, very few people whoe can be considered experts in this
phase of fire investigation, and most of those involved have acquired their
expertise by years of experience.

Such detailed physical investigations also call for availability of
forensic science laboratories, to analyze samples, to determine fire arowth times
and other supporting evidence. Very 1ittie attention has been given to this
aspect of forensic science on the part of crime laboratories and law enforce-
ment agencies, and in many cases very subjective opinions have to be given in
court, with a consequent weakening of the case.

The next segment of the investigation, which should be carried on concurrent
with the preceding segment, is the more normal criminal investigation of such
aspects as motives, accessibility, presence of suspects, interrogation, etc.
This is less specialized in the sense that it requires principally those skills
and knowledge that are expected of all law enforcement officers. It does also
require, however, a close liaison between the persons involved in both segments

~ demrga =l .
of the investigation.
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Preparation of Case

A prosecutor generally expects investigators to present to him a well
investigated, completely documented case, with no lcopholes or omissions.

Generally, the prosecutor gets the brief very shortly before court
hearings, although in some areas attorneys are assigned to work on cases from
an early point, sometimes immediately after the fire has been classed as arson.

This is, however, the exception.

Prosecution

Where a thorough investigation has been completed and adequate evidence
prepared, there is a good probability that a case will be brought to court and
a conviction obtained.

It has been said that prosecutors do not 1ike to handle arson cases, but
a recent study for the LEAA tends to discredit this. What is significant,
however, is that the arrest and conviction rate for arson is about one-third

of other crimes.

Arson Investigation Responsibilities

Perhaps more than with any other crime there are divided responsibilities
for arson investigation which seem to inhibit the whole process.

At state level the responsibility is sometimes vested in the State Fire-
Marshal, who may have full autonomy and authority, but in some cases the fire
marshal reports to the Chief of the State Police, and often to the Insurance
Commissioner. In some states there is no State Fire Marshal, in some others he
mey have no responsibility in arson investigation. Again at state level there
may be a small but qualified cadre of fire investigators, in others the state

police carry out all criminal investigation without special arson staff.



73

AT

In some cases a combined task force is established with both arson special-
ists and law enforcement officers working as a team.

Despite the presence of state level arson responsibility, the individuzl
cities and towns often have local arson ordinances or are delegated responsibility
from the state level. 1In some cases, both the local fire deprtment and police
have authority to investigate, and often one of either the police or fire depart-
ment may have the responsibility.

The same applies to many major cities. In some areas, there is joint state
and lacal cooperation. No matter where responsibility lies, almost all states,
cities, and towns suffer from the logistical problem of too many arson fires and
too few investigators. This applies also to those places where a strong arson
investigation program has been established.

It is interesting to note the recent economic climate not only prompted more
arson for profit fires, but also forced some fiscally restricted states and éities

to cut back on the number of arson investigators.

Training of Investigaters

There are two areas of qualification for arson investigators. The first is
the technical and scientific aspect.which is essential for establishing proof of
arson, for determining how and when the crime was committed, and who might have
been able to commit §t. The second is the follow up procedure including inter-
rogation, surveillance etc. which requires law enforcement training.

Combinations of investigative skills can be assembled on an interdisciplinary
team basis, or individuals possessing all the regquired skills can be used. In terms

of best use of existing personnel, it is probably better to use both fire and police
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personnel as a team, each applying his expertise to a segment of the investigation,
provided that full cooperative exchange of information is maintained.

Whichever approach is used, special training is required.

Very little structusred training has been available. Mostly it has consisted
of one or two day Seminars given by experienced investigators and this approach
has contributed much to the extension of requisite skills and knowledge.

The fire scene investigator, however, should be so qualified that he can be
admitted as an expert opinion witness, in the same way a ballistics expert or
medical examiner is admitted. This calls for much more than a two day Seminar
and although there are some 300 local college courses in fire science, very few
are structured in such a way that attendance would qualify an investigator as an
expert opinion witness.

~So it remains today that there are véry few experts available to give testimony.

The recently established National Academy for Fire Prevention and Control has
plans to institute a program for arson investigator training and this, together with
the Tocal colleges and State fire training programs, can eventually fill the need
for provisions of qualified fire investigators. This will, however, take time.

Another step towards better investigation is the deve]opmént of professional
qualification standards for fire fnspector; and investigators as part of the National
Professional Qualifications System for the Fire Service. This is an independent
system operated under the auspices of the fire service peer group associations.

It is noteworthy that almost all the efforts to do something about the arson
problem are coming from fire related groups. They, of course, have first hand

experience and have long recognized the magnitude of the problem.
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Problems and Solutions

The following is a summary of the major problem areas related to arson:

Having
viable

Arson is not easily detected.

It requires major investigative resources.

1t is so widespread and of such magnitude that the small number of
investigators cannot cope with the work Toad.

It is difficult to get arrest and conviction.

There is a need for more trained and qualified investigators.

There is a need for more and better fire related forensic laboratories.
There is a lack of clearly defined responsibility for arson investi-
gation between fire and police agencies.

The laws relating to arson need to be updated.

The crime of arson is in Part 11 of the FBI Uniform Crime Reports,
along with shoplifting and other minor crimes. Recent requests for
elevation to Part I were rejected,

Insurance companies are, in some Cases, required to settie claims
even when arson is possibly involved.

Arson prevention has not received adequate attention.

identified major problems, it is possible to offer some suggestions on
solutions:

Every fire fighter should be trained in initial arson detection. This
can be achieved by provision of self-starting training packages to all
fire departments.

States and major cities should increase the amount of monay budseted
for arson investigation, prosecution and prevention, and LEAA should
make funds available on a major scale to specifically combat the crime

of arson.




76

-14-

® Every state and major comunity should increase the number of
qualified arson investigators, and where no structured arson
investigation bureau exists, should establish one without delay.
This organization should utilize the skills and knowledge of all
components that can contribute in dealing with the arson probiem,
including fire personnel, police, prosccutors and Judiciary.

 LEAA should assist in attaining these objectives.

® The quality of investigation cin be materially improved by more
training for investigators, The NFPCA shouls accord priority to their
proposed arson training program. The professional qualifications
standard for investigators {VFPA No. 1031) should be used to set

objectives for such training.

Regional crime laboratories shouig be eyuipoed with apparatus
designed to assist in arson investigation. Ressarch should be
instituted to produce more effective methods of detecting and
analyzing materials used to set and accelerate fire, and increasing
accuracy in estimating time and growth factors in fire development.,
Mobile Taboratories, which are sent to the scene of fire should be

made available in all major population centers.

There must be recognition of divided responsibility and the need
for expertise from both fire and police agencies. The organization
of joint investigation squads can be used where divided responsibility

exists,

The model arson law is about to be updated and revised by a joint
committee of the IAAI and FHANA, with the sponsorship of NFPCA.
When completed, there should be the same wide acceptance by state

government as there was originally when the first mode] appeared in 1920.
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» The Uniform Crime Report Copmittee of the International Assaciation
of Chiefs of Police should reconsider its vote not to reclassify
arson as a Part I c¢rime. An upgrading would act as an incentive
for more positive attitudes towards arson as a major crime problem.

¢ The insurance industry should receive reasonable relief from time
requirements in setting claims when arson might be involved,
quusters should be encouraged to jnvestigate thoroughly before
submitting reports. Private insurance investigators should receive
cooperation from law enforcement agencies.

#» Arson prevention campaigns and visible deterrents should become
part of all local fire prevention and crime prevention programs.

If it were possible to take the action suggested above, and it is, there
would undoubtedly be a marked effect on the natien’s arson problem.

This is not based on speculation, but from an understanding of the many
ramifications of the problems and the evidence of where such action has been

taken in a few parts of the country and in other natjons.

Conclusion

It wil) be realized from just the superficial treatment given the crime of
arson in this presentation that arson is a problem and that it is a difficult
crime to detect, to investigate and to prosecute. Attention has recently been
brought to the question and perhaps for the first time a concerted effort is
being made by organizations such as the International Association of Arson
Investigators, the Fire Marshals Association, the International Association of
Fire Chiefs, the National Fire Protection Association, the insurance industry.
and the National Fire Prevention and Control Administration (U. S. Department of

Commerce) .

91-017 O - 77 -8
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It will take more, however, than just fire-oriented groups to finally
cure the problem. It will also require support and an acute interest on the
part of law enforcement agencies, the Judiciary and social agencies to have

any real and lasting effect.

The fact remains that arson is not a mystical crime that defies resolution.

A good technically sound and thorough investigation can lead to conviction.

. True it is a more difficult crime to investigate than others. The
problem is mainly due to the lack of determination of the part of Federal,
State, and local government to commit more resources to combatting arson.

The small cadre of investigators is overwhelmed by the weight of the number
of cases, and unless the strength and resources of arson bureaus are
increased, there will be 1ittle to deter the would-be arsonist. The crime
will surely continue to escalate.
The Federal government should, through LEAA, encourage the placing of more

emphasis on arson and provide the financial support needed to do this.

»
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Mr. SwruTon. Mr. Grimes, we really appreciate your being with us
today and aiving us your very well-thought-out statement.

Mr. Kildee?

Mr. Kirper. During my tenure in the Michigan Legislature we
established a fivefighter training council. We brought. firemen in from
various parts of the State and had seminars to give training in arson
detection on the secene. That is the best time to do it, if you can, be-
cause accelerants do tend to disappear.

Do you know how many States do have similar training couneils for
the training of firemen?

Mr. Grivees. Mr. Melott can speak specifically to that, but in general
I think there are 38 States with some vestige of a State training pro-
gram, In fact, a survey was made 2 vears ago in which we were the
principal investigators, and there are State training programs for fire
service personnel in 40 States. But in some States it is purely a quasi
of almost apologetic type of training, and it gets to very few people.
There are about 88 States with a visible training program.

The amount of money devoted to those programs in those States
ranges from @ few thousand dellars in some States up to over three-
quarters of a million dollars in other States. Not all of them train ar-
son investigators or train firemen in detection, but the majority have,
at, some time, put on a 2-day or 1-day seminar on arson investigation.

Mz, Melott here, is very conversant with the current status of those
programs,

My, Merorr. All T can basically add is that many of the States are
actively investigating this aspect of fire prevention right now. We are
hoping that as a result of a recent Fire Marshals’ Conference which
was held under the auspices of the National Five Prevention and Con-
trol Administration, actions coming out of this conference will lead to
further efforts in this particular area. .

We strongly believe that one of the major ways to deter the erime
of arson is to increase the training level of all five service personnel as
well as law enforcement agencies, prosecutors, judicial people, and
anyone else who might be involved in the arson problem.

Mr. Kioer, When the Michigan law was initially passed—and I
am not sure how it has been implemented financially—we assessed in-
surance companies that sell policies in the State of Michigan. Is that
replicated in other States?

Mr., Gromes. That is one of the more progressive areas, if I may
say so. There has been in the last few years a considerable growth in
this training through State programs or local programs.

Now, the 1974 Fire Prevention and Control Act, which established
a National Fire Prevention and Control Administration in the De-
partment of Commerce, does provide for eventual establishment of a
national fire academy and assistance in aid to State and local
programs. :

There was a conference held at the Battelle Institute in Columbus,
Ohio, on problems velated to this, One outcome of this will be a train-
ing program to train avson investigators which will involve the State
programs as well.

ou see, as I said, the weakness in the manner of training avson in-
vestigators at the moment is that it is mainly a 2-day seminar
approach.
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In legal practice, if you have a man who comes in and stands up and
says, in my opinion this fire was caused by a particular thing, if you
try to qualify him as an expert witness and say it is a sum total of a 2-
day seminar, his credibility is going to be refuted if you bring in, say,
an electrical engineer who says the fire was caused by electricity. Even
wneagh he is an expert in electricity and not in fire, the two men would
not stack up.

T have been in the position of testifying when I had the Chief of
the Institute of Electrical Baginering aud the clief eleclrical inspec-
tor of a major city saying the particular fire wasstarted by electricity.
Fortunately we were able to show that the fire did not spread to where
they said it started until half an hour after the first department got
theve. Also, it could not have been an electrical fire as he claimed be-
cause the firemen turned off the electricity when they got to the build-
ing and at that time the switchboard the electrical inspector suggested
was the actual point of origin was intact.

So, as I said, a 2-day seminar does not stack up against other experts
who may be called in. We need something more than that such as a
long-term training program in a 4-year university supported by the
necessary scientific background requirved to produce an expert.

Mr. Kirpeg. What has been your experience as to the attitude of in-
surance companies being assessed a certain amount to help finance such
programs?

Mr. Groares. They were not happy about it, obviously.

Mpr. Kroee. They don't look upon it as good insurance themselyes.

Mr. Griares. T think “f they don't provide it, somebody else is going
to have to do it. It is a natural reaction, I think,

In Massachugetts, where it was done just recently, a fairly substan-
tial amount of money is supplied by insuvance companies for training,
and they didn't oppose it that strongly. They were a little against i,
but they accepted the fact that vealistically there may he some good
coming out of this. They have an arson problem in Massachusetts, as in
every other State,

Mr. Skevrox. Mr. Topping, do you have any questions?

My, Torprng. I have no questions.

Mr, Sxerrox. Mr. Lynch?

M. Liy~erz. Are there what you might call five seasons ? For instance,
a professional avsonist will take a specific month where he will know
ahead of tuime by past experience that the fire department will just be
going here and there and that is probably a good montb if you want
your building: burned?

My, Griares. Yes. They can do it either by the season or by listening
to the radio traffic to decide whether the fire department is reaily busy.
Of course, you can even initiate fires simultaneously to distract them
from a certain target, which is not an unknown practice. They set a
large number of fires in an avea to distract the fire department from
the main area where the fire is going to occur. As I said, he can always
listen to the radio traffic to deduce from that just when a good time
would be to move in and do his joh.

In certain communities quite often it is very busy in the evening
and Jess busy in the middle of the de:. Of course, an aspect he will
consider is how soon will the five be detected. He doesn’t want it de-
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tected before he has done the job that he wants to do, except in the
case of a pyromaniac who doesn’t really care. Most of them also like
to see a good job done. Most arsonists will most likely pick a time when
it will least likely be discovered.

Mr. Kirorr. In fact, the evidence burns along with the five.

Mr. Groxees. In many fives; it is very difficult to get the evidence.

A tendency today is to use gasoline. I am referring to the crude

methods such as gasoline. The sovt. of thing they awill do iy get plastie

s AL
wading pools like the kind you can buy in Sears and places likle that.
They are circular and about 18 inches high. They fill it with gasoline
and just crack the edges over which allows it to separate when it gets
hot. They put that in a building and light the fire somewhere else so
that the gasoline vapors will ignite and the plastic container will melt.
That is a very crude but effective way of doing it.

_ In one case one of these plastic containers was put under the stairs
in a building where 20 old people were living in apartments above.
The man wanted to burn out his store which wag on the street level
of the old five-story building. He was so concerned about doing a good
job that he placed 20 gallons of gasoline under the main stairway and
also trailed all the materials across the room to insure the fire to spread
across the room. We stopped him before he put a match to I, but we
couldn’t conviet him because under the statute at that time tiv.re was
no attempted arson.

My, Koer, Has it been changed ?

Mr. Grrazes. Yes. I can assure you it was changed.

In that particular case we had a tipoff and we staked out the build-
ing. T will not name the place or the person for obvious reasons, but
we were tipped off by his wife, in fact.

As I said before, they can listen to the radio and start a lot of small
fires to arrange false alarms to divert the fire department. He does need
- time to go in and do the job thoroughly.

The professionals will not resort to just a gasoline fire, There are
plenty of chemicals that have delayed reaction tactors. o

In fact, you can use & telephone to set a fire if you want. It is just
a simple arrangement., We try not to tell people too much about this
because if it gefs too much publicity it is not good. But it is possible
by just uzing the mechanism of a telephone to ignite a fire. It is very
simple,

Mr. Kmose. T imagine that any advanceinents in modern technology
make it easy. )

Mr. Grings. As you know, you can buy ignition devices that you can
set up to a year—if you followed the recent CTA business. Those de-
vices are available.

It can be done. I can set a fire here, and after we bave all left the
room it would ignite, I could do it with something in my pocket, and
you have probably got it in your pocket, too. It is very simple. You
take a book of matches and a cigarette. I can show you how easy it is
to do. [Indicating.] You light the cigarette and stick it in about that
far from there and fold the boolk over the cigarette. I will use o pencil
here to demonstrate. Imagine this to be the cigarette. You pull the
cigarette out depending on how long you want it to take before the
five starts. You put it down under sonie paper like this and the cigarette
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}v]_ltl burn down. When it reaches the matches, they will ignite and that
is it.

It is as simple as that, and you can get a 5- or 10-minute delay on it.
I do this when I lecture. Nobody notices that T am doing it while I am
talking, and it ignites just as I am talking about the same subject,

[Laughter.]

My, Kmpze. You time your speech that well?

Mr. Grives. Well, T can keep one eve en it, and it is as simple as
that,

Mr. Kimper. Then, the firefighter has to be very sophisticated in
order to detect it.

- Mr, Sxrrrox. I think that is what you are trying to tell us.

Mr. Griues. Quite frankly, the first step is to go through and make
sure the other causes are not present such as electricity, heating, care-
less smoking, et cetera. If you really have a fire started in a sophisti-
cated way, you have got to do a thorough job to detect it. You need a
lot of high quality investigators.

The problem, for example, is like that in the case of the New York
City Arson Squad. They are moving from one case to another all the
time so they can never do justice to the job. They are competent, but
they are overivorked.

There has been no significant interest in arson on the part of law en-
forcement agencies or on the part of anyone other then fire groups. It
is a difficult crime to deal with and takes a lot of preparation for pros-
ecution. You have to have a darn good case before you can go into
court.

1}.\[1'. Krmpee. The investigator has to have a certain tenacity to do
this,

Mr. Grimes. Yes, we also need cooperation where there is divided
responsibility. The fire people are dedicated, but they are overworked.
They want to see something done, but they have a heavy workload.

Arson is a part IT crime and doesn’t show too adversely in the FBI
reports. There is no great incentive to deal with it.

At the same time, though, it is a major national problem. The $4
billion estimated that I mentioned in my statement came, T believe,
from insurance sources, and it is a lot of money. The insurance industry
doesn’t have a reserve of these funds. They recover it from you and
me. So it is not only an insurance problem.

There were 2t people killed in the Bronx a few months ago, 28 out
in Arizona, and 30 in Montreal just recently. Those were, for the most
part, revenge-type fires.

Mr. Kipee. When you can really establish a good case when death
results, arve they charged under the felony murder charge?

Mr. Groares. Yes, Mr. Melott can speak to that. He is dealing with
the revision of the arson lavs.

Mr. Skerron. What is the conviction of cases actually brought to
trial?

Mr. Grimms. I can’t give you the actual figures without going
through the LEAA report.

Mr. Skevrox. How would it compare with murder, robbery, and
burglary ¢

My, Graes. The LEAA study classified arson conviction rates as
being one-third of the average for other classes. So it is a low rate.
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Mr. Sxrrrox. I do want to thank you so much for taking the time
to be ith us. This has been most enlightening. We do appreciate it,
and if we have questions in the future I hope you won't mind corre-
sponding with us. It would be my recommendation to have further
hearings on this subject.

Mr. Grrmes. Thank you. There is a book with more information and
some interesting cases. I think I have enough copies for you. It deals
with some of the more recent, spectacular cases.

“/r‘l‘ qT’ELT AT r‘-‘] 01\]5’ htfa)}]
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That concludes our hearing.

[Whereupon, at 10:50 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to call of the Chair.]
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Housr 0r REPRESENTATIVES,
STBCOMMITTEE 0N SPECIAL Siarny Busizess ProBreMs
or TiE CodMMITTER 0N SyALn BusiNess,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 9:04 am., pursnant to notice, in room
2359, Rayburn ITouse Office Building, Hon. Dale E. Kildee (acting
chairman of the subcommittee) presiding,.

Mr. Kivpee. This morning’s hearing will focus on the subject of
crime and its effect on small business, We are pleased to have with us
Robert Francis, Deputy Director, Office of Business Research and
Analysis, Bureau of Domestic Commerce, T.S. Department of
Commerce.

Mr. Francis will discuss crimes against business programs. M.
Francis will be followed by Roy McPoland of the Burke Security Co.
in New York. e will be testifying on his own behalf, and his remarks
will be of significant interest to the subcommittee.

Mz, Francis, you may begin your testimony.

If you have prepared testimony, we will enter that into the record
as it is, if you wish that.

Mr. Fraxeis. We have submitted it previously.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT W, FRANCIS, SR., DEPUTY DIRECTOR,
OFFICE OF BUSINESS RESEARCH AND ANALYSIS, BUREAU OF
DOMESTIC COMMERCE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE; ACCOM-
PANIED BY THOMAS E. MURPHY, ACTING DIRECTOR, CONSUMER
G00DS AND SERVICES DIVISION; AND SHARON ROACH, STAFF
ANALYST

Mr, Fraxcss, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I
am Robert W. Francis, Sr., Deputy Director of the Office of Business
Research and Analysis. With me are two of the staff members directly
responsible for the administration of Commerce’s crimes against busi-
ness projects: Thomas E. Murphy, Acting Director of the Consumer
Goods and Services Division ; and Sharon Roach, staff analyst,

The Department of Comimerce has been asked to testify this morning
on the impact of crime on business. This is an issue which vitally con-
cerns both business and government, and we welcome this opportunity
to share with this subcommittee our major findings.

You have before you a lengthy prepared statermrent. Unless there
are ohjections, I will summarize that statement.

(85)
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Commerce has been involved with the crime problem for most of
the last 5 years. Interest was sparked by a preliminary staff report in
1972 that concluded: that business and Government needed to make
substantial efforts to increase awareness of the problem and its eco-
nomic impact; and that the business community needed to develop
crime deterrent policies—with Government assistance where
appropriate.

The comprehensive program of Commerce was designed to fill a
void in government and industry policy, and was aimed at pinpointing
the economic significance of crimes against business.

Two priorities were established: Improving data on crime against
business losses and persuading the business community that crime is
not an acceptable cost of doing business and that it is not entirely
someone else’s responsibility to lessen its impact.

A caveat must be attached to the first priority. There were—and
are—difficult problems associated with placing a dollar figure on the
cost of crimes against business. But the program began with the
premise that preliminary estimates of the dollar impact of crime were
necessary in order to establish the magnitude of the problem.

The estimates—which place total dollar loss at $26 billion in 1976—
cover only “ordinary” erime: Bad checks, burglary, robbery, vandal-
ism, employee theft, and shoplifting. To the extent computer crime
can be measured, it is also included. White-collar crime losses due to
kickbacks, bribery, fraud, industrial espionage are excluded because of
difficulty in measurement,

A three-part package of studies, seminars, and intergovernmental
coordination implemented the Department’s program. These are de-
scribed in detail beginning on page 5 of the statement you have
before you.

Briefly, the studies include : “The Cost of Crimes Against Business.”
“Crime in Retailing,” “Crime in Selected Services Industries.” and
“Crime in Food Retail Stores.” The latter two will be released later
this summey.

The publications evaluate the economic impact of crime, put into
perspective what the estimates of dollar losses mean, and also identify
the specific areas of business vulnerability to erimes and suggest guide-
lines for management policies to reduce losses from these crimes.

The five seminars over a 2-year period emphasized increased busi-
ness awareness of its role in lessening crime’s impact on profits, effi-
ciency, and prices, The seminars, in drawing together government,
industry, and security expertise, resulted in a constructive exchange
of information on effective loss reduction policies, strategies, and
techniques. ‘

The proceedings of each seminar were recorded and published to
provide panelists, speakers, participants, and others with a functional
tool to aid in further development of crime prevention policies.

With the recognition that the seminars have heen an effective cata-
Iyst, serving to stimulate business awareness, future programs will be
conducted through the 43 district offices of the Department, rather
than at the national level, and thus, will effectively reach a greater
audience and reduee manpower and dollar expenditure.

Establishment of an Interagency Committee To Assess the Impact
of Crimes Against Business was designed to promote cooperation and
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coordination among Federal agencies, a goal determined to be essen-
tial if significant progress was to be achieved in loss reduction.

An example of the committee's initiatives is the recently revised
and updated “Federal Data Sources on Crimes Against Business,”
which identifies and describes the nearly 40 publications of the Federal
Government in the area. We believe that during the last 3 years, the
committee has fulfilled its mission; therefore, its charter will not be
renewed upon expiration on June 30, 1977,

Future plans for the Department’s crime against business program
are founded on a recognized need to transform extensive research and
industry contacts into involvment in substantive policy and legis-
lative areas, as they arise. Involvement in public issues in the crimes
against business area thus far has been limited in scope. Limited re-
sources have been allocated to development of a credible, working in-
formational base on the impact of crime on profitability and efficiency
in business, on consumer prices, and to a program designed to bring our
message to the business public through our seminars.

I would like to turn now to the major findings that begin on page
9 of our prepared statement. These findings are grouped into three
areas: (1) Top management’s role in reducing crime losses; (2) the
greater impact on small businesses compared to large; and (3) the
(Grovernment’s role in data collection and analysis,

1. REDUCTION OF CRIME LOSSES MTST BE A TOP PRIORITY OF MANAGEMENT

Business crime is a profit drain. It is a bottom line cost. Although we
recognize that crime transcends the marketplace and its solution is a
{ask better suited for society as a whole, the business community, start-
ing with top management, must be willing to take the initiative to help
reduce its own economic losses to crime through aggressive deterrent
policies. Many crimes are amenable to reduction through innovative
crime deterrent policies, especially since most of crime loss today origi-
nates internally.

The business community spent about $5 billion on preventive meas-
ures in 1976. There has been a tendency to rely too much on physical
security, which is directed against external threats such as burglary
and robbery. The increasing sophistication of technology increases re-
liance on physical security, inasmuch as it tends to overwhelm and
misiead poorly informed merchants. Small businesses, especially, in-
vest in costly security equipment and services, despite the lack of a
clear-cut need.

While Commerce does not have the expertise to counsel business
firms on specific technical security measures that should be adopted in
individual cases, it is clear that cost-effective results can be achieved
through simple operational procedures that make crime nnattractive
and unprofitable—backed up by improved managerial performance
in “setting the example.”

Now the necessary elements in effective policies ave as follows:

(1) Development of comprehensive crime loss measurement, in order
to know and pinpoint how much is lost to theft, in what area, and by
what means,

Poor crime records simply mean that the business person does not
know where and how much is lost, and therefore, cannot accurately
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judge where to place security emphasis. Such a situation is bound to
hamper progress. _

(2) Willingness of management to adopt a positive attitude to crime
loss reduction. Any particular crime loss a business suffers is the cul-
mination of a sequence of events, the most critical being the presence
of opportunity for the theft to occur.

In a small business, removing the opportunity for theft should be
the function of an efficient operating procedure, and our studies and
seminars have shown that implementation of simple but strict con-
trols can prevent many crime losses. On pages 14-15 of the prepared
statement is a list of operational procedures, designed to anticipate
crime losses, which are pertinent to small business.

You will note that everything on this list has one thing in common:
Minimal cost. Security does not have to be an expensive investment.

(8) Cooperation with law enforcement to insure that suspected per-
petrators are dealt with by the criminal justice system.

The attitudes of both those who steal, and those who are stolen
from, play a significant role in erime. The prevalent attitude of “so
what—they won’t do anything to me anyway,” is coupled with an at-
titude of “so what—even if I prosecute, they will be out on the street
tomorrow,” by a large segment of the business community.

The most intense discussion and debate at our seminars has centered
on criminal justice issues such as the “revolving door” problem and
the sentencing disparities that are especially pronounced in white
collar crimes.

Although we are not criminal justice experts, we can suggest that
the private and public sectors combine resources to develop alternative
approaches to current problems that have the effect of discouraging
victimized business persons from prosecuting alleged criminals, and
thereby increasing the risk factor to other potential criminals.

We also suggest that the business community take an active role
in shaping those reforms it feels are most vital to its specific interests,
a suggestion that is supported by seminar speakers, both industry and
government, who have urged participants to communicate their con-
cerns to the judiciary.

It would do no justice to our credibility, were we to submit that
the crime problems of business can be solved through the application
of solid management techniques alone, But this remains the most val-
nable contribution business can make to a problem that no one really
knows “how” to solve.

2, THE IMPACT OF CRIME OGN SMALL BUSINESS IS SIGNIFICANTLY GREATER
TIIAN ON LARGER SIZE BUSINESSES

Smaller businesses ave more vulnerable to crime because they simply
o not have the resources to cope with or prevent losses. They are less
able to absorb the costs as normal operating expenses, and they are
less able to absorb the rising cost of insurance preminms.

Clearly, strategies enabling the small business person to overcome
the disadvantages of being small are needed. Many such strategies can
be developed voluntarily at a community level—in the theory that what
small business entrepreneurs cannot do individually, they can do col-
lectively. The advantages to community cooperation are emphasized
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repeatedly in our seminars. Newer, more modern crime prevention
technigues can be developed when problems ave shared and discussed.

Starting on page 18 of the prepared testimony is a discussion of a
collective approach to reduction of bad check losses. It is important to
recognize that the advantage to a collective approach lies primarily in
the consistent application of rules, so that customers cannot complain
of arbitrary harassment and yet can be made aware of the need for such
precautions to protect the stove.

Other alternatives for smaller businesses outlined beginning on
page 21, include:

(1) Monitoring relevant activities of industry and trade
associations;

(2) Using existing resourcés within the community such as shop-
lifting campaigns;

(3) Such innovative approaches as developing a consortium to spon-
sor law enforcement officers for special economic crime detective train-
ing;and

(4) Establishing communitywide clinies on training employees and
managers in crime-loss recuction.

The key element of these approaches is aggressive management ac-
tion to deter crime. Significant economic losses to crime should not
be passively accepted by any business firm, regardless of size.

3. GOVERNMENT MTUST FOCUS ITS INITIATIVES ON FILLING TIIE DATA AND
INFORMATION GATS

Improvements in the current quality of information and data are
needed, and government—at all levels—is in the most favorable posi-
tion to achieve this goal. However, the need for business cooperation
in government action cannot be overstated. As Congressman Rhodes
remarked at our seminar in Phoenix, Ariz,, on April 238, 1976:

Congress—so far-—has not done much in the area of fighting business crime,

Mainly, this is because husiness simply has not gotten its act together to make
practical recommendations for anti-crime legislation.

DATA

While we do not advocate the imposition of separate mandatory re-
porting requirements, data collection has merit and would not impose
an undue burden on a majority of business persons. Business inventory
losses, due to crime, ave reported to the IRS as casualty losses if not
insured, or as a cost of doing business on the profit and loss statement
if insured. A reporting requirement would stimulate those business
persons who currently do not evaluate annual crime losses to do so.

The current effort to expand the Law Enforcement Assistance Ad-
ministration (LEAA)-—census criminal vietimization surveys to in-
clude categories such as inventory shrinkage, in addition to the
existing categories of burglary and robbery is encouraged. The FBI
TUniforn Crime Reports is national in scope and if expanded to include
dollar loss and incident figures on more business crime than the cur-
rent data on robbery and burglary, would provide additional im-
portant statistics toward more accurate measuvement of the magnitude
of the overall problem. The FBI data does include shoplifting and
embezzlement.
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INTFTORMATION GAPS

Continuing research into the economic impact of crimes against busi-

ness is a necessity, as is continuation of outreach programs. There is
a need for outreach programs on specific topics. The questions raised
during the seminar discussions led to the conclusion that there is a
need to educate the business persen on the remedies which are avail-
able through our criminal justice system, for example. ’
_ Now is an especially appropriate time to embark on such programs,
in light of the shifting emphasis in our law enforcement agencies
toward greater priority in pursuing white collar erimes such as fraud
and embezzlement, which are expanding loss areas in the total problem
of erimes against business.

In conclusion, the essence of the Commerce Department crimes
against business program is the idea of getting people in business and
government to learn more about, the cost of erime and to exchange in-
formation on how to reduce its unhealthy impact on the Nation’s econ-
omy. We believe that we have done a great deal to aid this process.
Much effort is needed, and hearings such as these are themselves an-
other important step in the right dirvection. This committee is particu-
larly well-suited as a forum for exploring the issue, because, as we
have said, small businesses are the most vulnerable of all to the dam-
aging effects of crime losses.

Though crime can never be stopped entirely, business losses to crime
can be reduced—through knowledgeable and aggressive crime-deter-
vent policies. This is the positive attitude needed in all businesses—
large and small. Since we all end up paying the bill otherwise, this
effort deserves the full support and cooperation of government and
the public.

This concludes my prepared remarks. My colleagues and I will be
pleased to respond to your questions.

[Mr. Francis’ prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT W. FrANCIS, SR, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
BUSINESS RESEARCH AND ANALYSIS, BUREAU oF DodESTIC COMMERCE, DOMES-
TIC AND INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS, U.S, DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Conimittee, I welcome the opportunity fo
testify on behalf of the Department of Commerce on crime—an issue which
vitally concerns both business and government.

My statement will summarize briefly the background of the commerce crimes
against business program, will describe our major findings and finally discuss
recommended remedies to the problem. Crime against business is a serious and
growing problem that impacts on all types of business firms—the large and the
small. In 1976, losses from business crime reached an estimated $26 billion.
These losses impair business efficiency, cut into bottom-line profits, and raise
consumer prices.

The Department of Commerce became involved in the substantive aspects of
crimes agninst business subsequent to the issuance in 1972 of a Commerce study
entitled “Preliminary Staff Report on the Economic Impact of Crime Against
Business,” This report estimated the national cost of crime agninst business to
he §16 bLillion and found that: (1) little definitive information was available on
the total economie impact of crimme against business; (2) studies on ordinary
business erime undertaken prior to 1972 had been hampered by a paucity of
data as to the number, types and impact of these crimes; and (3) the increase
in business crime was significant.

This preliminary report concluded that: (1) business and government nceded
to make substantial offorts to increase awareness of the problem and its eco-
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nomic impaet; and (2) the business community needed to develop crime deter-
rent policies—with government assistance where appropriate.

The need for urgent action was clear: In 1972 mounting economic pressures,
despife prosperity, made it imperative that crime losses be reduced. Losses—as o
bottom line cost—reduce profitability, cost effectiveness, and are ultimately
borue by the consumer-—whether through direct passing on of crime costs in
higher prices or through a lessening in competition, which can oceur as crime
losses exacerbate the already high failure rate of small businesses,

That crime is an identifiable inflationary factor cannot be disputed: By 1975,
business crime cost every adult American $183. Moreover, the ratio of crime
losses to total capital expenditures exceeds 20 percent, and it also amcunts to 1b
percent of total corporate profits.

Desgpite the severity of crime’s cconomic impact on business, publie concern
in the late sixties and early seventies focused almost exelusively on high profile
violent crimes against individuals, This focus was understandable in view of
the high visibility and psychological impact of these crvimes, A Gallup poll
released in January 1978, for example, indieated that crime was the number
one problem facing residents of cities and communities of all sizes across the
nation. Almost 25 percent of Americans 18 rears or older hind been recently
mugged, robbed, assaulted, burglarized, or had property vandalized or stolen.

The only comprehensive study on crime against businesyg previously done was
the 19069 Small Business Administration report mandated by the Small Business
Protection Act of 1967, Primarily designed as a survey of crime incidence against
commercial establishments, the focus of this report was relatively narrow; it
was based on a concern that the rising rates of burglary, robbery and other
crimes were both reducing the survivability of small business in high crime areas
and raising costs in general,

The SBA report and the concurrent Senate Select Committee on Small Busi-
ness hearings provided a solid base from which to expand and generate aware-
nexs of the problem. Ag a result of the momentum created by the SBA report and
Senate bearings, the Department of Commerce began a comprehensive program
to fill the void in government and industry policy, which was very simply aimed
at pinpointing the economie significance of crimes against business, Two pri--
orities were established: (1) improving data on crime against business losses
and (2) persuading the business community that crime is not an acceptable cost
of doing business and that it is not entirely someone else’s responsibilify to
lessen ifs impact. :

A caveat must be attached to this first priority. There were—and are—difiicutt
probleins associated with placing o dollar figure on the cost of crimes against
business, But the program began with the premise that preliminary estimates of.
the dollar iwpact of erime were necessary in order to establish the magnitude of
the problem,

The eritical data gap in crime against business figures is not a phenomenon
discovered only yesterday. In 1931, the Wickersham Report identified this gap;
and in 19690—38 years later—the report by the Small Business Administration
noted “a substantial and indeterminate gap in national statistics with respect
to the incidence of crime on husiness.”

A working estimate on business crime dollar loss was arrived at by the De-
partmment of Commerce by merging existing datan obtained from both govern-
mental and private sources, Specific sources include the FBI's Uniform Crime
Reports, the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration's Criminal Vietimi-
zation Surveys, Department of Transportation enrgo theft data, insurance data
and industry and trade association eonsultations.

The estimates—whieh place total dollar loss at $26 billion in 1976—cover
ounly ordinary crime: Bad checks, burglary, robbery, vandalism, employee theft
and shoplifting, White collar crimes Josses due to kickbacks, bribery, frand or
industrial espionage, for example, are excluded bhecause of the difficulty in
measurement. Orvganizationg which have attempted to quantify the losses from
these crimey derive a substantinlly higher figure for the total cost of crime
against business.,

Data compiled by Commerce pertain only to known crime, Although reporting
procedures nre improving gradunlly, known erime—that rvepovted to authori-
ties—may Le but a very small percentage of the true economic impact of crime.

The analysis of yearly increases shown in our erime statisties should consider
the gradual increase in the reporting of erimes by vietimized business. That is,
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nlthough the figures indicate that crime increases annually, the data also incor-
porate crime that might have been occurring in previous years that went
unreported. X

A three part package of studies, seminars and inter-governmental cqord}na-
tion implemented the Department’s program. A series of educational publications
have evaluated the economic impact of erime, and have put into perspective what
the estimates of dollar losses mean. These publications have identified the
specific arens of business vulnerabllity to crimes and suggest guidelines i’qr
management policies to reduce losses from three crimes. Our approach in this
area has been to identify in general the cost of crimes, in a publication entitled
“Phe Cost of Crimes Against Business”; and to focus on specific sectors iq a
series of reports entitled “Crime in Retailing”, “Crime in Selected Service
Industries” and “Crime in Food Retail Stores”. The latter two are scheduled for
publication later this spring. These publications, with the permission of the
Committee, will be submitted into the record of these hearings.

A further step in the Commerce program was a series of outreach seminars.
Thegse were held in five key locations throughout the country —Cincinnati, Los
Angeles, San Francisco, Phoenix, and New York City—over a 2-year period, 1975~
1976. Judged by the respouse received from participant evaluation, each seminar
made a vaiuable contribution to crime preventions efforts.

The emphasis in these seminars was to increase the business community’s
awareness of its role in lessening crime's impact on profits, efliciency, and prices.
The seminar structure drew together government, industry and security exper-
tise. The forum that resulted encouraged a constructive exchange of informa-
tion on effective loss reduction policies, strategies, and techniques.

The proceedings of each seminar were recorded and published to provide
panelists, speakers, participants and others with a functional tool to aid in
further development of crime prevention policies. These published proceedings,
if the Committee desires, will be submitted for incorporation into the record.

The third facet of Commerce’s program has been the establishment in 1974
of an Interagency Committee to Assess the Impact of Crimes Against Business.
The Small Business Administration, Departments of Treasury, Justice Transpor-
tation, the Beard of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, and the Federal
Deposit Insurance Corporation were the original members in addition ¢o the
Department of Commerce, which has chaired the Committee, Membership has
expanded to include the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, the De-
partment of Housing and Urban Development, and the Securities and Bxchange
Commission. Cooperation and coordination among Federal agencies, a major
goal of the Committee, was determined to be essential if significant progress was
to be achieved in loss reduction,

The Committee hag functioned to facilitate the collection and analysis of data
on crime against business as well as to evaluate the effectiveness of programs
dealing with sueh crime, The work of the Committee has been designed to aid
business and government in making a substantial effort to increase the public's
awareness of the problem and its burden on the publie, and to assist in positive
deterrent and protective actions.

Indicative of the Committee’s initiatives is the recently revised and updated
“Tederal Data Sources on Crimes Against Business.” This bibliography identifies
and describes the nearly 40 publications of the Federal Government in the area.
To increase business awareness of Governmental resources available in the field,
the report includes a brief description of each agency’s programs as they relate
to crimes against business.

Future plans for the Department’s crimes against business program are
founded on a recognized need to transform the extensive research and industry
contacts into involvement in substantive policy and legislative areas, as they.
arise, We do, however, believe that during the last three years, the Committee
has fulfilled its mission; therefore its charter will not be renewed upon expira-
tion on June 30, 1977. '

Involvement in public policy issues in the crimes against business arey has
been limited in scope, primarily because of resource limitation. The majorify of
staff resources has been allocated to the development of a credible, working in-
formational source on the impact of business crime on profitability, efficiency
and consumer prices, and to an outreach program. ’

The Department of Commerce has contributed, however, to policy development
in certain specific areas, such as participation in an Interagency Task Force
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called the Federal Advisory Committee on False Identification, chaired by the
Department of Justice, which was created to determine the impact of the in-
creasing use of false identification,

. We have also provided comments, upon request, to Congressman Koch regard-
ing alternatives to the use of the polygraph as a method of controlling employee
theft. In addition, the Department has favored the extension of the Federal
Crime Insurance Program.

Research into erime could continue ad infinitum. Our sector studies series will
continue with the release later this spring of “Crime in Selected Service Indus-
tries” and “Orime in Food Retail Stores.” Later project plans call for an issue
study that will summarize and analyze the findings of the seminayr discussions,
and explore issues about which those in attendance voiced concern.

The Washington-based seminar program which began in 1975 has achieved its
optimum in terms of resource allocation. The objective of stimulating business
awareness in selected major U.S. cities has been fulfilled. Increased awareness
of the costly impact of crimes against business is evidenced in part by the grow-
ing number of privately sponsored seminars being held throughout the country
on this subject. With the recognition that the seminars have been an effective
catalyst, serving to stimulate business awarenegs, future programs will be con-
ducted through the District offices of the Department, rather than at the nationat
level. An instrucfional seminar package will be put together to enable the Dis-
trict offices to continue this program at a reduced level of time and expenditure.

I would like to turn now to the major findings that have emerged from our
research and outreach programs. I will group these findings into three arens:
(1) top management’s role in reducing crime losses; (2) the greater impact of
crime on small businesses compared to lavge; and (3) the Government’s role in
data collection and analysis.

1. Reduction of crime losses must be ¢ tap priovity of menagement

It cannot be overemphasized thaf businesg crime is a profit drain., If is a
bottom line cost. Top management must face the reality that crime perpetrated
against business impacts adversely on profits, We recognize that crime transcends
the marketplace and its solution is a task for society as a whole. Nevertheless,
the business community, starting with its top management, must be willing to
take the initiative to help reduce its own economic losses to crime through
aggressive deterrent policies.

The necessity of top management involvement—and when we speak of small
business, this usually means the owner—is underscored by the growing aware-
ness that muech of the crime loss we are discussing today oviginates internally.
Employee theft i severe and its incidence is growing. The development of com-
puters and their adaptation to all phases of business is a brand new growth
area for employee theff. The art of collusion betiween insiders and outsiders
continues to be refined. Many of thege crimes are amenable to reduction thiough
innovative crime deterrent policies.

The actual strategies and techiques employed to reduce crime logses must be
tailored to reducing opportunities in the areas of business operation found to
be most vulnerable.

Of the $206 Dbillion cost of crime, we estimate that the business community
spent about $5 billion on preventive measnres in 1976, The bulk of this sum goes
for servieces, which includes special police, in-house security forces, and private
contract agency guards. Also included are expenditures for devices such as cen-
tral alarm systems, armored car services, security mirrors, closed circuit televi-
sion, and lighting, Most of these services are directed against external threats
such as burglary and robbery,

Small businesses are distinguished from larger businesses by the scale of
security., Often, patrol services are used for checking after hours, instead of in-
house gnards, convex mirrors ave used instead of closed cireuit television, and
what cameras there are might be dummy coameras, put there for psychological
deterrence.

The use of protective devices in the past often resnlted from conditions set by
insurance carriers which held a policy subject to cancellation should the meas-
ures not be installed, Some insurance companies granted premium discounts if
certain protection was implemented.

A successful security program goes beyond exclusive reliance on physical se-
curity. Yet, it is our finding that there has been a tendency to rely too much
on physical security, due in part to a lack of information concerning its use.
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Because of the lack of information, business establishments of all sizes encounter
difficulty in assessing the cost-effectiveness of security devices; moreover, the
increasing sophistication of technology tends to overwhelm and mislead poorly
informed merchants. Small businesses, especially, invest in costly security equip-
ment and services, despite the lack of a clear cut need.

More cost-effective results can be achieved through simple operational proce-
dures that make crime unattractive and unprofitable—backed up by dimproved
managerial performance in “setting the example.” Moreover, removing opportuni-
ties to steal, through effective internal controls, need not be terribly expensive.

The Department of Commerce does not have the expertise to counsel business
firms on the details of the specifie security measures or technical procedures that
they should adopt in individual cases.

Nevertheless, certain indispensable elements to effective deterrent policies can
be identified, Most importantly, the private sector must develop comprehensive
crime loss measurement. Businesses must know—and be able to pinpoint—how
much they are losing to theft, in what area, and by what means,

The often prevalent lack of record-keeping on crime losses is revealed in a De-
partmental study currently in progress. The study is designed to evaluate the im-
pact of erime on food retailing stores. Based on original survey data, over 50
percent of survey respondents indicated that they did not even keep records of
loss experiences. And this is an industry that is among the most vulnerable to
crime through shoplifting and employee theft. Moreover, several service industry
representatives contacted by staff in preparation of another study indicated a
similar Jack of record keeping in many of these industries.

It appears that the only industries that compute and report losses at the pres-
ent time are those that are required to do so by Federal regulations. These in-
volve the transportation and financial sectors.

Poor crime records simply mean that business does not know where and how
much is lost, and therefore, cannot accurately judge where to place the security
emphasis. Such a situation is bound to hamper progress.

A factor compounding the problem is that many victimized businesses have
been traditionally fearful of adverse publicity.

This non-reporting tendency was prevalent in financial institutions until Fed-
eral regulations reversed the trend. A current example can be found in the
lodging industry, which for the most part minimizes its crime losses in order to
avoid any effect on tourist occupancy rates.

In urging fhe renorting of losses, we recognize the unfortunate sitnation that
losses often are not identiflable as a single crime. In some retail stores, for ex-
ample, a significant percentage of shoplifting or employee theft offenses are not re-
porfed to law enforcement authorities simply becanse shoplifting is not detected
untilltinventory is taken and shortages between paper count and actual count
result.

The second element of an effective policy 1s that management must be willing
to adopt & positive attitude to crime logs reduction. Any particular crime loss a
business suffers is the culmination of a sequence of events, the most critical being
the presence of opportunity for the theft to occur.

In a small business, removing the opportunity for theft should be the function
of an efficient operating procedure. Our studies and sewminars have shown that
implementation of simple but strict controls can prevent most crime losses.

Operational procedures pertinent to small business include :

Not accepting checks without valid identification ;

Varying routes and times for daily bank deposits;

Merchandising displays so as not to clutter aisles, counters, and hide from view
potential shoplifters;

Performing spot audits at irregular times on inventory and other operations;

Not buying merchandise from unknown and uninvited vendors;

Requiring package ingpections of employees leaving premises ;

Designing a system of security orientation and training sessions for new eni-
ployees and refresher seminars for incuimbents ;

‘Separating the functions of employees to make sure one employee doesn’t have
access to all phases of operations ; and

Developing a system of gomprehensive pre-employment screening that weeds
out potentinl security risks—being careful, however, to observe Federal and
State laws protecting the individual’s right to privacy.

Creating a system of communication that encourages openness and dis-
courages defeatest attitudes by employees.

™
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Everything on this list has one thing in common : its cost is minimal, Security
does not have to be an expensive investment. The very length of this list does il-
lustrate, however, the comprehensive nature of crime problems and solutions. ¢

A third indispensable element to an effective crime deterrence policy is coopera-
{ion with law enforcement fo ensure that suspected perpetrators are dealt with
by the criminal justice system. Iixecutives must recognize that crime losses will
occur whenever maximum opportunities ave present together with minimum risks.

The absence of rigsk can and does combine with irresistable impulse to create
thieves out of previously honest persons. The prevalent attitudes of “so what—
they won't do anything to me anyway” or “so what, they’ll never know” are
characteristic of the situation facing business today. But business ghould not
perpetuate the situation through failure to apprehend and prosecute those who
steal. Ironically, the attitudes of those who steal are parallel to typical attitudes
in husiness: “so what, even if I prosecute, they will be out on the street tomorrow.”

The most intense discussion and debate at our seminars has centered on crim-
inal justice issues such as the “revolving-door” problem and the sentencing dis-
parities that are especially pronounced in white collar erimes.

Since we are not criminal justice experts, we can go no farther than suggesting
that the private and public sectors need to combine resources to develop alter-
native approaches to current problems that work to discourage victimized busi-
ness persons from increasing the risks to potential criminals through effective
prosecution, ) . _

We can also guggest that the business community take an active role in shap-
ing those reforms it feels are most vital to its specific interests. This suggestion
is supported by seminar speakers, both industry and government, who have urged
participants to communicate their concerns to the judiciary. Specific formps can be
set up for the judiciary to participate in & mutual exchange of information.

There is also a general recognition that once business crimes are reported and
the issue surfaces as a problem of measurable dimensions, the judiciary will be-
come far more conscious of its impact.

It would do no justice to our credibility were we to submit that the crime
problems of business can be solved through the application of solid manggement
techniques alone. But this is the most valuable contribution business can make
to a problem that no one really knows “how" to solve.

2. The impact of crime on smell husiness is significantly greater than on larger
size businesses

Smaller businesses are more vulnerable to erime beeause they simply do not
have the resources to cope with or prevent losses. They are less able to absorb the
costs as normal operating espenses and they ave less able to absorb the rising
cost of insurance premiums.

At the time of the original business crime survey conducted by the Small Busi-
ness Administration, small business (receipts less than $100,000) suffered an im-
pact that was 3 times greater than average and 35 times greater than that of busi-
nesses with receipts over $5 million. This measure of impact refers to crime losses
as a percentage of total receipts.

The survey on crime losses of food retail stores suggests that small business
continues to bear a disproportionate burden of the crime logs. Although the date
have not been finally tabulated, inventory shrinkage, as a percentage of sales,
iucreqses as the company sales volume decrease. Record-keeping practice also
are directly related to company size: tlie smaller the company that responded,
the less thorough they appeared to be.

We find the impact of crime on a smaller business to be reflected in the com-
position of attendance at the seminars, A vast majority were owners or man-
agers of smaller retail, service or manufacturing businesses.

It is clear that strategies should be developed to enable the small business
person to overcome the disadvantages of being small, Many of these strategies
can be developed voluntarily at a community level—in the theory that what small
husiness entrepreneurs can't do individually, can be done collectively,

'l‘l_le advantages to community prevention are emphasized repeatedly in our
seminars. Newer, more modern crime prevention techniques can be developed
when problems are shared and discussed.

The passing of bad checks is one crime that is particularly conducive to a
collective approach. Businesses often allow themselves to become more vulnerable
yhxm necessary to check and credit card erimes, because of their fear of alienat-
ing customers. Another reason for passive necceptance of bad checks is the time
consuming and costly nature of doing anything about it.
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Inasmuch as the average bad check is about $30, it is fairly obvious that t;he
average merchant quickly consumes the direct benefits from prosecutiou in order
to pay legal and related expenses. It is difficult for the business ex.ecgtlve who
is, of necessity, concerned with decreasing costs, fo view prosecution in its proper
perspective—as a deterrent to other bad check passers.

Prosecutorial decisions—often a matter of discretion—impact on merchants’
conduet, as well, Prosecutors must attempt to efficiently allocate resources to
avoid further overburdening the judicial and rehabilitation process; when faced
with a choice between prosecuting an alleged bad check passer and a murder
suspect, priorvities of our.system frequently mandate prosecution of the murder
suspect, to the detriment of the victimizéd business.

Many criminal justice experts and industry sources feel that fear of pros-
ecution and jail acts as positive deterrents to potential eriminals. Many firms
follow up on returned checks with letters or telephone calls to the presenters
detailing legal implications of bad checks, and restitution is made in many cases.
Irurthermore, firms using more sophisticated methods of identification—such as
photographing or thumbprinting—apparently have lower bad check losses and
higher reimbursement rates than other stores not using these identification tech-
niques, although no data have been compiled on the subject. This would appear
to support the deterrent theory of prosecution, since such techniques symbolize
authority to many people.

Given the difficulties that a merchant faces after a bad check is passed, deter-
ring it is c¢learly preferable.

As a feasible short term solution to the false identification problem, a volun-
tary set of standard procedures outlining specific check cashing and eredit card
policies could be adopted throughout the business community.

If a standard procedure to follow in reducing the incidence of fraudulent
transactions is adopted on a broad basis throughout the business community, it
would substantially reduce the competitive disadvantages of a stringent policy
implemented by a small group of firms. In the past, implementation of such pro-
cedures has reduced credit card and check losses for several local retail enter-
prises. Possible elements which could be incorporated in such a voluntary stand-
ard are the following :

Accept only personal checls for amount of purchase, no company, government,
or two party checks. Accept ehecks drawn only on local banks ;

fo not accept counter checks or checks without the bearer's name embossed
on it;

Customer should provide two forms of identification. In order
preference, they should be a valid drivers license, national travel and entertain-
ment eards, major bank credit cards, major retail store credit cards, car title
and registration, and government picture ID, Do not accept social security cavds
draft cards, gas credit eards, business cards, or others of this type; '

Note numbers of all ID taken plus phone number, employer's name, and busi-
ness phone. For businesses that consistently accept checks of large amounts ($100
ormuore) a check verification service is also suggested ;

1imployees should reimburse bad checks they accepted while failing to follow
written procedures, Rules should be posted for both customer an employee
viewing,

of declining

- R]da

By consistent application of rules, customers cannot complain of arbitrary
harassment and can be made aware of the need for such precautions to protect
the store and avoid passing on the cost of bad check losses to all customers
through higher prices.

Smalt businesy should pay close attention to current activities of their indus-
try and trade association to develop awareness of the problem and find new tech-
niques to limit crime losses. Industry associations are increasingly good sources
of information.

Smaller businesses should utilize existing vesources within the community.
The -shoplifting campaigns in muany communities across the nation serve as
examples of innovative, collective action. Arizona’s statewide anti-shoplifting
campaign is funded by retailers from all over the state. Since its inception, the
program has caused a significant reduction in shoplifting.

Similar initintives to reduce crime losses have taken different approaches.
Some communities’ law enforcement officers are sponsored for special economic
crime detective training through funds provided by a consortium of business.

Community-wide training clinies can be established through a local Chamber
of Commerce or Board of Trade. For example, most major credit card companies
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emphasize security and provide training films for customers. These can be 1

to. train employees to avoid accepting fraundulent credit cards. Learning sessligfg
with security e.ype_rtg from major corporations within a close radius can be
armnged-.—to gain insight into employee theft deterrents. The local law enforce-
meunt officials and state’s attorneys can provide invaluable assistance to a small
business firm,

I{roprietqrs are informed and trained on such matters as: (1) How to protect
their premises against burglars; (2) What to do when confronted by a robbery
susg)ect; (3) How to prevent shoplifting; (4) What can be done to stop employee
theft; and (5) .Tow to avoid being vietimized by the check artists and the fraud-
ulent credit card wsers.

The key element of these approaches is aggressive managemen?, sction to deter
crime. Significant economic losses to erime should not be passively accepted by
any business firm, regardless of size.

3. Government mast focus its initiatives on filling the date and information gaps

Most of this statement foeuses on the obligation of the business community to
recognize its respousibilify in lessening crime losses, but does not suggest that
mandatory regulations to reduce business erime be imposed.

Nonetheless, improvements in the current status of information and data are
needed, and government—at all levels—is in the most favorable position ta
achieve this goal. As the seminar discussions have pointed out, the need to fully
utilize Government resources to assist business in reducing erime loss is more
urgent than ever. However, the need for business cooperation in Governmént
action cannot be overstated; as Representative Rhodes remarked at our seminav
in Phoenix, Arizona on April 23, 1976, “Congress—so far—has nnt done much
in the area of fighting business crime. Mainly, this is because business simply
hasn't gotten its act together to make practical recommendations for anti-crime
legiglatior. .

DATA

Any proposal for improving data on a national level suffers from the necessity
to impose reporting requirements on the private sector. At this juncture, we do
not advocate the imposition of separate, mandatory reporfing reqnirements.

However, it can be arguerd that data collection has merit and that it would
not impose an undue burden on a majority of business persons. Business inven-
tory losses due to crime are already reported to the IRS as casualty losses if
not insured, or as a cost of doing business on the profit and loss statement if in-
sured. To require businesy to provide inventory shrinkage figures as a percentage
of sales would not impose undue additional burdens. More importantly, such
a requirement would stimulate those business persons who currently do not
evaluate annual crime losses to do so. '

Some effort is underway to expand the Law Enforcement Agsistant Adminis-
tration (LEAA)~Census Criminal Victimization Surveys to include categories
such as inventory shrinkage. Currently conducted ns a national sample of com-

-mercial establishments, the survey only categorizes burglary and robbery.

TWe encourage expansion of {he vietimization surveys and also of the FBI
Uniform Crime Reports. Limited by the fact that it is based on arvest and re-
ported offenses data and that significant percentage of busginess crime i8 never
even reported, the Uniform Crime Report is national in seope and if expanded to
inelude dollar loss and incident figures on more business crime than robbery and
burglary, the resulting data would provide statistical insight into the magnitude
of the problem. It should Le acknowledged that the data collected by the TBI
does currently include shoplifting and bank embezzlement, fwo major loss areas.

INFORMATION GATPS

Continuing research into the economic impact of crimes against business is o
necessity. Hearings such as this one—ang the subsequent regional hearings that
are planned—may provide information regarding the extent of the problem.

Continuing outreach programs are also essential, As was indicated eailier in
thig statement, the Commerce seminar program of increaging the awareness of
the business person to the problem will be continued., However, there is also a
need for outreach progranis on specific topies. The questions raised during the
seminar discussions lead us to conchide that there should be an extensive
program to educate the business person on the remedieg which ‘are available
through our eriminal justice system.
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Now is an especially appropriate time to embark on such programs in light
of the shifting emphasis in our law enforcement agencies toward greater priovity
in pursuing white collar crimes such as fraud and embezzlement, which are ex-
panding loss areas in the total problem of crimes against business.

CONCLUSION

The essence of the Comnmerce Department crimes against business program,
again, is the idea of getting people in business and Government to learn more
about the cost of crime and to exchange information on how to reduce its un-
healthy impact on the nation's economy. We believe that we have done a great
deal to aid this process. Much effort is needed, and hearings such as these are
themselves another important step in the right direction, This Committee is par-
ticularly well suited as a forum for exploring the issue, because, as we have
said, small businesses are the most vulnerable of all to the damaging effects of
crime losses.

Though crime can never be stopped entirely, business losses to crime can be
reduced-—through knowledgeable and aggressive crime deterrent policies. This is
the positive attitude needed in all business—Ilarge and small, Since we all end up
paying the bill otherwise, this effort deserves the full support and cooperation of
Government and the publie.

Mr, Xroge. Thank you very much, I will call upon Mr. Skelton from
Missouri. i

Mr. SerrroN. I can appreciate very much what you have to say to-
day, especially in the light of having been a prosecuting attorney for
several years in LaFayette County, Mo.

I think probably one of the greatest failings of the business com-
munity is desirability to follow through on prosecutions; that is, just
what you say on following through with the recommendations that
are available. The person that does insist on prosecution and coopera-
tion with the attorney is doing not just a service for himself, he is help-
Ing to put up a stop sign at the edge of the county to people that come
%)n and either shoplift or write bad checks or whatever the case might

e.
. I am reminded, back when I was a prosecuting attorney, of the var-
ious businessmen on occasion who would come in and once the check
was collected, they would not be as insistent upon prosecution or they
would be satisfied with a small fine or on some occasions, they out-and-
out said, “I don’t want to prosecute; I just want my money.”

I am reminded of the incident of a gentleman who ran a drive-in
restaurant, and a good portion of his food was served on trays. One
person came in and ordered something and drove away with the tray.
The owner of the restaurant there, Norman Vialle, in Lexington, in-
sisted on prosecution. I commended him then, and I think that attitude
ought to be commended now.

The judge did not fine the defendent, very much, but he was prose-
cuted and it set an example at least in that particular place, I think that
there must be some better way to urge the business community to co-
operate more fully with local law enforcement officials rather than
so ?ften taking the attitude of, “Let me just get my money back and
let’s not worry about the prosecution.”

Maybe a lot has to do with the time it takes away from their busi-
ness. I am sure this is something. But an educational program of
some sort, I think, would be helpful in getting the greater cooperation
between the business community and the local prosecuting officials
because I know from experience as when I was prosecuting attorney
that if the word gets out in that element that they arc going to prose-




i
H
1
{
£
4
H

{
i

99

cute you there and they might send you to a penitentiary for writing
a small check fraudulently, it is veally going to help put up a stop sign
in that avea to potential criminals.

I think you are helping to carry this message to the business com-
munity, and it should be encouraged. I hope that this will help create
a llarger pattern toward this end. I commend you for your statement
today.

MS‘. Francrs. Thank you, sir. You have identified one of the most
critical problems in implementing a successful crimes-against-business
program. I think we all recognize, as you pointed out, sir, that for the
vicetimized small business person, prosecution only takes away time
from the business. For example, in some cases, that person is forced
to close the store to appear in court. Thus, if the bad check is satisfied,
the victimized business person has a tendency to drop the matter right
there. I think, however, we have seen an increasing acceptance of re-
sponsibility in this avea by owners/managers of both small and large
businesses. So far as we are concerned, this is most encouraging.

Mr. K1pge. I certainly hope so.

If we could, there is a record rolleall, and some may want to go over
there., We could recess for about 10 minutes.

Mr. Sxerron. Yes; I have one or two short questions, and I would
like to come back.

AMr. Krepee. We will be about 10 minutes.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. Kruoee. Thank you for your indulgence.

I think Mr. Skelton was in the process of asking some questions.

Mr. SrErron. Mr. Francis, what do you think we can do to help
encourage the business community to cooperate all the more fully
with local officials in prosecuting crime occurrences that arise in their
businesses?

My, Frawcrs. As you have alveady pointed out, and as I pointed out
earlier in my prepared testimony, the mere fact of the meeting of this
oversight committee provides the business community with an aware-
ness that there is an interest at the Federal level m the impact of
crimes on & business. I believe that the executive branch departments,
such as Justice, Transportation, and Commerce do have responsibility
tor maintaining the impetus of programs already begun.

The key to your question is the emphasis that is now being placed
on the problem of crimes. Information is finally starting to flow to
the business community. It is providing a4 much clearer unﬁerstanding
of the magnitude of the problem that 1z facing all of us as well as the
fact that people are doing something about it.

Mzr. SkerroN. We spend literally millions and millions of dollars
fiehting crime. Everyone agrees how bad it is, but I think maybe a
stronger attitude by certain members of the business community in
taking the time away from their business to go to court, even if they
have o wait around court all day, to testify and give the information
to-the police or to the sheriff or prosecuting attorney—I think if we
could help instill this a bit more, it might not only cut dotwn on crime
a great deal and save all levels of government some money.

Mz, Francs. I agree, :

Mr. Sxerron. Thank you so much.

Mr, Krwoee. The Chair recognizes Mr., Marriott.




100

Mvr. Marrrorr, It is good to be here and I enjoyed your testimony.

Mr. Frawers, Thank you.

Mr. Marztorr. The House is going to be considering, sometime next
week or the weel after, the compensation of crime victims bill, which
is, as X understand it, a program with the States’ involvement that
after $100 deductible, the Federal Government and State would com-
pensate vietims for losses. It is a bill which I think is totally ridiculous,
but we will not get into that at the present time.

On the other side of the coin is this business of restitution. I wonder
if you could comment on your feelings of sentencing criminals who
commit these types of white-collar crimes or these $26 billion loss
category, that rather than trying them and finding them guilty and
throwing them in jail, that we set up a policy of restitution as some
States have undertaken. I wonder if you have any feeling for that
concept and whether or not your Department has looked into the
possible effects of that.

My, Francts. The Department has not looked into the matter in
any detail. My feeling, personally, in vespect to restitution—as op-
posed to continued prosecution, with possible jail sentences and so
forth—is that the problem of remedies is important since it bears on
the goal of veducing losses through deterrence. One reason for its im-
portance, although I did not emphasize it earvlier, is to realize that the
figures I have cited, the $26 billion loss as a result of ordinary crime,
is based on data gathered on reported, known crime.

So our figures could be double or even triple in size. No one lias been
able, to date, to put the finger on the absolute magnitude of the total
crime loss. I believe the U.S. Chamber of Commerce representative, in
lis testimony, indicated that, perhaps, for the first time, a group has
begun, through the national chamber, to determine the magnitude of
white collar crime by a series of meetings, the first of which took place
in the beginning of May in New Orleans. No one has been able to
accurately estimate the total figure with respect to crimes against
business.

My feeling on your question is that while restitution could be used
judiciously in certain cases based on the evidence and on the magnitude
of the crime itself, the better detervent to rely on is strong and strict
law enforcement and penalty for the guilty, in accordance with the
law. In the final analysis, as Mr. Skelton said earlier, prosecution and
the probability of a jail sentence and a willingness on behalf of the
business community to prosecute is going to be a better deterrent in the
long run.

Mr. Marrrort. By punishment, do you mean a jail sentence or prison
sentence for some time? A bad-check writer, for example, and I am
not talking about the habitual bad-check writer, but an occasional bad
check or something. Do you think a prison sentence or jail sentence or
getting real tough with them would be the best way to deter that event
happening again ?

Mr. Frawcrs. Well, Mr. Marriott, that is a difficult question to
answey in the sense—and I am not skirting your question—that the
answer would depend on the individnal and the incident itgself. If it is
habitual—and you imply this in your question—and if in accordance
with the law and in accordance with a trial the defendant is found
enilty, I would say, yes, the best deterrent would be a jail sentence.
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In the case of a first-time offender or something like that, I would fall
back on the existing judiciary system, and the legal system that we
have, both of which take these things into consideration. For a first-
time offender, depending on the magnitude of the crime and whatever
circumstances and evidence are included in the hearing or the trial, I
would say probably no, not a jail sentence.

Mr. Marrrorr. This, of course, is very intevesting to me. I am very
concerned about the bottom line situation for businesses, especially for
the small businessman who gets victimized and cannot afford, as I say,
to adequately protect himself. But as I look over the prison situations
in this country, 72 percent of all those people put in jail in 1972 re-
peated their crimes again in 1976, 4 years later, So, just throwing them
in jail cloes not seem to be doing anything. They keep coming back.
We have this group of habitnal offenders. I was just trying to get at
whether or not you feel that holding in on the program of restitution
may, in fact, do us more good than anything else. Apparently you have
not studied that issue enough to make that type of a judgment.

My, Fraxcrs. No, sir,

Mr, Marrrorr. One other question, that is, of all the crimes veported
and that you havs some information on, whether they are white col-
lar or ordinary crimes, what percent of those are internal as compared
to external? You have indicated a high number, but I am confused as
to what percent the internal crimes are that ave caused by employees
and so on. Do you have any numbers on that that are accurate ?

Mz, Muoremy. Although we helieve that internal crime is far more
costly, to derive any figure other than an estimate is not possible,
primarily because we have so little insight into the extent of internal
theft. As was stressed in the prepared statement, data collection efforts
currently focus on external crimes such as burglary and robbery. In-
ternal theft is infrequently reported and unfortunately, infrequently
detected. It normally is veflected only as a high level of inventory
shrinkage.

Mr. Marrrorr, I would guess by looking at this, that far more crimes
are external than internal.

Mr. Moremy. Based on our research, it appears that the major crime
problem originates internally. In the aggregate, greater losses are in-
curred through nonviolent forms of crime-related activities, such us
inventory shrinkage, than through violent external crimes such as
burglary and robbery. Conservative estimates place inventory shrink-
age as 2-3 percent of sales in the retailing sector for example,

The initial findings of the survey into crime-related costs of food
stores substantiates the general feeling that the problem is internally
generated. Significantly higher losses, as a percentage of net sales, ave
reported for inventory shrinkage rather than for burglary and
robbery as can be seen.,

Moreover, industry sources cite their assumption that employees
attribute to at least 50 percent. if not more, of inventory shrinkage.
Shoplifting—the traditional origin of inventory shrinkage—is now
considered by many sources to be a much less severe problem, when
considered in light of employee theft.

Mr. Marrrorr, Do you, in your Department, have any statistics asto
what the crime rate is in the United States today, the cost, this $26 or
€100 billion or whatever it happens to be? And I am guessing it is more
like $100 billion than $26 billion. Do you have any idea what effect that
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has on the costs of goods and services, the increases in costs and the
inflationary effect? Has any type of study been done on that—do you
know?

Mr. Fraxcrs. There has been no comprehensive study of the effect
of erime on price structure. There is no doubt that in many cases, per-
haps in the majority of cases of crime loss, in the small and large busi-
ness arena as well, that crime ioss is passed on to the consumer as an
increase in prices. In the small business area, because of an inability
of small business to absorb these losses, failure often results in de-
creasing competition and tending to drive prices up.

In 1my personal opinion, it has a definite impact on the inflationary
spiral.

er. Murery. We do have some evidence that is fragmentary be-
cause so little is collected in this area. We did pioneer a study on
crime in food retailing. Large chains, medium-sized chains and little
chains were covered in the survey. We have this release which we have
submitted for the record. Inventory shrinkage losses, for example,
show up at stores with an annual sales volunie of under $25 million as
three-tenths of 1 percent of net sales.

This may sound rather small, but when one considers that in the food
area, net profit probably is somewhere in the neighborhood of 1 per-
cent of sales, it has quite an effect, especially on the small business
person who is less able to absorb this loss than, let’s say, stores who
do over $100 million.

This survey is very interesting, in the sense that it is really the first
such survey conducted to develop these kinds of data.

Now, this survey could be repeated over and over again, in many
areas, if the resources were available.

Mr. Marrrorr. I recall as a small businessman operating in Utah, in
our area, 62 percent of all the employees of the State are employed by
small businesses which is very high in comparison to the mational
average. I don’t ever remember getting a letter or anything from any-
body saying, “Hi there, we are having this seminar on how to solve
your crime problems and how to keep from losing your shirt.”

I jusi want to ask the question, what is being done to educate specif-
ically the small business people? Do they have to initiate the action?
What is being done today to train them in the ways of solving this
problem ?

Mr. Franars. I mentioned in my testimony that the Department of
Commerce is conscious of the need to increase awareness of the business
public to the seriousness of crime in business and held five seminars
1n 1975 and 1976.

In our judgment, it was important that these be leld in aveas where
there would be substantial attendance, in order that business would be-
come aware that we were trying to bring government and industry
together for an exchange of ideas, with respect to the magnitude of
the problem as well as discussing possible steps that could be taken to
minimize losses,

These seminars were held in major cities. That was our intent. Now
we are going forward from this point on with a crime seminar pro-
oram in our 48 district offices in acdition to our 21 satellite offices. Salt
Lalke City is one of the district offices of the Department of Commerce.
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Salt Lake may hold crime in business seminars using an informational
package we will provide based on our seminars and additional infor-
mation sinee developed. These programs will be started in the fall of
this year throughout the country.

Mr. Marriorr, How will they be notified ?

. Mz, Fraxers, They will be notified by the district offices within the
State. In the case of Utah, it will be Salt Lake City. The district office
will utilize appropriate means to make known to all that a meeting is
to be held. An agenda will be included in the annonncement. B

Mr, Krpee. I wonder if you could alert Mr. Marriott as to when that
program will be held so he could alert his constituency.

Mr. Marriorr. I think that would be worthy to put in your
newsletter.

AMr. Krrozr. I think it would be a service to your people.

Mz, Fraxcis. We will let you know.

Mr. Kirper. Mr. Francis, how prevalent is the attitude that non-
violent crime against business is inevitable or even an acceptable cost
of doing business?

Mr, Fraxcrs. Tt is prevalent. That is my answer. It is prevalent, not
necessarily by choice of the individual, particularly the small busi-
nessmen, Circumstances in respect to the amount of time he can spare
away from the store more or less dictate this attitude.

However, I think that there is an increasing awareness of responsi-
bility to the need for sacrifice. This awareness is becoming more
prevalent.

Mr. Krroze. The attitude has to extend beyo..d the individual harm
to the harm to society. They have to recognize they have a certain
obligation to society in general to minimize that crime, it would seem.

Mr. Fraxcis, Definitely so. X have noticed customers in our local
stores in Virginia, who because of a requirement of the store owner
for two identifications or two ID eards to cash a check become upset
about this requirement, They feel that it is an imposition they go
through their wallet trying to find the necessary two L1)’s.

Through the information we ave diseminating, we are trying to
impress the customer that if crimes against business are to be deterred,
the public must cooperate and in so doing will have the effect of keep-
ing prices down. It is to their best interest to cooperate with the stores
in this regard.

So we have a two-fold kind of program to impress business and
industry with respect to responsibilities as well as the customer.

My, Kizpue, It is certainly disconraging when certain businesses
look upon the cost of heating as part of the business cost and cost of
maintenance of the building and they look on the cost of theft as part
of the cost and almost classify it in that fashion.

Mr, Fravors. It is. X .

Mr, Kmoer. Several years ago in my own city, the city of Flint, the
city council was alarmed at the drop in ridership on our loeal transit
system, o marked drop which began to exasperate them and they were
taking steps to increase ridership. They found out someone had start-
ed, someone inside the business, to rob the fare boxes and had gotten
away with it the first time, A significant percentage of all the fare
each day had been taken from the fare boxes. The problem was not
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decreased ridership, but someone found an open cash register. The
city council eracked down on that. [Laughter.]

TWhen you leave temptation in the way—“ILead us not to tempta-
tion” is a very good injunction for us. But there the temptation was
available, and the person started out small and later it became grand
lareeny.

Does counsel have questions?

M. JexseN. You talked about the shoplifting campaign in .Arizona.
ITow was that conducted and how eifective wasit?

Mr. Fraxcrs. I personally don’t know.

My, Jexsex. In your prepared statement, there was mention of the
shoplifting campaign in Arizona. I just wondered how that was done
and how effective that was.

Mr. Morriry., Could we turn this over to the lady ?

Ms. Roactr Are you familiar with the shoplifting campaign in the
District of Columbia?

My, Jexsex. Yes.

Ms. Roacrn Tt is essentially identieal. And I understand it has been
very effective, although I haven’t scen the published statistics. The
higher the degree of participation among the merchants in the area,
the more effective it cloes become.

My, Jexsex. Is this going on in any other parts of the country?

Ms. Roacu. In several communities. In Philadelphia and in Wash-
ington, mostly up and down the east coast, in Arizona, and I am sure
there are programs in other communities. It is a very popular program
and is done through the local hoard of trade or chamber of commerce.

Mr. Liy~xcr. We have had testimony, Mr. Franeis, from the Na-
tional Fire Protection Association, and their feeling is that arson
against business is on the rise, and it is a very serious problem. Un-
fortunately, the Federal Bureau of Investigation does not list arson
in its No. 1 category of most serious crimes.

ITave you done any rescarch on this particular crime, and do vou
feel perhaps it should be boosted into the top category of major crimes?

Mz, Fraxcrs, In answer to the first pavt of your question, Mr. Liynch,
no, we have not done extensive research into the area of avson, except
in our forthcoming study on “Crime in Selected Service Industries.”

On the sccond part of your question, my feeling would be yes, it
probably should be lifted into the top category. I am basing this on
things T have seen and read in the newspapers as well as in the Goy-
ernment that there has been a very definite increase in this arca of
crime, probably to the extent it has to be considered as one of the
major crimes.

Ms. Roacrr. The study that will be released later this summer or
perhaps in the fall, “Crime in Service Industries,” will address the
1sstie of arson. My rescarch hasn’t been extensive, in that it would be
a duplicate eflort; the National Fire Protection Control Administra-
tion, an agency within the Department of Commerce, is charged with
researching the issue. Avson is, indeed, an increasing crime.

Partly, the rate of arson fluctuates with the economie cycles. When
economic prosperity declines, business arson increases, probably as a
way out of difficult financial situations.

The answer to your question concerning reclassification of arson
as a top crime, is yes, it definitely should be classified as a “Crime
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Index, Part I,” offense. This will mean that it will be included in data
collection by the Federal Bureau of Investigation as part of its Uni-
torm Crime Reports.

My, Liyxcir. Have you done any research on the number of estab-
lishments going out of business in the country? If you have, have you
seen any trends, for instance, in the Nation’s inner cities? We have
had testimony that small businesses are just disappeaving in inner
cities because they cannot compete with the major chainstores and
their security to fight off crime. Have you done any research on the
number of businesses going ont of business ?

Ms. Roacm. We haven't specifically, but I understand that this prob-
lem was the primary reason for establishment of the Federal crime
insurance program within JITUD. A number of businesses couldn’t get
insurance, and there was mo alternative but to go out of business be-
cause of the financial impact of crime.

Mr, Mureny. If T may just speak to this point. Statistics of business
failures ave maintained though no atlempt is made to specity precise
cause of failure.

When a business fails, it fails probably for many reasons. Thns,
perfectly poor management could be the reason for failuve, especially
1f the business is on the margin. The crime factor comes in and just
pushes the business over the edge into failure. That Lappens so often.

I recall one store which was terribly old fashioned—=a kind of small
Montgomery Ward. It did not take credit. Cash was the only thing.
It had been extremely successful in the teens and 1920's and 1980%s
and even the 1940's, but once the roads were built and the towns grew
up, you see, they lost their clientele back in the hills. They simply
did not grow with the times. Of course, they went over the clifl.

So, I think in answer to your question, it would be terribly difficult
to isolate one factor and attribute responsibility for failure solely to
ilt. Crime contributes to failure, of course, just like many other factor
do.

My, Koz, Thank yon, Mr. Francis and your colleagues, for your
testimony here today.

Mr. Fraxcrs, Thank you, My, Chairman,

My, Kiroee. The next witness will be Roy MePoland from New
York. He is from the Buike Security Co. He is appearing as an
individual. Mr. McPoland, I understand you will submit o £l state-
ment later, which we will put in the record.

TESTIMONY OF ROY McPOLAND, RURKE SECURITY €0.

Mr, McPoraxp, My name is Roy McPoland. I am a consultant in
industrial security with 14 years’ experience in organizing security
departments in food, drug, discount, department stores, and cargo.
From 1954 to 1964, I was a special agent of the FBI. v

I have sat through previous hearings of this committee, and I
recognize the awesome responsibility of the Members of Congress.
Therefore, I will not waste your time with courtliness. .

T am here because I have a specialized knowledge about a partic-
ular problem. It is a privilege to share that with you, but I hope you
will Jeave this chamber deeﬂy disturbed at the additional dimensions
of a problem we have largely ignored. I also hope you leave the
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cha,mbefr \vltl} a clear reevaluation of it within your power, within the
correction of that problem. It is not a problem of money. We are
_spendl}lg p_robably too much of that now. It is not with unnceessary
intrusions in business, but with the simple leverage of government
leadership. = ®

The economic impact of crime on small business is more deadly
than most people know. Let us look at the numbers of 1977, This year's
retail volume is projected at $698 billion, which ig 38.8, almost 40
percent, of the gross national product. The top national experts in
retail security have estimated an average inventory shrinkage of
almost 8.66 percent of sales. That comes to o loss of $25 billion every
year for retailing alone.

If we take Mr. Francis’ case, there is a larger sum yet which is not
reported. We wiay be looking at a revenue waste, a clear revenuo
waste in the $16 to $20 billion range. You may have some progrums in
mind before the Congress that could use that kind of money that is
now being wasted; $25 billion is more than it cost this Government
some years ago to stimulate a faltering economy.

Taxes are not paid and money is lost. It comes from taxes and
profits, so it is the Nation’s revenues that are being wasted when
businesses are unprofitable.

How many people are aware that for years now, retailing, our
country’s largest industry, has surrendered more money to its uniden-
tified losses than it has kept in net profits? Very few, I will wager.
This awesome loss of profit in the national revenues has given us an
estimated increase of 15 percent in the cost of what we buy, a direct
and encouraging input to inflation. No power could have engineered
that kind of wealness in our economy. We are perpetuating it by a
paralysis of leadership in attempting to solve this problem. Perhaps,
where our inflation is 15 percent, the addition amounts to a subsidy
of the worst elements among us, those for whom stealing is part of
their dealings with their fellow citizens. I remember from history in
high school that the last time Americans were asked to pay money
to thieves, we sent the marines instead to a place called Tripoli.

There are other unfortunate consequences to the national popula-
tion. A greater percentage of young people who are in their first
jobs quickly learn that stealing 1s easy and accepted, and is relatively
without risks. That is not a good lesson to teach in a country where we
preach free enterprise and respect for private property. One might
ask in a situation where such a loss of profit is so great, where are the
associations, agencies, and institutions which represent free enter-
prise? The answers are enlightening in a sense, and terrifying in an
economic sense. . ) )

The business associations, for one, are preoccupied with conformity.
They are not likely to establish any standards which could risk or
embarrass the management that funds them. They are not leaders.
They are spokesmen for the status quo. and that status quo is bad.

Within ‘510 companies themselves, it is dangerous for a security
director to risk any disclosure or to push substantial programs in an
effort to confront the real problem. It is a fact that they are safer
in accepting and delivering mediocrity. That standard of safety in
silence leads to worsening figures. The shortage reports indicate a
steady and substential deepening of shrinkage losses. Management
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Sl?lelsnlﬁ?::rénlrilg hthe 1‘.espons1b1hty. for poor proﬁtability_ because of their
nkage. lhey simply do not disclose the bad shrinkage.

A fmmhar_ national department store declared a 2.5-percent net
gif?%tri?f%mfﬁ?gI over & year ago. In retailing today, that is a good

pertormance. What was not volunteered to the public or
to the stockholders was a shrinkage loss that is more than twice as
high, nearly 7 percent.

Another famous department store which does not even deliver a
meager 1-percent profit, has had a shrinkage figure since 1972 of over
5 percent of sales. The offset, of course, which is readily available, is
to simply pass the consequence of poor management on to the consumer
by increasing the prices. That is a poor substitute for eficient indus-
trial management. The recent period of vecession which saw the quiclk
crumbling of the retailing industry was an indication of just how
shortsighted and endless the price increases can be.

There are many pamphlets issued by the agencies and associations
on the subject of crime in business, but the effort for reduction in
crime has been shallow and passive. They are better than nothing, but
just barely. They have no effect that can be measured, and it could
be a serious mistake of judament to believe that this level of activity
is anywhere near the action of being appropriate to reduce the
consequences of this serious economic problem,

The Government agencies compile statistics. That is most helpful,
of course, but they do not turn warning cases into correctives. As
Thomas Huxley has observed, “A great end of life is not knowledge
but action.” We are not getting that connecting linkage from prob-
lems to conclusions. We have enough information to begin. We now
need action to correct. This present situation actually is like an endless
disenssion of national trends that suffers from a lack of treatment.

Uniform crime statistics, which inclnde rape, homicide, bank rob-
bery, and others, have little effect upon the economics of this problem,
but the FBT does have a great potential for helping in this area. They
should have industrial courses added to their own curriculum, which
they do not have now. In this way they could assist business with uni-
form standards of loss prevention, just as the National Police Academy
brought uniform standards into police administration,

At present, however, their crime-resistance program appeaxs to offer
little in the way of assistance to ordinary small business. As for the
great business schools, which ecucate the future business leaders, they
have been mute to this problem and are quite content to stay that way.
That is ironie,

These schools of business are quite unaware of the problems or they
are indifferent to them. It is d:'gﬁcult to decide which of these alter-
natives would be worse. They swallow great sums of Government
money, but they remain aloof from the national business problem which
drains off more money than the profits they are being trained to achieve.
Let me leave a quote from a famous business school. “I fail to identify
any faculty members here interested in working or writing in the area
of loss prevention.” It is a sad but real fact—the situation—that those
organizations which might have been expected to lead the way to the
solution of this problem of business. They cannot and will not lead.

We must construct a way to do it ourselves, and there is something we
can do. It is inexpensive and effective to let business correct its own
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problems the way business should. That correction is education. We
should begin it now because it works. We need to codify the principles
of good management as it relates to profit protection and teach other
principles of management. Just as they have scholastically recognized
courses in manufacturing or marketing, they do well in those areas
because they have been taught what to do. They do poorly in delivering
net profits because they have not been taught what to do to prevent
theft.

Tt is almost as simple as that. The safety area was pioneered by
Liberty Mutunal. They codified principles 40 years ago. They teach
those principles to business, and 1t works. It is time for security to do
the same thing. We may be years away from scholastic accreditation
of such courses. First, we need a uniform language of the economics
of the operation, and we can form and teach the practical realities of
good security management now. Scholastic accreditation will come in
time,

Let me give you a rough analogy. In the Army everyone knows what
a sergeant is supposed to do. e decides when to march and so forth.
Even all the privates know what the operation is and what alternatives
a sergeant has to decide, and he is under some pressure to decide them.
ITis performance can be judged by everyone.

In business today security has not yet codified its own principles. No
one knows what alternative options management has, Because no one
knows what it is that management is supposed to do, management is
under no pressure to do anything. There is a reason for the lack of
management control. In 1950, when today’s management figures were
trainees themselves, the shortage was less than 1 percent, a tenth of 1
percent actually. It was not worth learning in detail. Retail netted 3
percent then, and the loss was 1 percent.

In the intervening 25 years, however, the figures have reversed them-
sclves, Now they lose 3 percent and get only 1. And they have no one
to ask.

We need to begin training lower level business executives so broadly
that everyone knows the goals and options. With a loss of 8 percent
of annual sales that area simply has to become a part of management
training, The recent approach to training has been unbelievably poor.
0119 major department store has a 12-week program for management
trainees. During that time they devoted to security only one-half of 1
percent. The trainees then get the message that security is not con-
sidered important. Not surprisingly, that company’s shrinkage losses
are § times greater than its net. A. group of store managers were tested
on their own knowledge of their operational procedures, and they
scored an average of 17 out of 100, This was probably a typical situa-
tion. For that period. that chain did not survive.

The important thing is that almost everyone wounld have assumed
that training was certainly better than that. We need to structure
educational courses in this area in economic terms. Police science is
not at all the same as industrial security. It is broadly believed to be
the same. Security is a business with perhaps the greatest single re-
maming profit leverage available to businessmen. One particular com-
pany, ITT, famous for its efficiency, did a survey of the profit
productivity of the security department.
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They found a productivity ratio of 10 to 1. For every dollar used to
run a department $10 could be traced to the bottom line. ITT, of course,
is not an average company, but it is interesting to note their utilization
of security as a profit contributor while most other businesses do not
even recognize security applications as anything important to exper:-
ence. The only way security will be a contribution in terms of profit
dollar is the business approach to what s essentially a business prob-
lem. We need to get past another naive assumption that security can
be accomplished by security personnel. They are only 1 percent of a
company’s work force—1 percent of a company’s work force cannot
accomplish anything alone unless he happens to be the company presi-
dent. It is another 99 percent, the regular employees, who should be
educated to recognize and prevent loss and vulnerability in those
places where they work every day.

No matter how it is struetured, supported or where it is located, Gov-
ernment should see to the creation of an institute to refine these prin-
ciples and teach them to the management of companies. It would be
possible, for example, to set up a first week of every month training
session for retailers in New York. They could take on 10 employees
& month from a vetailing company, junior executives, and teach them
how to recognize and prevent and correct loss problems in their own
departments.

Profit is just adding up the profit contributions of each depart-
ment. One hundred executive trainees with 40 hours of study of the
principles of security would bring in a profit, a much more substantial
profit performance. Up to 100 trainees could be accommodated at each
one of these weekly sessions. There could be repeat sessions to refine
the elements of the teaching plans to convert them to other media, for
instance, to reach small businesses throughout the country, such as
constituencies in Utah and Michigan and New Jersey and California.
They all need your help, and they have absolutely no one to ask.

The question by Mr. Marriott was quite to the point. They have no
one to ask. There are 1,912,800 retai] organizations in this country, and
369,900 wholesale organizations. All of them have inventory shrink-
age problems, and 90 percent have no in-house department to ask, The
solutions are not complicated. Commonsense and some motivation and
imagination and reinforcement of innovative training techniques are
what it tales. But every available problem needs Government, leader-
ship to point the way to the correction of the problem, and the time is
now.

It is no intrusion upon any business to set in motion the accomplish-
ment of business efficiency when the business is shown as incapable or
unwilling over the years to do it. There is a time when it is in the
common good to stop tolerating expensive waste.

I would like to recall a past President, an active President, who was
crippled by a disease, polio. This was a national problem in the 1930's.
He did not suggest the Government manufactare a vaccine. He or-
ganized a private search to find the vaccine through a service of coin
boxes throughout the country which received dimes from private citi-
zens. They found the preventative vaccine, and private industry manu-
factured it, and distributed it. It is this active leadership which lead
to the removal of polio.

91-017—77——8
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I suggest to this subcommittee that this country has an economic dis-
case today called business theft, which has such sweeping economic
and sociological ramifications that it is frightening in itself, We have
the capacity to actively begin the search for the preventatives. It is
not a difficult task. We need to begin because the effects of this disease
have a crippling moral and sociological and even attitudinal effect upon
this country. We should do something about it.

I have been warned to restrict my expectations from such a com-
mittee hearing such as this. As a citizen I have the right to accept or
reject that advice, and I reject it. I believe you not only have the

apacity to make changes but that you will. I thank you for your time
and I will be happy to answer as candidly as I can any questions.

Mpr. Kmroee, Thank you very much for your testimony. It has been .

not only informative but a real prod to me personally. I do take an
oath of office and I think I have an obligation to follow through on
what you have said. I think not only the information but the prod has
been helpful.

Mzr. McPoranp. In a previous session, you had asked about the edu-
cational possibilities concerning this problem, and I think the edu-
cational aspect is, in fact, the crux of it.

Mr. Krwore. What vole could the Federal Government play in en-
couraging this educational role?

My, McPoranp. I do not know exactly, Mr. Iildee, but I have tried
for a couple of years to assemble a group of private businesses to
sponsor the laboratory sort of research and above all the writing
which could supply forcefully-stated solutions to problems like this.
I have been unable to secure such private business sponsorship.

Government, I should think, may be able to accomplish this, per-
haps through the Department of Commerce. I addressed a letter to
them about a year and a half ago. It remains unanswered. They should
be able to provide seminars for teaching the practical principles of
loss prevention throughout the country. It might be possible for the
Government to suggest that private business assemble the capacity
to put together this research effort if some of the private businesses
would be willing to support that. It would take very little money.
There is a $300,000 grant to the American Management Association
in New York right now from LEAA which is only an initial phase
of the program to define the statistics of business loss.

For one third of that, we could begin to actually correct the busi-
ness loss. Mechanically, I am really unaware of how it would be strue-
tured but I am sure the Government, by suggestion or by the addi-
tion of some small research area to Commerce or Small Business or
Justice, could achieve this end.

I was at the seminar, the first of the seminars in Cincinnati that
Mzr. Francis spoke of. It was well attended. At 8:30 a.m., 250 merchants
showed up and asked questions until 4 p.m. But it was far too gen-
eral. Merchants in Cincinnati are not interested with the state of crime
in general. They want to know what to do in Cincinnati about police
who do not come when you have detained someone who is walking
away with your livelihood? They need practical answers as to what
the problem is in Cincinnati, and I cannot think of anybody who
could begin to provide that sort of service except the Government.

LT
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I think people in Ilint, people in Saginaw, and people in Detroit
ought to be able to write a letter to someone in t]heir Government
who is responsive and knowledgeable concerning this problem. They
should be able to say, *If I have a loss of profit then what do I do?”
I think we should answer them. '

Mr. XKarpee. You raise two interesting points, and you give a dif-
Terent point of view of the problem. Kirst of all, there is a loss of
revenue to Government because of this. It is a new point of view, Cer-
tainly, there is a loss of revenue because, fivst of all, your income taxes
are not paid if you are not making an income. Your sales tax is not
paid if it is not being sold but stolen.

Also, another point you raised which I thought was interesting, is
that security should be looked wpon as a profit factor. It is something
that contributes to profit rather than simply to the cost of doing
business. '

Mr. McPornaxp. Absolutely. One of the major and very efficient
and profitable corporations in the department store field has recently
undertaken a change in their accounting procedures from pooled ac-
connting to unit accounting, which means you not only know the
losses in the whole division but you know which particular stores are
having which losses.

One might be inclined to think that everybody alrveady does this.
Actually, only about one-third of the companies now have this sep-
arate unit accounting. The change is going to cost them in one divi-
sion alone (which embraces 17 stores) about three-quarters of a
miliion dollars. And it will cost a half a million dollars annually to
keep that accounting procedure in operation. Because of that great
expense there is necessarily going to be a reduction of other areas.
Security personnel will be reduced and merchandising employees will
be trained to do the security job. That is ag it should be.

What we ave looking at here, finally is the recognition of security
as & function which must be a part of the merchandising operation.
You would certainly lock the door to your house or car because that
is part of the commonsense which prevents the theft of those pos-
sessions. In a similar fashion, commonsense loss prevention ought to
be a part of merchandising. So the general employees need to be trained
in this aspect. They ave the bricdge. But is there someone who is going
to give all of these people the knowledge of the elements which they
need ? Who is going to teach these people what security elements are?

That is a vacuum area. No one addresses himself to this market.

Mr. Xmore. Have you ever had a chance to talk to the deans of
the various business schools throughout the country?

Mz, McPoranp. I did write to Harvard Business School, which re-
plied, “I shall forward your interesting statement to whoever is in
charge of that area.” That was the end of that. I also had some polite
correspondence with the Wharton School of Business and they said,
in essence, “Don’t call us, we'll call you”

It must be recognized that we are certainly many years away from
achieving sophistication to the extent that we would be able to con-
tribute & magazine article to Harvard or Wharton Business Schools.
But what we really need is some pressure by someone to strongly
persuade those people who really know economics and really do know
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the accounting and really do know the operational techniques, to forge
a uniform language of correction here. )

Inventories which record the loss statistics are not even consistent.
They are vague, perhaps conveniently so. I am sure there is human
%)laying with the numbers because taxes are not due on money that is

ost.

The Senate has hearings going on now with the accountants ywhich
suggests that they should be less imaginative and more factual in re-
porting. I think what we are doing is allowing gunidelines that are too
susceptible to humanity. If we are not forced to really stay within
structured guidelines, how efficient are we? I tend to think we will
be less efficient than our public relations makes us out to be, and not
as efficient as we can be. The sad thing is, T think we can be fully as
good as we say we are. )

Mr. Kmpes. Really, I would think if a college of business and a
businessman really looked upon it as you do, that cutting those losses
is a profit. that they would be sensitive enough to put someone in
charge of that area alone.

Mr. McPoraxp., Well, yes, but carlier I heard the word “should.”
Should a merchant leave the store and should he sit in the courts in
order to prosecute a shoplifter? I think we may as well forget that in
a realistic sense. What is necessary is that we change the procedures
under which people are taken from a store. Why should a merchant
have to leave his store? Why indeed should he have to go downtown
and sit in the corridor outside the court room? His job is selling
merchandise and he should be allowed to stay right there.

In New York right now only 7 percent of the merchants have to go
downtown to testify in court cases. They’re worked out a system to
avoid it. And that despite the fact that New York has to be one of the
worst cities in the United States for prosecuting efficiency. The fact of
the matter is that it is entirely possible by submission of forms which
ask in advance all of the questions the prosecution is going to ask. If
you give that information to the prosecutor, that allows the person
to plead to the charge without the merchant going anywhere. If he
pleads to the charge it is all over except for the sentencing.

It he pleads not guilty and demands to confront his accuser, well,
then the merchant has to come down at a scheduled time and he will
be the aceuser who faces the accused, and he will have to testify about
the incident. Over 95 percent of the people who arve picked up
on shoplifting terms just plead guilty. The necessity for them to go
down to the court is just a device to keep the complainant from
complaining. And it works. The necessity for original evidence, to
bring the fur coat down in New York, is a good example. It it is not
stolen out of the evidence locker itself, it will be summertime when
it 'comes back, or it will come baclk soiled.

My, Ipez. How do they maintain the chain of evidence?

Mr. McPoraxp. You can do it either way. You can send it downtown
or you can keep it in the store and initial it and date it and keep it
under lock and key. But you would never conceive of telling United
Airlines that if a 747 were hijacked, to park it in the hangar until the
trial comes up. The airline would not stand for it—nor should they.

That plane has to move to make money, and so does every merchant’s

merchandise. When you get a heavy furcoat back in July, you are not
going to sell it.
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Mr. Kispze. You can maintain a chain of evidence ?

Mr. McPouaxp, Of course you can, certainly. These ave the principles
we should give to the people who arve working in thig business, Tell
them what the chain of evidence means.

I conducted at Gimbels a 40-hour, 1-week program in which we ex-
plained what security tries to do, what ave the economic ramifications
of letting your evidence get away and what ave the economic ramifica-
tions of the company not going down to talk to the prosecutor and the
judge to say,“listen, we veally need help.” I have a personal feeling;
it may finally be necessary to sue the Government. The rights of the
people, taxpaying citizens, are uppermost. So a person can be handled
through the court quickly and efficiently when a citizen has found the
courage to complain because someone was trying to destroy his liveli-
hood. And sueh a procedure should be accomplished with the con-
venience of the tax-paying complainant uppermost.

It could be done in that manner in most places. All of the great
movements in recent years, the civil rights movement, discrimination
and so forth, have come about as a rvesult of establishing mode] pos-
sibilities somewhere and then trying to duplicate them according to
what the court hag found to be proper and practical. I think we may
have to initiate suits to establish uniform rights of business protection.
I would not hold my breath waiting for business to find its own
slrength. Business is in business to do business, and little more than
that, Government, it seems to me, has an obligation to represent all
J?f us and on that basis to lead us into those arcas where we ought

o go.

Onee the uniform standards have been defined, government can begin
to turn over its role as quickly as possible to private industry which can
take it up. But in the absence of someone making a beginning, we
waste time and money while we wait.

Mr. Kiore. I would encourage you and I would like to keep contact
with you myself to keep prodding people. Things do not change, and
I feel the frustration because they do not change, unless there ave
people like yourself who keep shouting from the housetops.

Mr. McPoraxp, Well, the difficulty with that is that my shouting
from the housetops does not make any difference. What we need 1s
someone with a lot of muscle—Congressmen, Senators—saying, “Loolk
fellows, talk to industry and figure this out. All we are saying is that
we need something to be done along these lines.” That does make a
difference.

Ideally, perhaps, that is not fair, bub that is real life, T have been
trying to effect some change for 2 years.

Mr, Kiroee, You have come to a forum that cannot pass the buck.
We really have an obligation to address ourselves to this. It really
is hurting; our society.

You really raised some interesting points here today. Very often
I come to committee meetings and we hear the same reinforcement of
old points but not too often new points. You really have raiséd new
points for me today and I think for the committee also. I certainly
feel obligated to get involved in this, Congress cloes have power, and
I think we have the power in criminal law. We have powers of educat-
ing the people.

We do have the Department of Cominerce trying to do things.
Grants have been given to various universities, and we have some
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modalities of involvement. I think this subcommittee will want to
take a good look at this, T know Chairman Russo will be very inter-
ested in this. I personally want to thank you for your testimony. I
have been in the Congress only about 6 months, and I would say your
testimony rates in the top 1 percent of the testimony.

Mr. McPoraxn. Thank you, I am proud to come down here.

My, Kirore, Mr. Jensen?

Mr. Jexsen. I have a question, but I would like to particularly
compliment you on the fine statement as far as providing suggestions
and recommendaticns.

I think you and the previous witness have touched on something
that is really interesting. I guess I find it more interesting than some
because I, not too long ago, graduated from a business school. Irankly,
security and theft was not one of those items talked about in the role
of profitability. I also was startled to find out the statistics in this
shortage and shrinkage department as my wife works for a major
department store hiere in town as a department manager.

I also was startled to find out that they estimate that three-fourths
of their theft is internal theft.

My, McPoranp. I would be carveful about that. Anyone who answers
that quickly might be trying to persuade you they know more than
they do. I do not want to appear to skirt it; however, you have to say
what company you are talking about. Some companies are very, very
efficient, and m an efficient company you are going to have less theft.
In some companies everybody just runs without controls. Obviously,
in a company like that you are going to have a great deal of theft.
My own guess is that internal theft depends entirely upon the level of
training and discipline at a particular company.

Some stores are in particularly good neighborhoods. I remember
being greatly disturbed to find out that the affluent communities are
terrible. Counties in California such as Marin are among the richest
in the Nation and are just as bad. The loss that occurs in the stores is
just incredible. It is mot only the ghetto stores, although they are bad.

Mr. Jensen, Well, I do not want to reveal names, but to show you
how eflicient this company was on protecting their theft, my wife did
catch one of the employees who made off with $300 or $400. They went
baclk and checked the records to find out she had been fired by that
very company 2 years before and was rehired. So they fired her twice
for internal theft.

Mor. McPoranp. One of the things you have to watch in statistics is,
some of the people who go around saying that the internal theft
problem is the worst are those people who are in the security field who
also happen to sell a service which will solve the problem.

I personally would guess that internal theft is about the same extent
as external theft, but that external theft is enormous. But we can con-
trol them both. People do have latent tendencies to wholesomeness,
they really do. If I did not believe that, I would advise everybody to
lock their doors and go home. Most people would like to do a good
day’s work and not steal. )

Mr. Kipee. As a corollary to what you say, that most people have
latent tendencies to honesty, I can recall when I was in the eiglith
grade in a parochial school and the nun sent me down to the bank with
a bag full of coins. She did not know how much was there, and I went,
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down to the bank because she wanted them counted. I took them down
there thinking nothing of it. The banker was astounded that the nun
would give me uncounted coins for counting and said, she must really
trust you.

Mr. McPoraxnn. I went through the 8 vears of the nuns, and the truth
was always up front. I do not remiember it ever being violated. What
we have to do is to vecognize that in any one store, the people who
work in the store usually represent the people who live in the neigh-
borhood. Tt it is an aflluent neighborhood you are going to have afflu-
ent young people working in the store. But any store can be controlled
if you apply the proper security equipment, procedures, discipline
and personnel. Those things that work well ean he easily applied to the
other stoves in the chain. But no one in business should lose faith in the
belief that people really de have the capacity for being honest. You
can tall them out of being dishonest the same way they can talk them-
selves into it. An attitudinal sense can get either better ov it can get
worse.

We have an enormous potential despite the terrvible image of secu-
rity—largely deserved—of being people who only respond to exposed
theft. I have a total belief, based upon 14 years of experience in this
field, that this problem is solvable. It is promptly solvable and eco-
nomically solvable. I think the moral ramifications of confronting this
problem are enough to merit anybody’s attention.

Mr, Xazoze. My, Livnch?

Mr. Lyxcm. Mr. McPoland, I am glad you called on us and we
called on you.

[Laughter.]

Mr. Lyxzvem. I hope you will be available in the coming months to
work with the staff. One of the end goals of these hearings is some type
of legislation. We do have the Small Business Administration in our
direct jurisdiction, and if we cannot get people to get their act together
elsewhere I am sure we can there. That is our main concern, small
businesses.

I want to touch upon one thing you briefly touched upon. We had
some testimony before on shoplifting. Is it possible to train emplovees
to detain someone who is lifting merchandise? How exactly is that
done ? Barlier testimony we had was a bit conflicting on varying State
laws, et cetera.

Mr. McPouaxn, I was once 2 security director for a discount chain
that had stores in 100 different communities, which means 100 differ-
ent; jurisdictions. We detained, in an 18-month period, 238,324 people.
That is not very many really in the course of how many people steal,
but it is a good sample. That action vesulted in not only a 40-percent
increase in detention over the previous 18-month period, and a 70-per-
cent increase in the value of the merchandise recovered, but the veal
statistic is that we were given a $200,000 premium reduction by our
Insurance carrier because we did not have a local problem.

The important thing to remember about detention is that it is very
similar to the risk factor of driving a car. You have to know what yon
are doing and to pay attention, know how to control the vehicle, and
the rules of the road. If you are not willing to follow all of those
things, you ought not to get involved. There is a risk in driving a cax,
but it sure does beat walking. So we accept the risk factors,
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It is most interesting, probably in direct response to your question,
to vecollect that the people we had to make the detentions and who
did so remarkably well, were just regular store people. We had two
yvoung ladies in a store in Wichita who had never done anything like
this, They ended up detaining 100 people a month in the Wichita store
with no problem.

It was also interesting to recall a judge in California. I remember
he had one finger missing. We ran o shoplifting detention campaign
in a store in Pacifica, Calif. He fined the first person $25, That was on
Monday. By Thursday of that same week he was literally pounding
the bench with his hand. ITe said, “This is the twenty-second person
to come before me for shoplifting and I will not have this going on.”
ITo fined that person $250, with $200 suspended and a suspended
sentence. If they were ever to repeat that violation, the person would
pay the additional $200 and conld go in for 30 days.

That is a classic illustration that the bench is not aware of the
enormity of this problem. When made aware, they do respond. Once
he knew that in 1 week he could come up with 22 shoplifters in one
store, then he began to make it more serious. The incidence of shop-
lifting dropped off so sharply that the customers started walking into
the store and telling the manager, “I have been shopping here for
vears, T have watched people steal. We were wondering when you were
going to do something about it.” So response does meet with general
public approval. Of course, it does take leadership, and you have to
show the bench that you are having a problem.

Mr. Ly~om, Thank you.

Mr, Kper. Thank you very much, again, for your testimony. I
would like to have you keep in contact with the staff,

Mz, McPoraxn. I would be privileged to do that.

Mr, Kmper, The subcommittee will adjourn, subject to the call of
the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to call of the Chair.]




CRIME AND ITS EFFECT ON SMALL BUSINESS

SATURDAY, JULY 30, 1977

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SureoarymTeEE ON SPECIAL SMALL Business PROBLEMS
or THE COMMITTEE ON PMALL DBUSLNESS,
Kansas City, Mo.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m, in the Little
Theater, U.S. Federal Building, 601 East 12th Street, Iansas City,
Mo., Hon, Marty Russo (chairman of the subcommitiee) presiding.

OFENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RUSSO

Mz, Russo. The subcommittee will come to order.,

As chairman of the Subcommittee on Special Small Business Prob-
lems of the ITonse Small Business Committee, it is my pleasuve to be
with all of you this morning to chair a hearing on crime and its effect
on small business. L )

T am pleased that so many witnesses have come to participate in
this hearing.

T am especially pleased to greet our good friend, Fon. Clarence M.
Kelley, Divector of the Federal Bureau of Investigation. .

I certainly appreciate the opportunity to he here and I would like
to call upon my distinguished colleague and friend, Tke Skelton, who
has done a tremendous job in assisting me in these particular hearings
and other hearings that the Small Business Subcommittee has been
holding this session.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. IKE SKELTON, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MISSOURI

Mr. SkrrroN. Thank you, Chairman Russo, first, for bringing the
subcommittee here to Kansas City to study the problems of crime in
small business. As you know, as a former prosecuting attorney and
as a member of the State senate I was chairman of the Criminal
Justice Committee, I have a special intevest in the matter of crime and
its impact on all aspects of our cconomy.

Because of this personal concern and my knowledge of the Kansas
City area, I encouraged Chairman Russo to hold our fivst field hear-
ing here in the I{ansas City avea,

These hearings constitute a series of investigative sessions into the
true nature and extent of erimes committed against small businessmen.
It is my belief that Kansas City provides an ideal setting for such
sessions, Not only are we able to avail ourselves of small business
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operators in an urban setting but those in surrounding communities
will be expressing their views as well.

Our hearings in Washington have not yet been able to address them-
selves to the particular situation facing such individuals in smaller
communities where police protection and guidance is not as sophis-
ticated nor as extensive as we find in the urban jurisdictions.

Representatives from both the law enforcement and business com-
raunity will be sharing their insights into these special problems this
norning. . .

Tt is essential to remember that the benefits from reducing crime are
not only directly a benefit to the businessman but also are of benefit
to the greater community as well. . )

These hearings by the Subcomumittee on Special Small Business
Problems arose out of a deep concern of the committee members
over the rising rates of day in and day out burglary, robbery, arson,
shoplifting, and other crimes that are reducing the survivability of
small businesses in high crime areas and raising cost to the consumer
in general,

We are here today to study the real world problems and hopefully
determine some equally realistic remedies. Our purpose is to determine
a benchmark of the situation as it is today with an eye to the legal,
managerial, and technological developments to curb crime that espe-
cially has an impact on small business.

The witnesses we have asked to testify reflect a broad background
in dealing with these problems. We are most anxious, of course. to
hear former chief, and now Director of the FBI, Clarence Kelley,
discuss a Federal program which speaks directly to the point of resist-
ing erime and, therefore, avoiding its consequences.

Indeed, Clarence Kelley needs no apecial introduction to the people
of Kansas City but he is deserving of all of our thanks for his personal
commitment to law enforcement.

Sheriff Darnell of Lafayette County will be providing us with in-
sights into law enforcement on a more local and rural level,

In addition, you will be hearing from other police officers who will
offer testimony on the specific problems of burglary and credit card
fraud, neither of which have been discussed in previous testimony
before this subcommittee.

Of particular interest to the subcommittee today will be the personal
experiences of some small businessmen in the urban communities &nd
suburban communities who must deal with, every day, the threat of
crimes.

T particularly want to thank all of the interested individuals for
giving up their Saturday. For many of them that means losing out in
their business community or activities for today, but it is exactly this
kind of community cooperation that caused me to request these field
hearings be held here in the Kansas City area.

At this time, Mr. Chairman, it gives me a great deal of pleasure to
call our first witness and introduce a long-time friend, the Fonorable
Mayor Charles Wheeley of Iansas City.

Mr. Wheeler.
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TESTIMONY OF HON. CHARLES B, WHEELER, MAYOR,
KANSAS CITY, MO.

Mr. WreeLer. First of all, let me welcome you to Kansas City. We
are delighted to have our distinguished Congyessman, Mr. Skelton,
at your hearings in our city. We pride ourselves on having a very
good working relationship with those who represent us in Washington.

Mr. Skelton is a long-time friend of mine and I am delighted that
he is representing us so effectively in the House of Representatives.

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the subcommittee, Director
Kelley, other important guests and participants, again I welcome you
to what I consider the finest city in the United States but I admit
to a certain bias in that regard.

The subject of this hearing is a sober one. I have read that crime
itself is no small business and that crime against business nets more
money each year than Sears, Wards, and Penneys combined profits.
It is a terrible problem when crime is more profitable than the Nation’s
Iargest retail businesses.

In thinking about this issue in the last few days I have decided
that the most meaningful distinction to be made between crimes
against business and crimes against individuals is that businesses have
the unique ability to pass their losses along to their customers.
Whether business overhead rises as a vesult of shoplifting, burglary
or increasing insurance rates, the one who nltimately pays the bill is
the individual customer so the general public has a great interest in
the hearings today.

We have a report from the Department of Commerce last year that
estimates that businesses lost over $23 billion in 1975 due to crime.
That is a 50-percent increase over crime-related losses in 1971 and
represents $112 for every man, woman, and child in this country in
1975.

The businesses in urban centers like Kansas City are more heavily
vietimized than those in suburban and rural areas. Small business,
which I define as having a gross volume of less than $100,000, are
more than three times as severely affected by crime losses as other
businesses in general and are 35 times as severely affected as very
large firms.

Unfortunately, these small firmas are the least able to absorb these
losses, nor can they affort the overhead required for extensive pro-
tective measures.

In talking to my friends at the Missonri Council on Criminal
Justice, I was told that an estimated 26 percent of all businesses in
the United States were victims of either burglary or robbery in 1974.
Hardest hit were retail establishments, 39 percent of which were
victimized.

Other operations that suffer severely are those of public transporta-
tion, taxicab companies, manufacturing operations, and wholesale
operations. The retail businesses which suffered the most from crime
in 1974, according to these statisties T am citing, were drugstores,
two-thirds of which were either robbed or burglarized in this State;
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gas stations, 53 percent of which were victimized in the State of
Missouri; and liquor stores, with an even 50 percent affected by either
robbery or burglary.

These are precisely the types of businesses with which your sub-
committee is concerned, and these statistics do not even include shop-
lifting, employee pilferage, and other types of crime.

To say that crime has o depressing effect on small businesses is a
rather mild statement when you address the liquor store owner who
faces a 50-50 chance of being robbed or burglarized each year.

My research data, obtained by making telephone calls through the
city in order to obtain a reasonably close estimate of the cost of crimes
against small businesses in I{ansas City, was obtained through a dif-
ficult assignment because of a lack of a clear definition of “small”
businesses in Kansas City compared to other businesses.

My police department was unable to accurately make this distine-
tion between small businesses and other Lusinesses, so I am simply
going to give you their total statistics based on the Annual Report of
the Kansas City, Mo., Police Department. This information discloses
the number and cost of crimes against businesses in general. You can
take my earlier statements about the comparative impact of erime on
small business compared to business in general, and draw your own
conclusions as to the impact of erime on small businesses in Kansas
Citv, Mo.

That 1976 annual report said that there were 3471 instances of
commercial burglary in this city last year, with a cost estimated at
$1,829.080.

Compared to that 8471 instances of burglary there were 588 rob-
beries of commercial establishments, which resulted in an additional
loss of only $81,173.

Then there were 3,121 cases of shoplifting reported, with a total
value of property being stolen at $139,464.

Those three types of crime totaled a loss for Iansas City businesses
of over $2 million. I again emphasize the fact, that $1.800,000 of that
came from burglary, so I think the emphasis should be on that par-
ticular erime.

Tt is not a problem which we in city government are ignoring. The
Kansas City Police Department has traditionally offered numerous
crime prevention services to businessmen and other individuals.

And here T would like to express my pride in this department and
especially point out that Director Kelley was our chief of police for
12 years and developed it into one of the finest police departments in
the United States, and it has continued to maintain that reputation
and performance since his departure.

On request, Kansas City police officers will conduct security surveys
of business establishments. They will train employees in crime pre-
vention techniques and will suggest new procedures for the prevention
of rohbery and shoplifting. This new pamphlet is designed specifically
to help the small businessman deal with the threat of robbery. It has
jnst come out of the printshon and is being distributed by Kansas
Citv, Mo,, police officers. T will leave these for your review.

TWo are using a piece of equipment called TAC IT alarms. These
are put in place with the help of the support unit of the police depart-
ment, mainly to assist small businessmen by alerting the police at the
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first sign of a burglary. Use of these alarms is seen as a good preven-
tive measure, both by the police and the business community, and we
are trying out some new measures in crime prevention.

I note one of the things you are studying is whether the LEAA
program is worthy of continuation, and I, as an aside, will say I
certainly support the LEAA program. I believe it might be oriented
more to urban crime and urban centers but certainly shouldn’t be
abandoned.

As an example, the city received a substantial grant from LEAA
to institute a project designed to strengthen the community’s ability
to protect itself against the crimes of robbery and burglary. The proj-
ect, called direct control, permits police supervisors to reorganize
patrol time to enable officers to spend more time explaining effec-
tive crime prevention techniques to the operators of small businesses in
Kansas City’s high crime area. This concept is being tested in a 37-
square-mile area the boundavies of which are listed in my statement,
but I would like to point out the total area of Kansas City, Mo., is
360 square miles, so the project involves slightly more than 10 per-
cent of the area of our city.

So far, the experiment has demonstrated significant potential for
a reduction of the erimes of robbery and burglary which most sexi-
ously affect small businesses. There are 162 businesses participating
and installing in their establishments devices to help in the accnrate
identification of suspects. In businesses which we expect to be victim-
ized because of location and past history of victimization, a new
crime-eye camera is being installed to photograph robberies in prog-
ress, Thirty-two cameras have been installed under the project, and
30 more are being installed right now.

A number of robbers have been caught on these candid cameras,
but none of them have been willing to stand trial. In light of the
strength of the evidence against them, they have all pleaded guilty.
If the project is as successful as it appears to be, the new techniques
will be utilized throughout the city.

We are doing something but we ave a long way from solving the
problem. Extensive losses due to crime against businesses cannot be
tolerated. The business community must establish aggressive policies
that anticipate and fight crime problems common to its industry.

It is also important to recognize that we lo not expeet the business
conununity alone to solve a problem which transcends the market-

lace.
P T hope these hearings will be successful in providing a better under-
standing of the impact of crime against small businesses and in iden-
tifying the first steps which can be taken by business and by govern-
ment to reduce the impact.

I am ready to answer any questions.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much, My. Mayor. I understand your
prejudice for Kansas City, but coming from the city that works, called
Chicago, we think it is the best city in the country, too.

Mr. Woezrer. You certainly beat us in baseball last night.

Mr. Russo. It made coming to the hearing this morning a lot more
pleasant, let me tell you. o )

In your gathering of statistics from the police department, were
any statistics gathered as to the cost of internal theft from these
businesses in the area?
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Mr. Wueerer, No, I do not have those statistics and I feel that they
are particularly hard to estimate.

Mr. Russo. Our entire purpose is to focus the attention of the small
business people on these various problems, not only the burglaries and
the thefts and the shoplifting but we have found in our hearings so
far in Washington that one of the major problems, if not the most
difficult problem, facing the small businessman is internal theft, which
causes millions of dollars of losses throughout the year.

We certainly appreciate your statement. It is very helpful. It is al-
most shocking to hear that it costs the small businessman or the small
business peoﬁle ‘n this community almost $2 million a year.

Tke, do you have any questions?

Mr. Servrox. I do have one comment.

Mayor, you mentioned it is difficult to say what is a small business.
The Small Business Administration has just done a study explaining
this large industry and we will ask them to widely distribute this
study. I will see that you get a copy of it.

Mr. WazeeLer. Thank you.

T would like to say that our police chief presently is Marvin Van-
Kirk and I will ask him about data on internal pilferage and try and
transmit any information he has to the committee when I receive that
report from him.

Mr. Russo. We would certainly appreciate it.

Avre there any questions from the counsel ?

Mr. Liy~om. No.

Mer. Torring. No questions.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much, Mr. Mayor.

Mr. WoeerLer. Let me know if there is anytaing I can do to make
your stay more comfortable. The mayor’s office stands ready to assist.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much.

[The complete statement of Mayor Wheeler follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF CHARLES B. WHEELER, MAYoR, Kansas City, Mo.

Mr, Chairman, distinguished members of the committee, Director Kelley, other
important guests and participants: on behalf of the City Council and the people
of Kansas City, Mo., I welcome you to the greatest city in the heartland of
Ameriea.

The subject of this hearing is a sober one. I have read that crime itself is no
small business and that crime against business nets more money each year than
Sears, Wards and Pennys’ combined. It's a problem when crime is more profitable
than the nation’s largest retail businesses.

In thinking about this issue in the last few days, I've decided that the most
meaningful distinction to be made between crimes-against-business and crimes-
against-individuals is that busnesses have the unique ability to pass their losses
on to their customers, Whether business overhead rises as a result of shoplifting,
commercial burglary or increasing insurance rates, the one who is ultimately
hurt in the pocketbook is the individual customer. This fact emphasizes the
importance of the topic before the Committee to the general public.

A January 1976 report of the Department of Commerce estimated that busi-
nesses lost over $23 billion in 1975 due to crime. That was a 50 percent increase
over crime-related losses in 1971, Total 1975 losses equalled $112 for every man,
woman and child in the country.

Of course, businesses in the urban centers are more heavily victimized than
those in suburban and rural areas. Small businesses, having annual receipts of
less than $100,000, are more than three times as severely affected by crime losses
as the average business, and are 35 times ag severely affected as very large firms,
Unfortunately, small firms are the least able to absorb these losses, nor can they
afford the overhead required for extensive protective measures.
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In talking to my friends at the Missouri Council on Criminal Justice, I was
told that an estimated 26 percent of all businesses in the United States were the
vietims of burglary or robbery in 1974, Hardest hit were retail establishments—
39 percent victimized-—followed by transportation, manufacturing and wholesale
operations. The types of retail business which suffered the most from crime
in 1974 weve drug stores (66 percent robbed or burglarized), gas stations (53
percent victimized) and liquor stores (an even 50 percent were affected). These
are precisely the types of businesses with which the committee is concerned.
And these statistics do not even include shoplifting, employee pilferage, and the
rest.

To say that crime has a depressing effect on small businesses is a rather mild
statement when put to a liquor store owner who must face a 50-50 chance of
being robbed or burglarized !

My researchers have made a few calls around the City in order to obtain a
reasonably close estimate of the cost of crimes against small businesses in
Kansas City, It was a difficult assignment. For lack of a clear definition of
“small” businesses, police departments are unable to accurately assess the extent
of the crime problem as it relates to them. The Kansas City Police Department,
in its 1976 Annual Report, provided information about the number and cost of
crimes against businesses in general.

Given my earlier statement about the comparative impact of crime on busi-
nesses of varying sizes, you can draw your own conclusions as to the impact of
crime on small businesses in Kansas City : 3,471 instances of commercial burglary
were reported in Kansas City last year, costing businesses a total of $1,529,080;
588 robberies of commercial establishments resulted in an additional loss of
$81,178; 3,121 cases of shoplifting were reported. The total value of property
lifted was $139,464; and losses for all offenses totaled $2,049,717.

So it can easily be seen that erime is a problem to Xansas City businessmen and
to the customers who eventually pick up the tab for it. But it is not a problem
which we in eity government are ignoring. The Kansas City Police Department
has traditionally offered numerous crime prevention services to businessmen and
other individuals. On request, Kansas City police officers will conduct security
surveys of business establishments, train employees in crime prevention tech-
niques and suggest new procedures for the prevention of robbery and shoplifting.
A new pamphlet designed specifically to help the small businessman deal with the
threat of robbery has just come out of the print shop and is being distributed by
Kansas City police officers. I brought a few copies of the pamphlet for review by
members of the committee. TAC II alarms are used by Support Unit personnel
mainly to assist the small businessman by alerting the police at the first sign of
a burglary. Use of these alarms is seen as 2 good preventive measure both by the
police and the business community. We are tryiug out some hew measures in
crime prevention.

In 1976 the City received a substantial grant from LEAA to institute a project
designed to strengthen the community’s ability to protect itself against the crimes
of robbery and burglary. The project, called Direct Patrol, permits police super-
visors to reorganize patrol time to enable officers to spend more time explaining
effective crime prevention techniques to the operators of small businesses in
Kansas City's high crime area. The concept is being tested in a 37 square mile
area east of Prospect and from Sni-a-bar road on the south to the river on the
north. So far the experiment has demonstrated significant potential for a reduc-
tion in these two crimes which most seriously affect small businesses., One
hundred and sixty-two businesses are participating by installing in their estab-
lishments devices to help in the accurate identifieation of suspects. In businesses
which we expect to be vietimized, because of location and past history of vietim-
jzations, a new crime-eye camera is being installed to photograph robberies in
progress. Thirty-two cameras have been installed under the project, and 30 more
are being installed right now. A number of robbers have been caught on these
candid cameras, but none have been willing to stand trial. In light of the strength
of the evidence against them, they have all pleaded guilty. If the project is as
successful as it appears to be, the new techniques will be utilized throughout the
city.

. We are doing something, but we are a long way from solving the problem.
Extensive losses due to crime against businesses cannot be tolerated. The busi-
ness community must establish aggressive policies that anticipate and fight crime
problems common to its industry. It is also important to recognize that we do not
expect the business community, alone, to solve a problem which transcends the
marketplace.
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I trust that these hearings will be successful in providing a Letter understand-
ing of the impact of crime against small businesses and in identifying the first
steps which can be taken, by businesses and by government, to reduce the impact.

Again. thank you gentlemen for being here.

Mr. Russo. Our next witness is the Honorable Clarvence Kelley, Di-

vector of the FBI.

TESTIMONY OF CLARENCE M. KELLEY, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL
BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION; ACCOMPANIED BY TERRY
0'CONNOR, SPECIAL AGENT

Mr. Kerrey. Gentlemen, I have Terry O’Connor with me, a man
who has been working for quite some time on the project that you are
talking about.

Mr. Russo. If I might interrupt at this particular point, let me
just say that we are going to go straight through with our witnesses.
Our schedule indicates a brealk at 12 o’clock but we will continue right
on through.

I believe Mr, Skelton has something to say right now.

Mr. Skerrow. I would just like to formally welcome you to our sub-
committee. You have given us the benefit of your advice before and we
do appreciate your being with us in Kansas City.

Your record is one that speaks for itself, It is very difficult to ade-
quately state in words, but we do appreciate your past work experi-
ence that you are sharing with us, your having done an outstanding
job, as we all know, as chief of this fair city, and the tremendous job
that you have done as the FBI Director. We really, really appreciate
your being with us today, sir.

Mr. Kerrey. It is indeed a pleasure to appear again before this sub-
committee as it continues its effort to develop legislative solutions to
the erime problems facing the small businessman.

Because I have deep roots in this community and, therefore, have a
special fondness for its residents, I am most gratified that your sub-
committee has arranged to conduct proceedings in this city so that
Kansas City businessmen might learn firsthand about promising anti-
crime strategies,

I do not plan to recite crime statistics this morning because I believe
that the threat posed by the crime problem in this Nation is most
apparent to all of us. And clearly the small businessman, as you know
so well, has not been immune from the criminal epidemic that con-
tinues to beset us.

When T testified before this subcommittee in Washington last April,
I noted some of the obvious, and some of the less obvious, effects of
crimes on small businesses. I’d like to reiterate briefly those observa-
Euzlns because I believe we must bear them firmly in mind as we talk

oday.

I noted during my April appearance that businesses are people, not
merely buildings or organizations. Crimes committed against busi-
nesses, therefore, are crimes committed against people.

Somot-imes_ those people suffer quite tmgicalll)y as when store owner
or employee is killed or wounded during a robbery. In other instances,
financial losses msplting' frpm theft, burglary, robbery, fraudulent
checks and other crimes can impact substantially, even ruinously, on a
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Ditsiness, its owner, and its employees, but other consequences of erime
are not always so obvious.

When a business must cease operations because its funds have been
embezzled or because the owner has been swindled by perpetrators
of a fraudulent scheme, people suffer. At the very least. employees of
the vietim business lase their jobs, ‘

Another compelling fact we must consider is that businesses are
not only comprised of people but serve people as well, Crimes com-
mitted against a business can also affeet its customers, Customers must
pay higher prices to compensate for losves due to shoplifting or em-
ployee theft. They may also suddenly be deprived of the services pro-
vided Iy a business forced to close due to problems wrought by crime.

Bat husinessmen are all too familiar with erime’s impact, and I need
not dwell farther on the subject, 1 am sure this suheommittee’s focus
i+ on remedies and T am expected to help prescribe an antidote to
eriminal poisoning of Ameriean business, In view of this, T intend to
dexervibe, ax 1 did in April, what I consider to be a most promising
«frategy for combating crime, paying particalar attention, of course,
{o crimes against businesses. Before I do, however, it is imperative
that T help dispel some misguided notions about who bears the hurden
of solving the problem. :

The point that I wish to emphasize can perhaps best be made if 1
relate a recent experience of one of my ascociates,

A few weeks ago, he participated in a panel discussion arranged by
a Member of ('ongress—as a matter of fact—Tfor the benefit of small
Lusinessimen in a community near Washington. Also on the panel were
State legislators, a judge, representatives of the loeal prasecutor’s
oflice and loeal police officials,

The questions asked of the panel members indicated that the busi-
nessmen in attendanee were depending almost entively on their legis-
lators and on the criminal justice system—police. prosceutors and
jildioinl officials—to solve the erime problems that had been afllicting
them. .

And well they should depend on those of us in the eriminal justice
svstem and those in our legislatures to help provide solutions to the
problems. But one man in attendance made a very cogent observation.
He said that it was time that businessmen stop relying on others—on
the Government, in effect—to provide the entirve answor. Ie indicated
that aside from relying on legislators to pass laws, police to make after-
the-fact arrests, prosecutors to forcefully prosecute violations and
judges to impose stiff sentences, there was much that businessmen
could do to help themselves avoid criminal vietimization.

TWhen I heard that story, my reaction was that the man who made
that statement had, very suceintly, hit the nail right on the head. I
think the tinie has come for all of us to realize that there is a Hmit
to what athevs—elected officials or criminal justice professionals—
can, and should do, to reduce erime. It is time that cvery citizen—
and that obviously includes every businessman—transform indifler-
ence. into an attitude of erime resistance—an attitude reflected in the
practice of preventive measures and in close citizen-police cooperation,

Tror some time now the FBI has been urging American citizens to
vosist erime—to rechuce their vulnerability to criminal activity, We do
not expect citizens to do this on their own, Law enforcement must help
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them to avoid falling victim to crime through crime resistance guid-
ance, Providing that guidance ix, in my estimation, as essential & fune-
tion of law enforcement as investigation and patrol.

To put what I have said another way, it is incumbent on those of s
in law enforcement to complement onr 1+ acetive, patrol functions with
n genuine preventive effort in order to achieve owr ultimate goal of
reclucing erime. It is also cssential, however, that ecitizens—and busi-
nesses—male a concomitant effort to practice the preventive neasures
snggested to them, hoth by law enforcement and simple common sense.

Lwo erueial areas for consideration by this subcommittee today are
the hasics of the crime resistance concept as applied to business prob-
lems and, speaking practically. the speeific evime resistance a pproaches
that can be utilized to help businessmen countor their crime problems,

In addressing myself to the hasics of the erime resistance approach,
I can say, in short, that 36 vears in law enforcement have shown mo
that prevention is the most effective way to reduce the majorily of the
erimes plaguing businessmen. I am referring to property crimes such
as thefts, hoth internal and external, as well as fraud and burglary.
These crimes are, in the main, much casier to prevent through action
on the part of the potential vietim than they are to combat through
eriminal justice system action after they have ocemrred, And they can
be prevented. in most instances, through the application of common
sense cost-effective erime resistance measures.

The premise of the crime resistance approach is that as one reduces
opportunify—the one factor common to every erime—one reduces his
vulnerability to crime. And the application of preventive measures can
reduce opportunity, It is especially important to prevent crimes like
burglary, laveeny and the passing of fraudulent checks. These crimes
so often Teave police with few investigative leads and. in many areas,
can be given only limited law enforcement attention due to the need to
respond to violent crimes and other more immediately pressing
offenses, : ‘ : :

What the businessman must understand is that these erimes can be
more eflectively reduced by “locking the eriminal out,” so to speak.
than by trying to “lock him up” after the crime has oceurred.

Iaving discussed the basics of the concept, I would like to turn to
the crime resistance approaches that can be used to the benefit of the
businessman. In this regard, T-would like to use the experiences of the
FBI to illustrate how crime resistance can be applied to business erime
problems and what can be achieved through this approach. :

Let me say at the outset that we in the FBT'have committed our-
selves to coupling concerted preventive action with a vigorous investi-
gative response to erimes within our investigative jurisdicton.

At present, there is at least one trained crime resistance agent in cach
of owr 59 field divisions. Bach of these agents is assigned to work full
time-to aid those suffering significant losses resulting from crimes with-
in our investigative jurisdiction. o

These ngents ave presently concentrating their efforts on violations
that readily lend themselves to prevention—property crimes like thefts
from interstate shipments, theft of Government property, frandulent
check matters and embezzlement. We ave striving, too, to make signifi-
cant erime resistance inroads into white-collar and organized crime.
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In some instances our crime resistance efforts are basically educa-
tional. In the case of many white-collar and organized crimes, for ex-
ample, there is little in the way of hardware that can be taken by a
potential victim to reduce his vuluerability. Iocks do not protect a
husinessman from the swindler or Shylock. But recognizing the ear-
marks of theiv initial approaches of such criminals—their modus
operandi—can enable the businessman to avoid falling into their traps.

Many fraudulent schemes to which businessmen fall prey are based
on the fact that the vietim needs money, particularly when money is
tight, but canuot borrow it from conventional lenders—banks and sav-
ings and loan companies, for example. '

One somewhat sophisticated ploy used by swindlers is the “ad-
vance fee? scheme. The “advance fee” man is an individual who sets
up an organization for the sole purpose of eliciting lavge broker’s fees
from vietims in veturn for false promises of large amounts of quick,
casy money. The *advance fee” man appears to be making avrange-
ments to assist the vietim in obtaining a loan. thereby ostensibly ful-
filling his obligation.

When the loan appavently falls through. the vietim is often unaware
that he has been taken. The BT investigates such fraudulent schemes
wnder the provisions of the interstate transportation of stolen:prop-
erty statute.

Other businessnien are defrauded by individuals who peddie phony
distributorships or franchises. Sometimes they make approaches
through mail or telephonie subscviptions. Some violations of this sort
ave investigated by the FBT under the fraud-by-wire statute.

We suggest to businessmen that to avoid falling vietim to tlrese
swindles they should thoroughly investigate those from whom they
intend to borrow or buy, particularly when the lender ox vendor is not
known, and established. When a large investment is involved, a few
long-clistance phone ealls, or even a trip to observe property and check
veferences, can save a lot in the Tong run.

Shylocking is a steady and Tuerative source of income for organized
erime figures. Tt is another eriine that is normally perpetrated against
the individual—frequently the businessman—who is eager to obtain
financing but cannot. obtain it from legitimate lending institutions.
They apt to borrow from the shylock with hig ready money and usur-
ious intevest rates. Tt doesn’t take long before they pay the price—
cither in terms of outrageous intevest payments or in terms of threats
or even physical injury. . Vo :

Over and above what we ave doing to educate businessmen and cit-
izens to avoid the pitfalls of white-collar and organized erime activity,
our crime registance agents ave spending the vast majority of their
time working with husinesses, financial mstitutions, and (Government
agencies to help them develop erime resistance progranis that they can
implement to prevent erimes that have been eausing them significant
problems, ' )

Our agents normally select their tavget erime problems through re-
views of ollice files and diseussions with other agent persounel. After
seleeting a target, they talk with management persommel at the
vietim firm, institution, or agency fo explain the erime resistance
approach and seeuve theiv support for implementation of a preventive
program, :




128

In conjunction with management, they then analyze loss data and op-
erations to determine the vulnerabilities that are contributing to the
Josses, When necessary, they conduct & security survey.

Using the results of these analyses, the erime resistance agents rec-
omniend countermeasures to reduce losses. Their emphasis 1s not on
elaborate and often costly security systems but on the adoption of cost-
effective preventive measures.

In many cases, these measures center not so much on the installation
of security havdware as on changing procedures and establishing man-
agorial accountability for theft reduction. Commonsense—not money—-
is the key factor in the crime-resistance measures we advocate,

Another important aspect of our cooperative crime-resistance pro-
grams with businesses is the evaluation of the etfeets of these endeav-
ors. These evaluations ave important not only to measure reductions in
crime but to enable us to share the lessons we learn with others.

We have been most encouraged by some notable successes already
achieved as a result of our crime-resistance initiatives.

Late last year, one of our offices worked with a carrier that was
experiencing problems involving thefts from interstate shipnents. An
analysis of the company’s vulnerability to theft vesulted in recommien-
dations for countermeasures that emphasized close sceurity for high
value items and limited access to certain areas in which thefts could
occur. The firm’s losses for the first 5 months of 1977 were about
$21,000 less than they had been for the same period in 1976, That
represents a H-pereent reduction in theft Tosses. Tt addition, the ratio
of theft losses to vevenue was greatly reduced,

Another project, one I mentioned during my previous testimony.
warrvants another look and some updating., The vietim company,
located in o lavge northeastern city, had experienced 60 separate crimi-
nal ineidents which resulted in a loss of merchandise with a total
wholesale value of $830.365 during a 22-month period. A number of
these losses were investigated by the FBT under the interstate trans-
portation of stolen property statute.

The recommendations made by our crime-resistance personnel were
received and implemented by this firm late last vear. \s of last
June 14, the comipany had reported that since last November, it had
suffered only five losses involving ahout $14.000.

As T noted in April. an individual responsible for one theft was
apprehended. Following his arrest. he made a comment to the effect
that it had recently become virtually impossible to steal from the firm
although it had once been an casy mark.

It is particularly significant that the countermeasuves suggested to
this company were not costly. Instead, they emphasized centralized
and secure storage of speeific high value items determined to he most
susceptible to theft, They also emphasized strict management account-
ability for security.

T might add at this point that while we are pleased not only heeause
we have helped these vietim companies reduce thefts and losses, but
heeause the reduced number of thefts means we can devote agent man-
power to other matters perhaps more complex and more urgent.

Tven thongh the businesses with which our crime-resistance agents
are working at present are for the most part large concerns, the prin-
ciples they are utilizing are as applicable to small businesses as they
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ave to large corporations, In addition, some of the approaches incor-
porated in crime-resistance programs being developed to counter
crimes affecting Government agencies—fraud and theft, for example—
can also be adopted by small businesses. . i

As is surely implicit in what T have alveady said, it is particularly
important to thoroughly analyze the crime problems of a business of
any size in order to develop countermeasures. We have made such
analyses to assist some Government ageneies that have heen suftering
-arious types of theft losses also common to many small businesses. In
these situations, the crime resistance agents initially determined the
kinds of items being stolen and the nature of the thefts wo that they
had a basis for developing and recommending measures to curb the
problems. ‘

TFor example, we worked with a Government-operated retail outlet
that had been experiencing what appeared to be pronounced inven-
tory shortages. An examination of the facility’s operations reflected
that, in veality, many of these “shortages™ were the result of embezzle-
ment. Employees were writing customer sales receipts for certain items
hut were not ringing them up on the cash register, Sales receipts and
register tapes were not being reconciled, and employees were making
substantial illegal profits, The solution to this problem was quite clear
from the results of the analysis.

Some of our endeavors have directly involved small businesses, As
I pointed out in April, one field officer project aimed at helping small
husinesses, as well ag banks, is currently underway in South Carolina.
There our crime resistance personnel condueted a thorough survey of
banks and food retailers that were experiencing losses due to the ac-
ceptance of fraudulent checks. The BT investigates such matters
under the Interstate Transportation of Stolen Property Statute,

Among othev things, the survey sought to determine the modus
operandi of the check passers and the nature of the security measuves
utilized to thwart such crimes, One glaring weakness highlighted by
the survey was that many retailers were not requiring proper identifi-
cation from persons cashing checks. )

Based on the results of this survey, our Columbia, S.C., oflice, in
conjunction with the bankers’ and food retailers’ associations in South
Cavolina, hag instituted o widespread campaign to eduecate banks and
food vetailers concerning erime resistance measures to rveduce losses
due to fraudulent checks.

Again, I feel that our approach, although we admittedly deal with
small businesses somewhat mfirequently, 1s quite applicable to small
business crime problems. Problem analysis, determination of counter-
measures and establishment of management and employee responsi-
bility for taking preventive measures ave steps that ean, and should,
be taken by businesses large or small.

As T indicated before, law enforcement agencies must furnish the
communities they serve with sound crime resistance guidance. Just as
the FBI is providing such aid to vietims of the crimes it investigates,
s0, too, should local law enforcement agencies have trained personnel
who can work with businessmen and chambers of commercee to help
them set up preventive programs. )

Beyond owx efforts to prevent crimes within our investigative juris-
diction, the FBI is pursuing two other erime resistance objectives that
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are germanc to the business community. T outlined these activities
when T appeared before this subcommittee in April; but T would Jike
to touch on them again because of their significance to businesses.

First, we are “turuing inward” to foster the practice of crime re-
sistance among our own employces and their families. Some of the
things we are doing in this regard include publishing crime safety tips
in our monthly employce publications, arranging crime resistance
presentations that often include films, distributing crime safety litera-
ture and making ctchers available for the marking of property with
personal identifiers,

We are also encouraging labor and service organizations as well as
businesses to “turn inward” to help their members and employces pro-
tect themselves from crime. Businesses with which we have discussed
this concept have heen most receptive to the suggestion that they apply
it. Beyond their desive to help their organizational “families.” they
understand that a safer cemployee is much happier and more
productive.

T certainly think it would be particularly bencficial if a businessiman
arranges to have local %)olico talk with employees about crime resist-
ance measures applicable both on the job and away from the job.

In still another, and most important avea. we are joining local law
enforcement to urge citizens to resist crime both individually and as
part of community anticrime programs. The FBI and four police
departments recently concluded pilot erime rvesistance projects hegun
in July 1975, In these projects, we successfully demonstrated that eiti-
zens with guidance from their police, can resist and reduce crine
through low-cost, self-help crime resistance measures and strategies.

The key in cach pilot project was the mobilization of the individual
citizens and segments of the community who could provide the time,
energy and funds necessary to reduce crime, Businesses were tremen-
dous resources in these projects. For example, in one project commiu-
nity, Birmingham, Ala, retailers and numerous repair shops marked
televisions and other items of personal property as part of the pilot
community’s endeavor to reduce triflicking in stolen property.

In an ongoing crime resistance project in San Francisco, (talif.,
businesses ave distributing informative crime safety literature while
other businesses, as in Birmingham, are marvking items of personal
property for customers.

These are but a few examples of the kinds of contributions a busi-
ness—in Kansas City and any other community—can make to a commu-
nity crime resistance program. Quite simply, if a business is to truly
prosper, it must conduet its commerce in a secure and tranquil
atmosphere. .\ business that participates in community anticrime
projects is therefore helping itself as well as the community.

The businessman need not yield to crime. ITe, like any other citizen,
can combat it. To do so he must take sensible crime resistance meas-
ures. When he does, he will not only help himself but will help this
Nation achieve the level of safety {o which wo are all entitled,

T would be very happy to respond to any questions that you might
have, gentlemen.

My, Russo. As usual, it is a very excellei¢ statement, and a state-
ment focused on even more interesting ideas than the one we had in
April. We certainly appreciate your comments.

~
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Mr. Skelton ?

'Ln%lhi;.l b]’i.cm;ﬂim\f. I' would like to compliment you on your statement
ana the further explanation of your review of this problem of crime
resistance with us. One thing 1 would like to ask about, if I may,
M, I\elley? Is, first, how does a businessman go about seeking this
assistance from the FBI that you have mentioned has been so sue-
cessful in other cities?

M, Keneey, There are two ways he could possibly do this, M.
Skelton, Initially, I think it would be best for him to go to his police
department and seek their assistance.

We have in the past several months been having seminars and
courses of instruction for police at Quantico, which is the site of our
academy, and we train these police officers who, in turn, are supposed
to go baclk to their agency and there institute procedures such ag are
given to them,

These procedures include such things as counseling a man who has
a business and feels that he needs and wants some particnlar measures
to help him. It would be most difficult for us to give it to individual
businesses throughout the Nation, but through this method we think
it can very adequately be done.

The second way is in each of our 59 field offices we do have a man
who is known as the crime resistance special agent, e has had all of
the training. e knows all of the nuances, the inferences, the capa-
bilities. It & husinessman has expervienced Federal evimes within the
investigative jurisdiction of the FBI, T would say that he could call
on the FBI for preventive assistance and we would afford that special
attention to him.

We would prefer that he go to the police department fov preventive
assistance with regard to local violations but we would aid him in
obtaining that guidance if there were that request. As 2 matter of fact,
in the initial status of this, the more believers we get the better oft we
are. So although I am sure that some of the FBI crime resistance
special agents would probably say, “Kelley, vou shouldn’t extend
it like that,” T still feel that we have o duty to perform as widely
and as well as we can, and until we are overburdened with requests,
I would say we would receive them.

Mr. Sxerron. Pardon me for interrupting you, but yon mentioned
the FBI Academy which you are making available to local law
enforcement officials, Our next witness, as a matter of fact, is a
graduate of your Quantico, Va,, course, .

Is this being taken advantage of by loeal law enforcement oflicials
across the Nation? It seems to be a tremendous step in the right dirvee-
tion, the training and the preventive training you give there. Tow
extensive is your academy being used by local officials?

Mr. Xeniry, Approximately 1,000 local police officials graduate
from the FRI National Academy cach year. Included in the instrue-
tions of the National Academy is instruction in erime resistance,

In addition to this, we do have seminarg and speeial courses from
time to time. They arc well received.

T think there is usually some veluctance at first. s a matter of
fact, the concept is so simple that it is somewhat. overlooked ag having
a oreat impact. Its simplicity, although it should be an aid, is some-

times an obstacle,
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At any rate, it is catching on. I think that law enforcement through-
out the country are becoming more aware of the need to involve them-
selves, and an example is right here in Kansas City where, as the
mayor said, an area of 35, 37 square miles is being used for a trial
project.

I'would say, in sort of a summarization, as time goes on and there
is greater evidence of the fact that the thing is working, we will have
more adherents. In two cities where we tried it, we had a decrease
of 21 percent in the targeted crimes. In San Irancisco, where we
had the whole gamut of crime attack through this method, there has
been some very significant results achieved.

I think I explained this before but I feel it is at the very heavt of
the problem. We have two ways, usually, of curbing crime. One is
by patrol and the other is by catching and investigating people. Both
of them are very limited in their scope and capability.

There is yet another method whici has often been neglected, that
is, to alert people to their own vulnerabilities and make them less
capable of being a victim. .

If you can hammer, drive, push, educate people so they understand
that if they will only take the care, for instance, that has been experi-
enced in the traflic regulation drives. A1l of us know about the driver
edueation programs, All of us have heard about the courses that are
given to violators. Traflic has come a long way so far as being con-
trolled and understood. We still have many violations but we do have
good control.

So could it well be if we had the same type of preventive measures
ingtituted well, programed carefully, to prevent erime through the
taking care of yourself.

Mr. Skrrrox, Thank you, sir.

M. Russo. Mr. Kelley, just to follow up on that point, how do you
publicize the fact that you have this program at the academy and how
do the local law enforcement agencies pet involved in the program? 1
think it is important they know about it.

Mr, Kernuey, Would you discuss that ?

Mr. O’Coxxor. Surely.

Let me elaborate on what Mr. Kelley said before. T think we are
trying to approach this problem on two levels. As Mr. Kelley said,
we have the national academy and we use the Academy to teach Police
exceutives the prineiples of crime resistance, so that ‘they can return
to their departments and establish crime resistance units or perhaps im-
prove or enhance their ongoing crime resistance operations,

On another level, however, we are providing police instruction to
local police officers through crime resistance police instructors in our
field offices, We are training our police instructors to work with local
police, to teach them the principles of mobilizing a community in terms
of using preventive measures and, of course, when we ave talking about
the community we are talking about a community businessman,

We provide our crime resistance instructors with background in re-
tail prevention, with principles of retail security, and they, in turn.
provide this to local police who would, in turn, provide this informa-
tion to the citizens in their communitics.

Mr, Russo, In my clistrict, I have 20 different towns. How do T in-
volve the police chiefs of 20 different towns in this program?
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Mr. Q’Coxxor. I would think the best way to do that is to encourage
them, if you were going to do it directly, to encourage them to go to our
Chicago office and ask for police instruction for their officers.

Qur offices at the present time are going around to local police de-
partments offering this service. o

Mr, Rrsso. I am very sold on Mr. Kelley’s idea. I think this is a
great program. I think probably a Congressman can have a lot of effect
in his district if maybe he called & meeting of the local officials in his
area of the local police departments and then had an FBI representa-
tive at that meeting, and then conducted a seminar in which the FBI
man could make known to these local officials exactly what is going on.
Also, one probably could have at the meeting members of the local
chamber of commerce so we can sell this idea nationwide,

In our report, that is certainly going to be one of the key areas, to
put a lot of pressure on the FBI to come on out and help do a job.

Mr. Kerrey. You can take that as a pledge. We will send somebody
to such a meeting and give them the instruction or the ideas. Not only
that but we will do our best to follow it because the only way this can
be a success is the unanimity of efforts.

Mr. Russo. I think that is a tremendous service that we can do as
Members of Congress, taking the geographic area that we cover, and
we can have a tremendous impact on seeing that this program gets
utilized. My concern is it is not utilized enough nationwide because
just on the basis of the statistics we have before us, you would think
people would be running to these programs just to save money and
cut down losses. I would like to see a town in my district that has, say,
25,000 to 30,000 people get all of the business people around and stavt
eteching names on their television sets and things like that.

TUnless you have a community effort with the police, the FBI can't
do it all. Neither can the Congressmen do it all, if the people themselves
don’t get involved. ¥ think our responsibility is to get them involved,
and hopefully we will be able to do that.

Do you need more than 50 agents to handle this particular area
nationwide ? '

Mr. Kerrey, We actually have more than 59, but we have, at all of
our 59 offices, at least one in all of them and some more in some.

We also, if there be a need, have a staff—how many do you have on
the staff now in Washington ?

Mr. O'Connor. Approximately nine.

Mr. Kerrey. We would send them out. You furnish the forum and
we will furnish the man.

Mr. Russo. I was just wondering if what you have was sufficient,
maybe we could help out in getting you some more manpower.

What do you think about the ides of a coordinated effort between the
Small Business Administration and the FBI conducting these types
of seminars in the communities to, again, get people involved? Part
of the solution to the small business problem may be adequate funding
in the SBA office to set up a managerial assistance program utilizing
the concepts of the FBI erime-resistance program.

Mr. Kervey. This is » measure in which we are not outside our juris-
diction. We have jurisdiction flowing from the omnibus crime bill.
This we researched very carefully before we embarked upon this.
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However, the prime jurisdiction is in the local police department.
We certainly feel that they, the local police, should take this over
if they possibly can. They cannot initially, perhaps, not having had
the groundwork. .

We would like to have the first approach made to the local police
department and through them, then, go into any sophistication, per-
haps, by asking for us to come in. We are accused many times of seek-
ing the publicity and the glory and all that type of thing, which to
me is hogwash, We don’t do that. Perhaps at one time we may have
been publicized in the “king” category, all this type of thing, but
what we are trying to do is something that, in my estimation, will be
very beneficial to the Nation, restore a greater measure of tranquility
and peace. )

I absolutely put my reputation and everything that I can think of
forth to emphasize that I know it will work, but it will work only if
there is a well coordinated effort and the people are told in & common-
sense persuasive language.

‘We talk about rehabilitation; we talk about sophisticated equip-
ment and all of that. This is the most sophisticated of all of the plans
and the most effective of all of the procedures.

Mzr. Russo. Maybe LEAA ought to spend more money in this area.

Mr. Kereey. They are spending quite a bit of money in it. We feel
that LEAA is doing an admirable job in this area. We feel that it
should be extended to all of them. It has some ancillary benefits which
I think are very significant. Unfortunately. the thing that seems to be
somewhat of a stumbling block, an obstacle, is that it is a very simple
philosophy. Why that should be a stumbling block I don’t know.

If we can eventually pull out of this and leave it with the local law
enforcement people we want to do that. We think they should assume
their responsibilities as quickly as possible.

Therefore, proceed, please, to the local police department and let
them make the appeal to us and we will take care of it.

Mr. Russo. I will try te get that message across to my other
colleagues.

Mr. Topping ?

Mz, Torping. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

M. Kelley, I have just one or two questions I would like to take
up with you. First of all, T would Iike to say also that your resistance
to crime program is most fascinating, and I wish it great success be-
cause I think it is on the right road.

One of the questions that comes to mind is you must get this down
to the merchant level, will he accept it. You are speaking of getting
it to the police department but it must go to the individual merchant
and he must utilize it. He must abide by it.

Do you think that the individual merchant will accept this and abide
by it or use it? Is he using now the knowledge and the assistance that
the police department could give him ¢

For instance, the fire department, in connection with Fire Preven-
tion Week, as well as at other times of the year, visits stores and points
out fire dangers.

Now, for the most part, the stores accept the advice of the fire de-
partment. Do you think they will of the police department?
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Mr. Kenuey. The most visible arm of local government is the police,
and I think they could spend a considerable portion of their time just
going around and, on occasion, stopping by the business and consulting
with the businessman.

That is part of the instruction. That is one of the main reasons we
say this should rest in the local police department, because they have
the facility of getting around and being with people.

We use a device called turning inward in handling our own Federal
jurisdiction. After we start an investigation, we point ount to the vietim
what he could possibly have done to avoid this crime, and we find
there is a great sensitivity, too, in this guidance and an alertness to
the fact this is something that is dangerous.

The main thing I think is attractive is not that it is going to cost
a great deal of money, because it won’t, but also because these things
can escalate into violence in some cases. A burglary doesn’t neces-
sarily mean that it is a surreptitious type of thing. It can be inter-
rupted by the entrance of a gnard or an employee and end in violence.
So even if it is what is generally termed as a violence-free crime, bur-
glary, it still is a dangerous thing.

If nothing more, you can appeal to the fact that you are possibly
going to be harmed if this thing continued.

Yes, I think they will accept it. If it takes a lot of money, no; if
just the application of good common sense rules will form a good ef-
fective groundwork, yes.

Mr. Toppixg. Are you using the trade associations?

Mr. XeLrey. The trade associations?

Mr. Torpine, Yes, trade associations.

Mr, Kerrey. I don’t know.

Terry, you have experience with that.

Mr. O’Connor. We have worked with the chambers of commerce,
I think the Director mentioned during his previous testimony, in dis-
seminating our crime resistance reports, but not to any great extent
beyond that.

We are trying to expand our efforts so that we can deal with as many
of these agencies and organizations as possible.

Mr. Russo. As I recall in our meeting in Washington, the Chamber
of Commerce was so enticed by this program that they were going to
get in touch with you and try to work out a pamphlet or some sort of a
program to disseminate to their people. Have they done that yet?

Mr. O’Conwor. As far as I know, Mr. Russo, we haven’t heard from
them as yet. ‘

Mr. Rosso. Why don’t you make a notation, Steve, to contact those
people who have testified, because that was one of the things they
wanted, as I recall, to sit down with the Bureau. Sometimes people
like the ideas but they don’t want to do anything about it. That is
our biggest problem. We will pump them up, Mr. Kelley, believe me.

Mr. SsxrroN. I want to ask this. A moment ago you said something
about checks are being cashed without proper identification or ID’s.
What would you suggest in the way of proper identification or ID’s in
the light of recent news reports on the easy accessibility to phony
ID%s?
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‘We had an interesting story on that in Washington just a few days
ago. Do you have any suggestions along that line?

Mr. Kerrey. I don’t know, what type of instruction are you giving
in that regard, Terry ?

Mr. ‘O’CoxnNor. Basically, what we are suggesting is, that people
use drivers’ licenses with photograph, require a driver’s license with
a photograph or any other substantial piece of identification when
cashing a check.

I might add with respect to what you were saying, we are also
making an effort in the area of false identification. It is a problem
and we feel that——

Mr. Srrrron. Is there an existing statute to prevent what happened
the other day, to your knowledge?

Mzr. O’Coyxor. I am not familiar with what occurred but as far as
I know, if you are talking about someone obtaining a whole set of
identification:

Mr. SkerTon. It is easy for you to send off $5 with a picture of
yourself and come back ke Skelton.

Mr. O’Connor. Yes. As far as I know, T am not aware of any legisla-
tion, at least on the Federal level, but I am aware that in many States,
or I believe that in many States they are making a definite effort to
curb the easy——

Mr. Skerron. I wonder if you conld do a bit of research on this
and drop me a note as to what several States are doing, because ob-
viously it is in interstate commerce. They are using the mails to ship
these things out.

You may recall a few days ago in the controversy over the proposed
voter registration bill a couple of Congressmen obtained aliegedly
false ID’s. They made it known as to how easy it was to obtain an ID
by $5 and their picture. They were mailed to them, saying they were
someone else, demonstrating how easy it is to obtain false identification.

I just wonder if you could, No. 1, tell us what several States are
doing and, No. 2, give us your thoughts on what we might do on a
Federal level maybe to prohibit such an activity.

Mr. O’Connor. We will look into that because we are attempting at
this time, and I know various communities and I believe some States
are looking into ways we can prevent people from obtaining, fraudu-
lently obtaining, birth certificates, drivers’ licenses, and even a pass-
port, which is pretty substantial identification.

That is one of the areas in which we are working. Our work in that
area isn’t as extensive as the other crime resistance work that Mr.
Kelley hasbeen describing this morning.

Mr. Skeuron. If you could give a few minutes to that, I would
appreciate your dropping Chairman Russo and me a note on this.

My, O’Conwor. Surely.

Mpr. Sgrrron, Thank you so much.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much again, Mr. Kelley. We certainly
appreciate the time you have taken from your busy schedule to help
us out in this matter. Rest assured the program will be well circulated
by this Member of Congress.

[The information requested above follows:]
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GFrICK OF TITR DINRCTOR

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF YUSTICE

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

‘WASHINGTON, D.C. 20535

Auguot 12, 1977

Bonorable Marty Rosso
Chairman

Subcommittes on Special Small
Businens Problems

Housa of Representatives

Washington, D. C. 20515

Deay Mr. Chalirman Rusgo:

During my appearance at the hearing hald by your
Subgcomsittee in EKansag City on July 30th, you and Representative
Ixe Bkelton reguested information concerning Federal, state and
loeal efforts to curb the trafficking in and use of false
idantification. You were particularly interested in any
existing or proposed legislstion aimed at countering the
problems relating to false identification.

In response to your request, I am pleased to advize
you that, along with other endeavors to confront the false
identification problem, both the Criminal Division of the
Department of Justice and the Pederal Bureau of Investigation
have been rapresented on the Federal Advisory Committee on
False Xdentificmtion. A copy of a report issued by this
Committee will be delivered by an FBI representative to your
Subcommittes Staff along with some other related material.

I believe you will find that the report contains a thorough
&iscussion of both the problem and suggested remedies.

I understand that the Senate Judiclary Committee has
held hearings duxing recent months concerning a propoved bill,
S. 1096, that addresses falose identification. Othex bills
area pending {n the Eouse of Representatives. In addition to
thia proponed Federsel lenislation, California; ameong other
Btatex, is apparently also considering similar legislation.
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Honorable Marty Russo

If you desire additional information, please contact
Special Agent Terry T. Q'Connor at our Washington, D. C.,
Headquarters. Mr. O'Connor can refer you to representatives
of the Department of Justice and the FBI who are directly

concerned with the false identities problem.

Sincerely yours,

Clarence M. Kelley
Director

1 - Honorable Ike Skelton
Houge of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 20515

1 - Mr. Stephen Lynch
Subcommittee on Special Small
Business Problems
House of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 20515

1 - Honorable Benjamin Civiletti
Assistant Attorney General
Criminal Division
United States Department of Justice
Washington, D. C.
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FALSE IDENTIFICATION FRAUD

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under &
previous oraer of the House, the gentle-
man from Iilinois (Mr, HypE) is recog-

" nized for 5 minutes,

Mr. HYDE, Mr. Speaker, today I am
introducing comprehensive legisiation to
deal with & serious national problem that
has gone unchecked for far too long:
The criminal use of false identification.

A growing army of criminals and fugi-
tives is using & screen of false credentials
in weltare fraud, illegal immigration,
drng trafficking, and in passing bad
checks and phony credit cards—all of
which is estimated to be costing Ameri-
can taxpayers over $10 billion annually,
This shocking statistic is contained in a
recent comprehensive report issued by
the Department of Justice.

Every American inan, woman and
child pays the price in both higher taxes,

and increased consumar costs, as well as

‘

in the humsn suffering and tragedy
caused by the success of false identifi-
cation, -

Any enterprising imposter can obtain
genuine ID's of living or dead persons
from the legal issuing offices themselves.
This process hegins when a person ob-
tains a certified copy of another person’s
birth certificate by simply filing a false
application at one of 7,000 vital records
offices. In the “infant death identity"
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apartment, was regularly receiving four
checks from social security for years, She
had -assumed four different identities,
backed up with credit cards, passports,
and driver's licenses and other forms of .
false identincation,

Investigators probing Chicago welfare
frauds uncovered one case which must

]
3
&

. take the prize tor sheer gall and in-

process, tiie names of deceased infants

gleaned from obituary columns or tomb-
stones are frequently used. This “breeder
document,” the certified copy of a birth
certificate, is then used to obtain a driv-
er's license, social security card and other
documents until one or more identities
are created, With them the criminal can
invade the personal privacy of those both
living and dead persons whose names he
uses to commit any number of crimes.

One news article reported that police
recently arrested a man and found in his
pocket 17 social security cards in differ-
ent names, 15 drivers' lcenses, and 11
starter check sets, indicating he was busy
opening ‘bank accounts under various
allases.

There are social security recipients re-~
celving several social security checks due
to phony identifications and impersona-~
tions, When asked what they are doing
about prosecuting the culprits, Social Se-
curity Administration officials answer,
*We are not a law enforcement agency—
we are a soclal service agency, so we sim-
ply pick up the extra cards from the in-
dividuals ‘'who have more than their
share,” More proof that crime pays and
pazv)s and pays, , '

ne woman, who owned rental prop-
erty in three different cities, drove é?i-
pensive cars, and lived in a luxurious

genuity: @ 31l-count fraud indictment
charged a welfare reciplent with the re-
ceipt of illezal welfare benefits, medical
assistance, and food stamps, in addition
to social security and veterans benefits
from 1our nonexistent spouses. An inves-
tigator stated that “when the entire
story is told, I believe this will prove to
be the most massive case of welfare fraud
that has ever been perpetrated in the 50
States.” The recipient of all of these
benefits used 80 different names, 30 dif-
ferent addresses and 15 different tele-
phone numbers, The total annual bene-
fits recefived by this one person was
estimated at a minimum of $150,000 an-
nually in cash assistance alone, She is
rightfully termed ‘‘the Welfare Queen”
by the media.

The Social Security Administration,
by its own estimates, reports that more
than 4.2 million people have two or more
social security numbers, No one knows
how many of these are getting two,
three, or more social security payments
under false identifications. In 1975 alone,
the Postal Service estimateq that $22
million worfh of checks had been stolen
from the mails, a Jarge number of which
were cashed by persons using false iden-
tification. .

In 1974, the Department of Commerece,
placed losses on bank credit cards, from
all sources, at $500 million per year,

The Immigration and Naturalization
Service estimates that $10 billion in
earnings is sent out of this country
by 8 to 10 million employed illegal aliens
and at least $100 million in income taxes
are evaded by these {llegal allens an-
nuelly. .

The Passport Office——which has heen
ringing the alarm on passport and identi-
fication frauds for more than 40 years—
reportedly has a back-up of hundreds of
fraud ceses awaiting research, analysis
and investigation. Documentation fraud
not only affects the integrity of the pass-
port, but there is evidence of fraud in the
obtaining of visas; there is fraud in
documeqatation for social security for
relief checks, for food stamps, for health
services, and for penstons of various
kinds. Phony birth certificates, baptismal
gertificates, driver’s licenses and so forth
ad infinitum can be purchased in virtual-
ly every large city in the United States
for whatever price the trafic will bear.

In 1974, the Pederal Advisory Com-
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mittee on False Identification, FACFTI,
was established bv the Attorney General,
to: First, study the nature and scope of
the criminal use of false identification;
and second, recommend steps to combat
it——consistent with every citizen’s right
to privacy. FACFI consisted of some 75
volunteers representing 50 Federal, State,

_ and local agencies, the commercial sector
and the public.

The results of the 18-month FACFI
study is a report that not only unmasks
false identification crimes, but provides
a comprehensive, commonsense plan
which Federal, State, and local agencies,
the commercial sector and the pubiic can
use to prevent such crimes. The »ACFI
plan is designed to increase personal
privacy while giving law enforcément
agencies the necessary weapons to fight
false ID use.

Because false identification is a
“modus operandi and not a separate
category of crime, firm statistics are vir-
tually impossible to obtain. The FACFI
report reveals only the tip of a vast ice-
berg of unknown criminal dimensions.

False identification impacts nationally
are in the areas of:

First. Drug smuggling—approximately
80 percent of the hard drugs entering the
United States are smuggled using false
identification.

Second. Illegal immigration—illegal®
immigration, aided by false identifica-
tion, produces a costly Pederal, State,
and local tax burden. The Immigration
and Naturalization  Service estimates
place this tax burden at more than $12

" billion annually,

Third, Pugitives from Jjustice—virtu-
ally all fugitives use false identification
16 avold arrest; some have 30 or more
identities, -

Fourth. Fraud against business—-re-
sults in more than 31 billion each year in
check, credit card and securities fraud
alded by false identification, One New
Jersey man obtained 1,000 credit cards
and $660,000 in loans by creating 300
phony ID’s.

Fifth. Fraud against G0vernment--
losses could be in the billions, ranging
from multiple welfare payments to
abuses in the social security and food
stamp programs.

More than 100 recommendations are
detailed in the FACFI report, including
new Federal and State legislation; an
overhaul in the way in which certified
copies of birth certificates and driver’s
licenses are issued to prevent false ap-
pleation for - these documents; the
matching of birth and death cert.lﬂcat.es
to prevent criminals, from assuming the
names of deceased persors; uniform
identification standards for welfare ap-
plicants; verification of a suspect’s iden-
tity before he is released on bond; and

the increased use of electronic funds
transfer systems to prevent forgery and
counterfeiting.

The committee also recommended
against a national ID card.

Today I am introducing the major
piece of legislation recommended by
FACFI which, if enacted, will close most
existing loopholes in Federal laws deal-
ing with false identification.

My bill: .

First, Prohibits false applications for
Federal documents by prohibiting the
knowing use or supplying of false in-
formation or falsified documentation
when obtaining Federal identification
documents;

Second. Prohibits the knowing use of
the mails or other channels of interstate
commerce for transporting any false in-
formation or documents for the purpose
of obtaining State identification docu-
ments; .

Third. Prohibits the unauthorized
making or alter ing of any Federal lden,tl-
fication document

Fourth, Prohibits the unauthomzed
making or'altering of any State identi-
fication document when there is knowl-
edge that such document will be used to
obtain any document issued by the
United States; and prohibits the sale or
delivery of any such State identification
document; and

Fifth. Prohibits using the channels of
interstate commerce or the mails to
transmit any false Federal or State iden-
‘tification document or one intended to
be used improperly.

In addition to this comprehensive leg-;
islation, there are other measures which -

I will be introducing in the rnonths ahead
which will address themselves to other
specific areas of false identification
fraud.

We must close loopholes in Federal
statutes which encourage false identi-
flcation crimes. For example, under Fed-
eral law 18 U.S.C. ch. 25 (42 U.S.C. 408)
lt is not illegal to manufacture or possess
i cgunterfelt or altered social security
car

Anti-counterfeit fezttures can be em-
ployed on all future social security cards,
H.R. 4646, a bill which would expand the
use of the soclal security card to be used
as the sole identifier of eligibility.to work
“in the United States, sponsored by the
gentleman from California (Mr. Sisk),
which Y cosponsored, can be used as the
model.

Other steps recommended by FACFI
include:

More effective guidelines for the iden-
tification of applicants for Federal or
cost-shared assistance programs, includ-

| inig amendments to the Social Security

* Act, establishing the validity of identifi-
cation evidence prior to assistance being
granted to any applicant.
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Similar guidelines to cover the food
stamp program.

The requirement that recipients of
public assistance and food stamp bene-
fits be issued photo ID cards by the par-
ticipating State agencies.

A joint Federal-State proposal for
matching of hirth and death records; a
joint Pederal-State program making
diver’s licenses totally counterfeit proof
and the drafting of an identity protec-
tion act” which will protect all other
identification documents from abuse
within the State’s jurisdiction. I have
already suggested such legislation to the
Ilinois Legislature,

Establishing 2 national clearinghouse
for false identification documents
which would be similar to the Fraudulent
Document Center currently in operation

- by the Drug Enforcement Agency and
Naturalization Service in El Paso, Tex.
The center indexes genuine birth and
baptismal certificates known to have
been used by illegal aliens to document
false claims to U.S. citizenship. The filing
of these documents is presently a manual
operation. A clearinghouse for false ID
documents would need automated search
and retrieval capabilities, .

. Specific recommendations to the De-

partment of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare, and the Department of Trans-
portation to institute a series of seminars
at regional HEW and DOT centers to
inform State public assistance adminis-
trators, registrars of vital statistics and
State motor vehicle administrators of
the problem of false ID use and tech-
niques used to combat such fraud.

Demonstration grants for improving
State training programs for the detec-
tion of false ID’s, and encouragement
in the form of Pederal loans or seed
money to States which undertake
significant efforts to improve the relia-
bility of birth certification and issuance
of drivers' licenses and State ID cards.

In my remarks today, I have only
skimmed the surface of the 800-page
report submitfed by the Federal Advisory
Committee on False Identification. The
problem {s massive in scope, dating back
to the early 1920's. The use of false
identities is rampant in our country and:
the astronomical cost affects every seg-
ment of the national economy.

I strongly recommend to all my col-
leagues that they become familiar with
the FACFT report. Copies are available
through the Government Printing Office.
Read the report. You will be as appalled
as I am, And remember as you read, that
false identification fraud costs the Amer-
ican taxpayers approximately $10 billion
annually, -

Let us not wait any

longer before we
do something about it. - *

As an addendum fo my remarks today,
I would like to share with my colleagues
an article on credit card theft from the
Washingion Post December 8, 1976; as
well as the Post’s recent editorial
(April 29, 1977) on the very problem that
I have just outlined:

AN IDENTITY CRISIS

Can a foolprool identification card be de-
veloped in this country ot this time? The
short answer is "no,” and, that has large im-
plications for many areas of public policy,
For instance, a Cabinet task force on llegal
immigration has apparently been unable. to
find an easy ID system to enable employers
to identify illegal aliens, And this week, Chi-
cago electlon officials told o House panel that
because existing IDs are unreliable, the ad-
ministration’s plan for election-day voter
registration would be likely to produce mas-
sive fraud, *

As if to illustrate the problem, a Baltimore
grand jury last week indicted one Leon R.
Colller, also known as Robert E. Lee Pugh
Jr,, on charges of prescribing drugs illegally
and impesrsonating a physlcian af, of all
places, the Marylend Penitentiary Diagnostic
Center. When the state police arrested Mr.
Colller-Pugh, they found in his car a
“mound” of tax returns, federal and state
drug-dispensing licenses and other docu-
ments that suggest the man may have used
at least 19 identities,

The Colller-Pugh case is one example of
the beoming traffic in phopy IDs among
swindlers, tax evaders, fugitives from justive,
drug dealers and welfare cheaters—as well as
illegal allens and unlawful voters., A Justice
Department committee estimated last year
thoat crimes involving faked identitles now
cost soclety more than 310 billlon per year.

Such frauds are not easy to stop, as Labor
Secretary Ray Marshall has learned while
looking for a way to curb employment of
iilegal aliens, My, Marshall first proposed

‘that the Social Security card be made coun~

terfeit-proot and used as & “work card” for
cifjzens and legal sliens. That approach
rpises substantial civil-llbertles concerns.
Even if those could he resolved, & national
wwork card” would not work because it would
not be reliable, False ldentities could still be
puilt, as they are how, by getting a birth
certificate In someone else's neme—often
somebody who died young—and using that
document to obiain a driver's license, bank
accounts and—yes—a Socfal Security card,
And if the card were counterfeit-proof, the
fake identlty would seem all the more genu-
ine. i

Congress can discourage some of this by
tightening the laws agninst Interstate traf-
ficking in frauduwlent documents. The ad-
ministration ought to crack down on those
who use phony papers to get federnl bene~
fits, As the Justice Department panel con-
cluded, however, the best preventive meas-
ures are coordination of birth and desth
records and strict controls on access to birth
certificates and driver's licenses, Responstbil-
ity for those steps rests and should remain
with the states, Tightening up every state's '
record-keeping sufficlently will take some
time. Meanwhile, it would be rash to launch
any new government program that depends
too much on any single ID to prove who's
who.
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IN THITE SENATE OF TIE UNITED STATRES -

Marert 23 (legislative day, Frarvany 21), 1977
Mr. Basrnaxn (for himself and M. Tuvraoxn) troduced the following
bill; which was read twice and veferred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL

To amend title 18, United States Code, relating to the produc-
tion of false documents or papers of the [nited States, and
the use of false information in obtaining official documents
and papers of the United States, involving an clement of
identification,

Be it enacted by the Senate and ITouse of Representa-
lives of the United States of Ameriea”in ( Tongress assembled,
That chapter 47 of title 18, United States Code, is amended

by adding at the end thercof the following new scetions:

T W DD R

“8 1028: Use of false documents or false use of official doc-
uments to obtain official identification

“(a) Whoever, for the purpose of abtaining for himself

w a1 &

or another any official document or paper of the United
1T
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2
States, or any agency or department thereof, involving an
clement of identification, knowingly uses or supplies false
information, false or falsified documentation, or any docu-
ment or paper evidencing ar purporting to evidence the hirth
or identity or cntry iuto the United States of any individual

other than the individual officially intended to he documented

thereby, shall e fined not more than $ , or imprisoned
not more than years, or both,

“(b) Whoever, for the purpose of ohtaining for himself
or another any official document or paper of any State
(including any political subdivision thereof) or any agency
ar department thereof, involving an element of identification,
knowingly utilizes or causes to be ntilized any facility in
interstate or foreign commerce, including the mail, to send,
transport, transmit, carry, deliver, or otherwise move in
interstate or foreign commeree any false information, false or
falsified documentation, or any docmment or paper cvidene-
ing or purporting to evidence the birth or identity or entry
into the United States of any individual other than the
individual officially intended to he documented thereby, shail
be fined not more than $ , or imprisoned not morve

than  years, or both.
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1 “§1029. Production, sale, transmission or possession of

Do

false documents to he used, or sale, transmission

or possession of official documents used or in-

tended to be used falsely in obtaining official
identification

“(a) Whoever, for a monetary or other consideration—

“(1) falsely makes, forges, counterfeits, or alters,

or makes improper or unauthorized use of, any official

© W =0 & O B W

document or paper of the United States, or any agency

=
[e=]

or department thercof, involving an element of identifi-

et
[y

cation;

ot
no

“(2) Ialsely makes, forges, counterfeits, or alters,

Y
w

or makes improper or unauthorized use of, any oflicial

ey
H~

document or paper of any State (including any political

Y
I

subdivision thereof), or any agency or department

—
(=]

thereof, involving an clement of identification, knowing

bt
-1

that such document or paper is being used or is intended

ok
w

for use in obtaining any official document or paper of

ook
[Se]

the United States, or any agency or department thereof,

Do
o

involving an eclement of identification; or

no
=

“(3) sells, transfeis, or otherwise delivers any such

document or paper of the United States or of any State




iy

s

<

0 =1

145

4

knowing such document or paper to have heen so made,

forged, counterfeited, or altered or so used or intended to

be used improperly or without authorization—
shall be fined not more than § , or imprisoned not
more than  years, or both.

“(b) Whoever utilizes or causes to be utilized any
facility in interstate or foreign commerce, including the mail,
to send, transmit, carry, deliver, or otherwise move in inter-
state or foreign commerce any document or paper purporting
to be an official document or paper of the United States or
any State [including any political subdivision thereof], or
any agency or department thereof, involving an element of
identification knowing that such doewment or paper has heen
faléely made, forged, counterfeited, or altered, or is being
or is intended to be used improperly or without authoriza-
tion, shall be fined not more than $ , or imprisoned
notmore than  years, or both.

“{c) Whoever, with the intent to defrand, receives,
possesses, uses, furnishes, or attempts to receive, possess,
use, or furnish to another, any false, forged, counterfeited or
altered document, or paper, purporting to he of the Tuited
States, or any agency or department thereof, or of any

State (or any political subdivision {hereof) knowing that
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)
such document or paper is being used or is intended for use
in obtaining any ofﬁciaﬂ document or paper of the United
States, or any Ageney or Department thereof, involving an
element of identification, shall be fined not more than
$ , or imprisoned mot more than years, or

both.”.
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Mr. SgruroN, Mr. Chairman, may I take this opportunity to intro-
duce the sheriff of Lafayette County, Gene Darnell. He is an officer
in the Missouri Sheriff’s Association, a member of the Missouri Law
Enforcement Assistance Council. I might also say he is a graduate of
ﬁie FBI Academy at Quantico, Va., I'd say one of the top students

ere.

It is certainly a pleasure to welcome Sheriff Darnell.

Mr. Russo. Sheriff, thank you very much for coming. So far the
witness list put together by Mr. Skelton is very impressive. We cer-
tainly appreciate your being with us here today.

Youmay proceed.

TESTIMONY OF GENE DARNELL, SHERIFF, LAFAYETTE COUNTY,
LEXINGTON, MO,

Mr. DarnELL, I want to thank you. I am glad to see you guys coming
to Kansas City to get interested in our problems. About everything we
deal with in our county is small business. We don’t have any large
businesses.

I am doing a little different than Clarence XKelley did. He was on
preventive measures. I look at it a little bit more from the law enforce-
ment end and I am trying to tell you some of our problems in dealing
with the crimes against small businesses here.

I am speaking on about four different subjects, o little bit on each
one. We have a short summary at the end of what I am trying to say.

Our county size is approximately 28,000 people. About one-half
live in the country. The other one-half live in small towns within the
county. Most all of the business within the county would fall under
small business.

Businessmen in the county ave plagued with bad checks, shoplift-
ing, vandalism, burglaries, armed robberies, and high insurance rates
because of so many burglaries.

Many of our businesses have installed burglar alarms after having
their insurance canceled or on the threat it would be canceled if pre-
cautions were not taken.

Internal theft is not as bad as it is in lavger cities as most of the
employees are usually known personally to the employer.

Many of the small businesses which in the past have stayed open
until late night hours are now closing earlier to avoid being held up
after the rush hours.

How LEAA has assisted small business: In the last several years
since LEAA was started, a lot of the grants have been used for pam-
phlet guides on how to prevent burglaries, bad checks, vandalism, and
so forth. Tt has been used on research reports which pertain to secu-
rity regmlations and alarm systems. It has provided public announce-
ments and security films for businessmen as well as providing aid to
the victims of crime. The program has furnished us with more police
and prosecutors for the high-crime areas. .

Without LEAA support in the rural areas we would still be in the
1950’ in law enforcement services, as we now have radios, record
keeping, juvenile services, decent places for incarceration, rehabilita-
ticn services, probation and parole, lie detectors, and safety equip-
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ment as well as many other items we could not have purchased with-
out LEAA,

I do not know of any army tanks or antiaireraft weapons which I
have read about in the news media. Since LEAA was started 9 years
ago, they have provided approximately 5 percent of the total cost of
law enforcement in the United States. During the same period, the
local budgets have doubled, and I like to think most of this was
caused by a few Federal court decisions and a few laws passed by
Congress without proper consultation of the people they affect.

Cooperation between businessmen and law officials: Small business-
men appreciate law in our county as the towns are small enough the
police are personal with them. We collect their bad checks, advise
them how to use small claims courts, listen to them about their last
burglary and advise them to put in burglary alarms, and so forth,

The police are very low salaried in our county and the merchants
are about the only support we get for pay raises. The average police-
man in our county will receive about one-half the salary of a Kansas
City policeman and they have the same living costs.

The small businessman is the first to offer his help to my depart-
ment in any type of emergency or with financial help 1f necessary.

The law enforcement system and its ability to deal with the prob-
fem: Ten years ago we had a holdup about once a year or so, Now
we have 6 to 10 each year. I like to attribute this to the fact of so
many mental patients who are not in hospitals, more escapees from
jails and prisons on the run, and the fact that bonds are so easy to
make for habjtual criminals. Most of our holdups are committed by
people in the three categories above.

Reports on burglaries show more clearances than 10 years ago but
this is because we clear them any way we can to make ourselves look
better on paper. It does not mean we are getting more cases filed on
or more convictions in court.

'We are sending about one half of the people to the State penitentiary
as we did 10 years ago. I have a very good jail that holds 78 prisoners
and for the past 2 or 3 years I have had to keep prisoners for other
counties to keep it open as the jail population for commitments in
our county isless than 50 percent of 10 years ago.

~‘The parole docket is full as the convictees do not have to earn a
parole nor do they have to abide by parole policies to have them
continued.

Another block to law enforcement was a U.S. civil rights law,
No. 1983, which I personally have been sued on five times for millions
»f dollars after the defendants were convicted and sent to prison. I
was forced to hire lawyers or buy very expensive insurance to protect
myself from the frivolous suits. Each person I contact daily can sue
me on this law and not cost them a dime. They can sue as paupers, but
Imust hire attorneys in each case.

These cases should be screened by someone before I am forced to
do this. A few years ago I could make an arrest on investigation of a
felony with probable cause and I could search the house where the
arrest was made finding more evidence .

Today I can make no search without a search warrant as the Supreme
Court wants the unbiased decision by a magistrate after very technical
affidavits by witnesses, This makes it mearly impossible to make a
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search as it takes many hours and sometimes days to get the prosecut-
ing attorney and magistrate together and get them to issue a warrant.
Therefore, we end up without enough evidence to file charges.

Because of these items which tend to discourage good policemen, I
have seen many of the police in this State change from good police-
men to people who put in their 8- or 10-hour shift and wait for
pay day.

I have a little summary with one line on each one of these items.

Businessmen in the rural arvea are affected by crime and cannot un-
derstand why the courts are searching for technicalities instead of
facts in court.

_ LEAA has been a large help in rural Missouri, and in my opinion
it is like the Federal Government offering a man a $20 bill after they
burned his house and shot his family.

The cooperation between law enforcement and the businessman is
very good as both of us understand the other’s problems.

Law enforcement’s ability to deal with crime today has been ham-
pered by Federal court decisions and legislation to the point where a
civilian in some cases has more authority to obtain evidence and con-
victions than the police do.

I'd like to angwer your questions.

My, Russo. Thank you very much.

Mr. Skelton?

Mr. Skevrox. Yes, first I want to thank you so much for your
very candid, straightforward statement. You showed us both sides of
the coin, I think you do agree that LEAA is of some help and yet, I
think, you have been very frank in pointing out where there have been
stumbling blocks to assisting law enforcement officials in further prose-
cution or successful prosecution.

You did mention along that line a serious matter, and that is frivo-
lous lawsuits against law enforcement officials. Do you have an exam-
ple you might give us?

Mr. Darxern, Yes, sir, I have been sued for a half million dollaxs,
I believe, about five times in Federal court here in Kansas City. One
of the charges was the cook put pork, I believe, twice on a Black Mus-
lim’s plate. e didn’t eat it but pork was put on the plate.

Another case was where I caused, by being cold and indifferent, I
caused a prisoner to start smoking and smoking is dangerous to your
health.

My, Sxrrrox. And he sued you for that?

My, Darveri. That is correct.

Mr, Sxrrron, And for how much ¢

Mz, Daryzrn. A half & million. It don’t cost much in their suits,

Other cases where I have been sued because prisoners got drugs
through trustees or outside means and I let them in, I was conspiring
to get them drugs.

T have been sued because prisoners did not get drugs. They didn’t
(giet their drugs soon enough, the deputy on duty for their prescription

rugs.

It is this type of a suit. We have never been sued for brutality,
prejudice, segregation, any of the suits which are known today. It
1s suits like thig in which we have to hire lawyers.

21-017 0 77 ~ 11
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Mr. Skevron. And you have to pay for it yourself or you have in-
surance which you have to pay for yourself?

Mr. Dar~ern. That is correct.

Mz, Sgerrown. The county doesn’t pay for that ?

Mr. Darnernn. No, sir. And in the State of Missouri, the sheriff is
totally responsible. If a deputy commits an act, I am sued along with
him if T am 4,000 miles away at the time, It is not like the city police,
the FBI, the State highway patrol. It has never been changed from
back in the old English law days.

Mr. SkerTox. You are a graduate of the FBI Academy at Quantico,
Va., and I would like to hear your comments on what Director Kelley
mentioned a few moments ago about trying to lock criminals out as
being very important as well as our locking them up, the crime-resist-
ance program. :

Mr, Darxerr. This is true. We have been hampered so much. You
fellows know it as well as we do, It is nearly impossible to stop crime
with investigation. We can’t hire enough people to watch for crime on
the streets.

Chief Kelley has been very high on this crime prevention thing. He
does have it in his school. It is a very good item. The biggest problem
is, like Marvin said awhile ago, it is hard to get the businessman to take
this up. They are going to have to work through somebody, show
them where they can save money instead of spend money. If they have
to spend it, they are not going to do it:

Chief Kelley has the finest school in the world barring none. I have
never seen a school that teaches positive thinking like that one does.
They don’t even have a thought of negative thinking there. He is high
on it and I am sure it will work.

The main thing is to show the merchant how he is going to save and
not cost him.

Mr. Skerron. Thank you.

Mr, Russo. You perhaps ought to talk to your legislators and get
laws changed in the county to protect, yourself and maybe pass some
laws when frivolous suits are filed, the costs be paid in order for you to
defend yourself. That would help militate against a lot of these idiotic
suits. In yov - statement you talked about getting good cooperation
from the business community in your area. If you are getting such good
cooperation, don’t you think that utilizing this program the Director
has outlined wonld be very easy in your particular county inasmuch as
they do give you good cooperation?

Mz, Darwerr. It would be very easy. If Mr. Kelley could get 2 man
out to my county, I could get two-thirds of the businessmer st one
meeting, I believe.

Mr. Russo. I think that swill happen in the near future. I am sure
we can arrange for that: I am sure we can arrange to get one of the
FBI agents out here. That is something that probahly ought to be
done in your area. I notice in your statement, you talk about many
businesses having installed burglar alarms after having their insur-
ance canceled, That is a little late. One of the key things we ought
to do is to do something ahead of time, some preventive measures. I
think if you get your business merchants together and have an FBI
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agent down here, you could solve a lot of their problems just by getting
them involved, Of course, you can’t do it all yourself.

These pamphlets that have been put out by LEAA, have they been
distributed widely in your area?

Mr. Darnenn, Not in the State of Missouri. I had seven that were
put. out by different States, and I didn’t bring them with me.

The State of Missouri, Director of Public Safety, is working on a
program for small businesses, a preventive-type thing, but it hasn’t
been worked out. He has informed the Missouri Council on Criminal
Justice he is working on it.

Mr. Russo. Have you already contacted LEAA to get some of the
pamphlets that they spent so much money on developing to distribute
to your merchants? ‘

Mr. Darverr, I have a copy of seven different States, which the
State planning commission has obtained from other States.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Topping?

Mr. Torpine. Just one question. Is it a lack of knowledge about what
to do that is delaying the small business people from taking precau-
tionary steps to prevent shrinkage or losses? I take it, from what you
said here, that they need funds as well, and you indicated also that
they would have to be shown how they could save money through
the FBI’s program before they would institute it.

Is their loss not enough to justify their instituting the program?

Mr. Darxerr. What I meant by saving money was on their bur-
glaries. It wouldn’ be losing so much. A lot of the businesses will
have $500 or $1,000 worth of insurance, but they may have a $4,000
burglary.

Myr. Torpive. But you indicated they didn’t put burglar alarms in
until they got funds through LEAA for that. Did they not know that
burglar alarms might be a good investment?

Mr. Darverr. No. Now, the burglar alarms are being put in by the
individuals. This is not being done by the LEAA to the merchants.
We have most of them in our office. Each year we are about doubling
about what we had the year before. The merchants are getting con-
cerned as crime has come out to the rural areas.

Mr. Torping, Do you visit the merchants and point out to them the
steps they could take to reduce the probability cf crime, like the fire
department does?

Mr. DarnELL. A prevention measure like Chief Kelley was talking
about? I think it would help. I think it is going to take some legisla-
tion and changes in the Supreme Court decisions, reversals, not merely
leveling off. A reversal in a couple of them will stop crime.

Mr. Toppixg. That’s all,

Mz, Russo. Thank you very much for your testimony. We ap-
preciate your taking the time out of your day.

Our next witnesses are Mr. V. A. Julian, certified public accountant; -
Earl McHenry, owner of two appliance stores in the area; and Paul
Waterhouse, a senior consultant.

If the three gentlemen will come forward, we certainly would ap-
preciate it. ’

Would you gentlemen identify yourselves for the record.
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TESTIMONY OF VIRGIL A. JULIAN, JR., CERTIFIED PUBLIC
ACCOUNTANT, INDEPENDENCE, MO.

Mr. Jurrax. I am Virgil A, Julian, Jr., certified public accountant.

The gentlemen who are appearing with me are Mr. Earl McHenry,
on my left, who owns and operates two large appliance stores in the
Kansas City area; Mr. Paul Waterhouse, a senior consultant with a
Kansas City management consulting firm, Lawrence-Leiter & Co,

For the past several years Mr. Waterhouse has worked closely with
the Small Business Administration, providing management and
marketing consulting services to that agency’s clientele.

A great deal of time and effort has been expended to record and
report statistical data which delineates losses to the business com-
munity resulting from armed robbery, burglary, shoplifting, and
vandalism. However, my experience indicates that the great overall
losses incurred by the small businessmen are those that do not appear
in the statistics.

The insidious nature of ‘““white collar crime” and “blue collar crime”
is particularly threatening to the small businessman because he rarely
has the time, expertise and financial capability to counter its effect.
Frequently, the small businessman is not even aware of its effects on
him because he lacks internal control systems which would alert him to
the presence of irregularities and direct his investigations.

I would like to mention a few types of criminal activity which
usually go unreported, but which, in total, do great economic damage
to the small business community.

Shoplifting is a growing problem for many small retailers. They
cannot afford its financial impact upon their business, but neither
can they afford the sophisticated equipment and additional personnel
which would reduce its incidence. The theft of merchandise, supplies
and money by persons external to the business is only a small part of
the theft problem. Theft is practiced extensively by employees acting
individually or in unison with other employees or outside accomplices.
In terms of economic damage to the small businessman, employee theft
is probably a greater threat than the shoplifter because, as a result of
his familiarity with the business’s operating procedures, he not only
has more opportunity but is far better informed on what to steal,
when to steal it, and how to get it off the premises. Because the man-
ager of a small business is frequently required to wear many hats,
there is no way that he can be watching all of the employees all of the
time. Usually, the business cannot afford adequate supervisory per-
sonnel in positions which would maximize control over inventory and
equipment.

Time reporting is another major area where employee crime is
severely injuring small businesses. Employees falsify time sheets; they
falsify their work production reports; they arrive Iate and they leave
early; and they conduct their personal business on company time.

Company telephone bills are frequently excessive as a result of em-
ployees making personal calls or extending a call with general conver-
sation which hasno bearing on the business activities.

Misuse of company-owned reproduction machines by employees who
are copying everythingxfrom their birth certificate to their daughter’s




153

wedding invitations is commonplace and can cost a small business
several hundreds of dollars a year.

The abuse of company-owned equipment machinery by employees
who simply have no regard for the owners’ capital investment often
results in excessive maintenance costs of premature obsolescence of
equipment costing thousands of dollars.

The improper use of company and government-owned vehicles can
be a major problem when maintenance and replacement costs signifi-
cantly exceed budgets.

Cheating on expense accounts is so common that employees who re-
fuse to do so often find themselves alienated from their peers,

Were it possible to ascertain the figures, we would all be shocked at
the Josses which small businessmen incur as a result of vendor short-
ages. Because of inadequate check-in procedures, vendor delivery per-
sonnel, almost as a matter of practice, regularly short those accounts
whose check-in procedures are inadequate to detect the activity. Some-
times this is done in collusion with an inside contact who shares in
the ultimate profits. The damage is not only to the small businessmen
who are paying for merchandise they don’t get but also to the parent
company which does not benefit from the sale of the stolen merchan-
dise that its route man eventually sells to another account and then
pockets the money.

Vendor representatives frequently do a great disservice to small
businessmen by selling them merchandise or equipment which is obso-
lete or not resalable to their market by promoting these items as
“specials” and employing a hard sell approach. This results in the ac-
cumulation of “dead inventory” or losses incurred in the ultimate dis-
posal of the merchandise.

Just as small retail businesses have to put up with the theft of mer-
chandise and supplies, small manufacturing companies must also en-
dure the theft of equipment, tools, and shop supplies.

Companies which own their own gas pumps are frequently subject to
employee theft of gasoline for personal use.

Credit and check-chasing activities pose a great threat to the small
businessman. Credit card fraud and t‘ﬁe passing of bad checks, often
by friends and employees, are common. Ironically, somne small busi-
nessmen in economically deprived areas are being seriously injured
through the passing of fraudulent welfare checks.

One could fill a book if he were to detail, by type, all the known
instances of employee petty theft. The service station attendant who
pockets cash payment for tire, battery, and accessory items; the theater
employee, at drive-ins, who resells ticket stubs and pockets the ad-
mission; the restaurant waitress who pockets the money from one
customer and then reuses the numbered ticket for the next customer;
the truck driver, or the terminal freight handler, who shorts the ship-
ment he is handling; the white-collar employee who takes his com-
pany’s money to attend siminars or training courses and then treats the
time as a personal vacation. o

In total, the above instances of mostly unreported crime, primarily
by employees either against their employer or a business with which
that employer deals, constitute losses which would make the known
and reported losses resulting from burglary and armed robbery appear
as little more than a drop in the bucket.” ~
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I am convinced that this type of crime is on the increase, and I
know from my own experience as a certified public accountant that the
average small businessman is ill equipped to counter this trend.

To define an effective response to this type of problem, we need to
take a brief look at its causes. During the past 40 years, the structure
of our society has undergone some fundamental changes. Moral and
ethical values have changed and are continuing to change, probably
more rapidly today than 10 years ago. While trite, it is nonetheless
true that changes in the American family structure and socialization
practices have resulted in attitude changes in today’s youth, changes
which do not bode well for the average individual’s respect for an-
other person’s property. The family has diminished in its ability to
deter crimes against property, and nothing has arisen to take its place.

Social programs and political rhetoric have fostered the idea in the
minds of some Americans that the world owes them something and,
to the degree that they do not perceive themselves as receiving it, they
proceed then to steal it.

Laws have emerged that protect employee thieves to such a degree
that they frequently cannot even be discharged, much less prosecuted.
Because of the leniency of the laws, employers are increasingly skepti-
cal about reporting employee crime or prosecuting the suspect, particu-
larly since large sums of money are seldom involved in any specific
instance. Employers take the attitude that prosecuting an employee
will not result in any meaningful action against the employee. Con-
versely, it will cost the employer time and money and could result in
his being sued.

In the same sense that the law is not effectively deterring employee
crime, neither are the actions of our courts, Our courts cannot main-
tain their schedules. They deal lenientiy with first and minor offenders
and particularly with youth. Given the time and money involved, the
difficulty in making a case, and the unlikelihood that any meaningful
action will result, most small businessmen either simply endure the
situation or try to finagle some way to get rid of a known thief with-
out leaving themselves liable to legal action. Usually, simply getting
rid of employees known to be stealing is not the answer to the prob-
lem. The next employee will probably do the same thing unless an in-
ternal control system can be devised which will effectively frustrate
that particular type of theft.

Some of the causes of employee crime can be legislatively addressed.
More stringent luws und stricter courts—that ave respected by both
small businessmen and those who would take advantage of them—
would be helpful preventive measures. However, their effect is only
after the fact. They must be abetted by more effective measures to pre-
vent, crime against small businesses at the time and place of its occur-
rence. Management is the key area where new and more effective
preventive measures must be introduced to effectively counter the in-
creasing effect of crime upon small business. The best way for a small
businessman to control erime in his shop is to make it tough for people
to steal from him.

It is possible to legislatively assist the small businessman in his ef-
forts to make his business less susceptible to eriminal activity from
both internal and external origin.
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Good operating controls in recordkeeping and personnel supervision
are critical. An astounding nwmber of small businesses desperately
need assistance in the design and implementation of effective record-
keeping systems. Both the owners and their supervisory personnel are
woefully 11l advised on even the most basic procedures in identifying
areas of potential loss and defining corrective actions.

Although there is a wide array of highly sophisticated equipment
available to businessmen that aid in reducing the incidence of crimes .
against their property, many simply cannot afford these luxuries, Lim-
ited financial means also explains the small businessman’s inability to
retain protective personnel to guard their premises. Likewise, even
when major thefts have occurred, they are frequently unable to afford
private investigators who, through the administration of polygraph
tests or other means could assist the small businessman in defining the
nature of his loss and the culprit.

Some programs already exist which do offer assistance to the small
businessman. Specifically, I refer to the programs available from the
Small Business Administration, such as the service corps of retired
executives, the active corps of executives, the Small Business Insti-
tute and the 406 Call Contract, which provides professional consulting
services to minority business. These types of programs need to be
greatly amplified with their primary purpose being to improve the
management methods of small businessmen. These programs should be
supported by stafl training programs which would sophisticate the
small businessman’s employees in ways of detecting and preventing
theft. These could be conducted by consultants or through law enforce-
ment agencies.

In instances where capital outlay for the acquisition of sophisticated
equipment, such as burglar alarm systems or video control systems,
appears to be the most practical means of controlling vulnerability to
theft, perhaps a special loan program could be set up through the Small
Business Administration. This would work in much the same way as
the existing disaster loan program.

The reference to the disaster loan program is not just a coincidence.

Gentlemen, the effect of unreported crime on small business is a disas-

ter and one that is national in scope. It is simply less obvious than a
flood or a tornado; primarily because few people veally comprehend
the scope of its occurrence. Theoretically, these types of losses can be
borne by the business community because the total loss is spread among
so few. In fact, this problem has contributed directly to the failurve of
many small businesses and brought an untold number of others to the
edge of ruin. What is needed are organized, well subsidized manage-
ment assistance programs to prevent the crime at the time and place
of its occurrence. The only way to do that is to enhance the manage-
ment expertise of the small businessman and assist his needs in ac-
quiring both the training and equipment necessary to reduce his
vulnerability.

I thank you for the opportunity to speak to you this morning. My
colleagues on the panel and I welcome the opportunity to respond to
any questions.

Mr. Skerroxy. Mr. Julian, we certainly appreciate your well
thought-out statement, There’s some real food for thought in it.

M. Waterhouse, do you have any comments you would like to offer
before we open it to questions?
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TESTIMONY OF PAUL WATERHOUSE, SENIOR CONSULTANT,
LAWRENCE-LEITER & CO.

Mr. Warerrouse, Well, Mr. Russo’s suggestion that the SBA and
the FBI might get together in some sort of effort to educate the small
businessman I think is a very, very good idea. The only problem with
it is that the SBA right now, their management assistant people have
a tremendous case load, and they would be very hard pressed to provide
man hours to perform this kind of service. Besides that, they would
really have to have the same type of training that Chief Ielley's—ex-
cuse me, I'm a native of Kansas City—that his academy provides.

Mr. Skevroxn. Mr. McHenry, do you have any comments before we
ask you some questions ?

TESTIMONY OF EARL McHENRY, LARGE APPLIANCE STORE OWNER
AND OPERATOR, KANSAS CITY AREA

Mr. McHeNrY. Just as a comment there in regard to the sophisti-
cated equipment, we were talking about burglary and so forth, the pro-
fessionals nowadays, like if you have a burglar system and you have
a showroom display window that you like to display your merchandise
to your public, they are so well trained in the manner of taking and
throwing a concrete block through a plate glass window; they have
merchandise that’s removable in amounts of maybe up to $1,500 or
$2,000, which can be done in approximately 114 minutes; they are gone.
And then, of course, we have no way of knowing how, when, or there’s
nothing been done in that particular case; there’s no way of tracing.

We have had several robberies. I'm citing our own problems. I to this
day don’t know if they have been apprehended; I’ve never seen any
merchandise returned.

The only thing is, and we have taken precautions in this respect, that
anything that might be easily loaded from the break-in of a window,
we've moved everything back away from the windows, which, in turn,
kind of hinders our displaying of our merchandise to our public that
we want to draw them into the store. But since we have done that it
has reduced our break-ins.

Mr. Sxerrox. Thank you.

Do you have a question, Mr. Topping ?

Mr. TopriNg. Thank you, Mr, Skelton.

This has been very good testimony and very practical.

I think you've dealt primarily with internal theft. Do you think it is
relatively easy for employees to steal from their employers today ?

Mr. Jonian. It is very easy. You take the average small business, the
employee helps himself to two ballpoint pens, a half a dozen pencils to
talke home, and an eraser for his daughter to take to school, and this
sort of thing when multiplied by the number of businesses amounts to
an awful lot of money. ‘

Mr. Torrive. Do you think that the employers are not taking the
necessary safeguards, ones that they could take that they are not
taking?

Mr. Juriaw. This has been my experience. T explain these problems
to a new business operator. that these are the things that ave going to
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happen. He comes back 4 months later and says, “I didn’t believe you
but you are so right.”

Mr. Toeriwe. In other words, it is relatively easy to steal, and al-
though safegnards may be pointed out they are reluctant to take those
safeguards?

M. Jurian. Yes. My argument is that there needs to be a concerted
effort to educate.

Mr. Torpine. Let me ask one other question, Mr. Skelton.

Do you think that management gives as much attention to security as
it does toward personnel or merchandising or purchasing?

Mr. Jurian. No, I dén’t, I think it is simply a matter of time budget-
ing with the manager. The first thing he must do is he must concentrate
his attention to the operation of the business, the purchase of mer-
chandise, the displaying of merchandise, the selling of merchandise. If
he doesn’t sell the merchandise, he doesn’t need to worry about the
others, he’s not there,

Mr. Warermouse. May I give an example ?

M. Torping. Yes.

Mr. WaTERHOUSE. One of my SBA clients in Omaha owns about $114
million a year supermarket. I went in there on a consulting assignment
and within 30 days determined that concurrently the man was expe-
riencing theft of cash out of the cashier’s cage; vendor shortages be-
cause of faulty check-in procedures; emplovee theft. Just enormous
amounts of cigarettes and beer were going out the back door each night
and being dumped in the dumpsters. The kids would come back after-
wards and pick it up and take it off. At the same time he had a whole
hunch of charge-offs for fraudulent welfare checks. Now, that business
is gone today: it’s out of business. The SBA is out over $100.000. You
Inow, it was four things happening all at the same time, This poor guy
was just running avound like a chicken with his head cut off trying to
watch everyvbodv. He couldn’t do it.

Mr. Torping. That’s all. Oh, may T ask one other question ?

Mz, SxerTonN. Surely.

Mz, Torprxe, Beeanse I think I have a witness who ean answer that.
. Do you think that the schools of business administration are teach-
Ing security in management as much as they should, or are you famil-
iar—jyou mentioned you had taught. I don’t know whether your back-
ground has included teaching business management.

My, Juniax, I'm going to say again I have no direct experience with
teaching, My experience is secondarily, dealing with the graduate
students whom I hive to work for me and getting their certificates. It
does not appear, except possibly in some auditing courses, where the
course being taught is to go look at the man’s records from an outside
point of view. In the basic courses of accounting taught in that field I
don’t believe the stress is being placed. I used to place quite a bit of
stress when I taught and would, as I say, wander off the path a little
bit and talk about the things that I felt a student should know if he
was going to manage his own business. ,

Mr. Warermouse. One of the things you’ll find that what the schools
of business administration teach has very little to do with the actual
O{Jerating procedures of the majority of the small businesses and SBA
clients.
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The people that I work with day in and day out have never been to
a School of Business Administration. The emphasis there is upon good
recordkeeping and control systems. The only way these people find
out about it is through booklets and pamphlets that the SBA. provides
them and when the management and assistance officers have the time to
make their regular calls on these clients. The body of knowledge that
you are referring to seldom reaches the small businessman.

Mr. Toppine. Thank you.

Mr, Sxerron. My. Lynch ?

Mr, Ly~cm. Mr. Waterhouse, does the Small Business Administra-
tion do anything for the small businessman before the fact, in other
words, someone comes in, applies for the loan, and if the loan looks
OK they approve it and say you are going to go into business? Do they
really offer management assistance, especially in this area, at that
point?

Mr. Warerrouse. Yes; they have training courses, pre-going into
business type courses where fundamentals of management practice are
transmitted to these people. Unfortunately, these are not mandatory.
They are strongly recommended. They are overviews. They don’t go
into the kind of depth that these people frequently need.

Well, for an instance right now. I just finished working with one
that the man has years and years of experience as a butcher, Now,
suddenly, he’s running a supermarket. There’s all the difference in the
world between those two types of activities. He can still run the meat
department but he can’t run the supermarket, and it has just been one
disaster after another.

Mr, Ly~cr, Do you think such programs should be made mandatory,
and that they should be expanded %

Mr. WarermousE. I would totally believe that. I think the manage-
ment assistance aspects of the SBA. could stand to be greatly enlarged
upon and, certainly, their personnel should receive the type of special-
ized training that Director Kelley was talking about and they should
have the time to go into the small businesses that they work with and
counsel with these people on specific crime preventive measures.

Mr. Ly~ca. We had testimony in Washington concerning internal
theft. A security consultant from New York said one of the major
problems is that the business world in this country is like a pyramid,
beginning with the big businesses on top working down to small, and
that most major businesses in the country will not admit to internal
theft or even discuss figures because they do not want their stockhold-
e1s to know that in some cases this theft is three times their profit at
the end of the year. Do you feel that that is the case and that is the
problem and it sort of filters down and it seems that no one wants to
really discuss internal theft when they are actually in business?

Mr. Warermouse. Well, in the case of the big corporations, at least,
they know. In the case of the small businessmen, many of them simply
don’t know what is happening to them. They know that their mark-up
should be producing a 20-percent profit and they’re getting 12. They
haven’t the slightest idea why. They simply don’t know what’s
happening.

Mr. Liy~er. T guess my point is that the big business may know, but
they’re not really doing anything about it. Do you think that is one
of the reasons? The same witness we had—Mr. Topping alluded to
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it—complained about the courses being taught in college business ad-
ministration and their lack of concentration in this area.

Mr, Warernouse. Well, this one instance that I mentioned about
the butcher and the supermarket, he lost $5,000 worth of resalable
merchandise the first 10 days of operation. He had no operating rec-
ords. We were unable to trace it. He refused to call in the police because
he knew, and correctly so, that that kind of publicity, if that situation
became public at a critical point, that it would probably do him more
harm in the public eye than the money that he lost so he did nothing.
He just absorbed the loss, which is to say the SBA absorbed the loss
because they loaned him additional money.

M. Ly~cm. Have you anything you want to say, Mr. Julian?

My, Jurrax, Well, in the large business, the large corporation, where
it has shareholders, they know the problems. Large corporations tend
to operate like governments. They discover a loss, they appoint a com-
mittee to go investigate it and ultimately the committee finally looks
at some alarms or they look at a new chain link fence, and they say:

Oh, we'll put 2 big chain link fence around the whole plant and we'll put a
guard at the gate and we'll look at all the lunch buckets when they leave and
that will solve that problem.

So what happens? The TV sets, instead of going out in pieces in the
lunch bucket go out in the laundry truck underneath the laundry in
the back.

Mr. Lyxcs, The problem with the telephones—I didn’t quite under-
stand that. Are you saying that the employees make long distance calls
and bill them to the company or that they just use the phones and
take up time ? I don’t quite understand.

Mr. Jurian. All right, First of all, in the small business, the small
business may be able to operate with two telephone lines but because
we have employees who are tying up the two telephone lines, calling
Aunt Susie. Well, Aunt Susie go get this and that. But the business
can’t operate on two so now they have ‘hree, then they have four,

You get into a little larger business you have a WATS line, and
the employee who wants to talk to grandmother in Los Angeles, in-
stead of calling grandmother at 9 o’clock at night at home, just picks
up the WATS line and calls grandmother hecause at work it doesn’t
cost him anything, After all, the company is paying a nice flat monthly
rate so he makes the call to grandmother, it doesn’t cost the company
any more, but there is a customer out there who can’ call in because
the line is tied up.

Mr. Lyw~cn. Do you know anvbody who has done any work on the
problem dealing with vendors? Has the LEAA done anything to
help the small businessman or woman in general? That seems to be a
problem. This is the first time it has come up. I just wondered if you
know of anyone that’s gone into the problem.

Mr. Warrrmouse. It is a whale of a problem.

er. Liyxcn. It sounds like it, but this is the first time we have heard
about it.

Mr. Warrrmouse. But, you see, there is only one way to address
that. That is proper check-in procedure. You just have to be in o store
and watch it. Some of these guys are con men. They're beautiful. I
mean, they get these poor little cash register operators just tied up in
knots, They tell them how pretty their haiv is, how pretty their eyes
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are. In the meantime they are charging them with 24 sacks of potato
chips and they give them 14, This goes on twice a week, And some-
where down at the end of the day on the route, there’s some store sit-
ting down there with all these potato chips that they paid for, but the
vendor route man put it right in his pocket, and everybody gets hurt.
And they’re good at it. I’ve just stood back and marveled at how
effective some of these people are.

Mr, JuLian. It is not only in potato chips. The guy with the tire
company drives up. The service attendant at the service station is busy
fixing a car, and he runs around and says, “I put 10 tires on the rack,
sign the ticket.” The guy signs the ticket. He goes back there and looks
and there’s only six. He doesn’t know whether the guy didn’t leave him
10 or somebody stole 4. All he knows at that point is he only got six
tires.

Mz, Warermouse. We had a case at a service station one time where
it came up short 50 tires, and by the time we found out the shortage
was there it was much too late to point a finger at anybody. Fifty
tires times the cost of $40 each. now, that’s a bunch of money.

Mr. Ly~cer. You only mentioned shoplifting briefly, Are any of
you aware of the shoplifting statutes in this State? Are they adequate?
We have had a lot of complaints in many States that the statutes
aren't adequate. Tt is very difficult to prove.

Mr. McHzexry, I might cite a case. We have a Ben Franklin store
in our community. In this particular instance, they knew this particu-
lar lady was shoplifting but they couldn’t catch her doing anything.
Finally one day they did catch her. She was arrested, fined $50, and
released. She was right back out doing the same thing again. There
was nothing in the newspaper about it.

I remember the days when they used to publish such items. But it
seems to me like that might be a deterrent to the person and maybe
others if their name, say, like so and so was caught shoplifting in the
Ben Franklin store, was arrested and fined $50, I don’t think she
would like to have her name in the paper. I'm sure that others that
might be following the same procedure might take a second look, too.

Mr. Russo. When I was a prosecutor back home, it would be so
frustrating to see people come in one day with a $50 fine, next weelk it
was a $100 fine. Finally, we convinced the judges to give them 7 days
in jail. The shoplifting occurrences dropped considerably, One reason
was that the person spending 7 days in jail wasn’t out there shop-
lifting. Another reason is that this person was very nervous about
appearing in front of that judge again, So perhaps we can get a little
more tough enforcement of the law. The time in prison is there under
the statutes. I'm sure it is here, too. For a misdemeanor, at least up to
6 months in jail. So 2 or 3 days has a tremendous effect on & lot of
people who do shoplifting. If you can steal $1,000 a week, what is a
$50 fine?

Mr. Warertmouse. Most small businessmen are hesitant to do any-
thing about it. If they see it, they’ll catch Mrs. Jones at the cash reg-
ister and say, “Would you like to pay for that #”

Mr. Russo. They’re reluctant because it costs them a lot more
money to go to court to prosecute this lady and she only gets a fine, so
what’s the sense of going through it. It is a very disappointing atti-
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tude. Going into court, taking off days of work costs you money out, of
your pocket to prosecute somebody and all the person gets 1s a $50
fine, The guy is better off to let her steal an $8 item. It is cheaper for
him to let her steal an $8 item that i+ is to prosecute because he can’t
get the strict enforcement of the laws out of the judicial system.

Mr. McHexry. I might add that some - _youth are taking ad-
vantage of the fact that they cannot be tor ..«ca. They will say, “You're
harassing me” and you back off. T mean, there’s a lot of things you'd
like to do and try to help them, but they reach the point that they
don’t pay any attention to you. They’re of the frame of mind that they
know more than you do and they know that the law will protect them,
so what do you do in that particular case?

Mzr. Russo. In my 3 years as prosecutor, I handled all the violent
crimes committed by juveniles in Cook County for about a 12-month
period. The unfortunate thing about it is that they know the law. They
know exactly what the juvenile laws will let them get away with.
Certainly by the time they turn 17, 18, their previous record is not
admissible in a court of law., When they become 17 they start anew.
They know all that. They know exactly what they can get away with.

Again, I guess the problem there is if you don’t have a parent who
is willing to straighten this kid out, no matter what you have as far
as quality is concerned, it is not going to do any good. What a lot of
these kids need is some good discipline back home and that would
straighten them out. But today—and I used to sit in court—a parent
or parents would come in and say, “Gee, my son didn’t do this. Why
is he here?” The judge will say, “Because I like for people to be
arrested and come to court to increase my docket.” That’s the attitude.
I don’t know how you change it. It is an attitude that’s very sickening.

Mz, WarersaOUSE. I don’t think you can. I think we’ve got to put up
the best defense at the place where the crime is committed.

Mr. Russo. I think preventative measures is probably the solution.
I think Director Kelley has the best answer. If you can lock them out,
you don’t have to worry about locking them up.

Mr. WarerHOUsE. And I think purely from a strategic point of
view, if you can combo in some way the SBA with the FBI, there’s
going to be a lot of these small businessmen who are going to be
uncomfortable because of the image of the FBI. They're going to
WOrry, is this guy really here to help me or is he trying to get in my
books or what is he trying to do or whatever. If you go through the
SBA, if that is your entree, there is already a basic reservoir of
trust on the part of a great many small businessmen with the SBA. I
think that that would help introduce the program.

Mr. Russo. Of course the other effect is also there, If people know
the FBI is in the area, the criminal is less likely to get involved be-
cause he knows the reputation and investigative arm of the FBI.

Mr. WaTerHOUSE. I wouldn’t, certainly, in any way hide the fact.

Mr. SkrrroN. In the business district of Lexington, Mo., we have
had a crime-resistant agent from the FBI work with our community.
We have had a great program. The fact that the FBI is involved
scares the daylights out of a lot of people. .

It is great to have a director like Kelley who is willing to put the
arm of the FBI behind such things. '
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Are there any more questions? [No response.]

We certainly appreciate your assistance in our program. That’s
one reason why we come out here, we want to know how people feel
about it who are close to the situation. Thank you very much.

Mr. Russo. The next two witnesses are Xen Omenski and Bob War-
1£!en, dCornmerce Bank of Kansas City, who will discuss credit card

raud. .
Do you gentlemen want to identify yourselves for the record?
Mr. Omexsgr. I am Ken Omenski.

Mr. Warren. And I am Detective Bob Warren, Kansas City Police
Department.

TESTIMONY OF KEN OMENSKI, COMMERCE BANK OF KANSAS CITY,
CREDIT CARD FRAUD

Mr. Oxmensgr. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Skelton, members of the subcom-
mittee, over the last 5 years the criminal element has accounted for
an average annual loss of $80,000 to only one metropolitan bank
through the criminal use of its credit card program. As of the first of
this year, there were a total of 453 banks within the United States
participating in the same program. If the $80,000 were to be used
as an average, the national loss due to the credit card criminal could
be projected to be in excess of $36 million to one credit card program.
Keep in mind that these figures represent only that one bank and that
everyone should be aware that there are two bank credit cards in the
country, Master Charge and Visa, also known as Bank-Americard.
Also keep in mind that many other firms issuing national and regional
credit cards are such firms as American Express, Diners Club, Carte
Blanche, the petroleum industry, the airlines, the auto rental agencies,
and numerous department stores. ,

One source estimates that the criminal element of our society is
responsible for an annual loss of in excess of $200 mitlion. Personally
I feel that this estimate is rather conservative.

The small businessman is in an idenl position to be victimized by
the credit card thief. He is also in the best position to curtail these
astronomical losses and protect himself. I recommend the following
precautions to the retailers, to exercise these commonsense factors:

First off, if a sale requires an authorization from the issuer, obtain
it before releasing the merchandise. If he doesn’t, the retailer is just
out there holding the bag.

Check the current cancellation bulletin on every sale, regardless
of the amount. Now, these lists are used by the issuers, not only to
protect themselves from bad credit risks, but also from unauthorized
use of lost or stolen credit cards. I would venture a guess that about
80 percent of the account numbers listed thereon represent lost or
stolen credit cards.

Be wary of the customer who appears to be in a hurry. There is &
reason for his rush.

If a customer is shopping with little or no regard for size, color,
style or cost, that’s a warning sign.

Be suspicious of the customer purchasing an unusual quantity of
like items. By this T mean at a clothing store six shirts is a reasonable
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sale perhaps, but what is one man going to do with something like
six toasters?

Does the customer fit the name appearing on the credit card?

Cc{nnpare the signature on the sales invoice to the one on the credit
card,

Don’t be bashful, ask for additional information, identification, but
remember that it too could be stolen, forged, and don’t be impressed by
an overwhelming amount of identification.

Question the individual who states that the credit card belongs to
his or her father, mother, other relative, or a friend. Most credit card
issuers require that an authorization be obtained under these
circumstances.

Be suspicious of the customer who questions you about your floor
limit or buys in amounts just under it.

Most retailers have their regular customers. Caution them to be wary
of the stranger who appears to be purchasing several times throughout
the same day or suddenly almost every day.

If still in doubt, call the issuer for an authorization.

The retailer and the credit card issuer, with rare exceptions, have
entered into a written agreement with each other, There are obliga-
tions to protect both parties. The best advice I can give to the business-
man is to familiarize yourself with these obligations. Even more im-
portant, make sure that your employees who handle the credit card
transactions are aware of them. Lack of knowledge on the part of
your sales staff could cause serious losses to that firm.

I thank fou for the opportunity to testify on this matter. I ask that
you hear Mr. Warren’s statement and question us jointly.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Warren?

TESTIMONY OF BOB WARREN, DETECTIVE, KANSAS CITY POLICE
DEPARTMENT

Mr. WarreN. Thank you.

Mr. Russo, Mr. Skelton, and members of the subcommittee, the
growth of the credit card industry over the past 15 years at an acceler-
ating pace has found law enforcement, to the greatest extent, unpre-
pared to cope with the preblems of the credit card abuser because of
inadequate training, unawareness and complacency. Uniform legisla-
tion throughout the United States has been a large problem: and is
slowly being corrected.

Credit card investigators have to overcome, in many instances, laws
that are not only inadequate, outmoded and outdated, but also court
systems that are slow at times and prejudiced against credit card com-
panies and the investigators within. Why ? Well, this is due to the cor-
porate syndrome.

Maybe I should explain that now. That’s a word that I coined my-
self for the fact, they're big, let them pay for it. You know, the credit
card companies have lots of money, let them pay for it, why worry
about it. It goes on with General Motors. It goes on with any company,
any large corporation.

‘Federal legislation has been passed, including that of the Maize
decision, which has helped, but also hindered, the credit card industry
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in fraud-related dealings. Realizing that we cannot legislate group
morality or individual morals, the police must set out not only to
apprehend the offender but follow him through the court system to
see that justice is served.

I'm sure most of you are aware of the types of thefts used to gain
access to these credit cards, but let me briefly categorize the loss types
and general uses.

First, you have theft by Postal employees;

Theft from the U.S. mail by individuals;

Theft through robberies, pickpockets, prostitutes who roll their
johns, including people under the influence of alcohol, all the time;

Theft of credit cards by waiters, service station employees, person-
nel of retail stores, et cetera, and people who purposely fail to return
these cards to the customer. We call it palming the credit card, which
is easily done.

Counterfeit cards and altered credit cards. Not now a problem but
we feel that sooner or later organized crime will get involved in that.

Procurement of a credit card through a false application.

Larcenies, theft from automobiles, burglaries, and nonviolent thefts.

Employees of credit card companies who give false information and
supply false data for thieves who make phone inquiries.

Lost cards themselves, period. \

The type of use of these are use of credit cards by dishonest retail
people, duplicate sales tickets, and the use of stolen credit cards
themselves.

Legitimate cardholders who purposely use their credit card after
they “have reported them stolen because they failed to make their
monthly payments.

Use of a legitimate card for the payoff of a gambling debt or Jetting
someone use their credit card and allowing the credit card user several
weeks before he turns it in as a stolen card in order to give a thief suf-
ficient time to make retail purchases.

Use by an amateur for personal gain, household goods, car parts,

et cetera.
- Conspiracy between retail clerks, gas station attendants, and thieves
whereby they give half service, in other words, instead of purchasing
$10 worth of gasoline, they just give the credit card user $5 and palm
$5 for themselves and the station owner didn’t get a thing out of it
except a credit card receipt.

_Credit card use by drug addicts strictly for buying retail merchan-
dise in order to pass it at a 50-to 80-percent dis¢ount for cash in order
to supply their drug habit.

The professional thief who uses the credit card strictly for cash.

Last but not least is use by phone and for mail orders by using a
credit card account number only. Even though these are authorized,
the owner rarely is aware that this happens until he receives his bill,

I have an example here. This was bought on a stolen credit card by
me, and I used it. I stole Mayor Wheeler’s credit card and he was not
aware of it. It can happen. I made a phone inquiry on Mayor Wheeler’s
credit. card number, got his eredit card number, called Teefey Flowers
here in Kansas City, Mo., and made an illegitimate purchase with this
credit card. As soon as X got an authorization for it, naturally, I went
to Teefey Flowers and picked up all of the bills for it and paid for
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1t, just to make sure there wasn’t any criminal intent. But yet, under-
stand, this was the reason why I did it, it can happen. It can happen to
you; it can happen to anybody else. This is the fault of the credit
card companies, I believe, for not covering that.

Mr. Russo. This was a telephone order ¢

Mr., WarreN, Yes, very easily done. I could call up and say, “I am
Mz, Skelion.”

Mr. Russo. You called, made inquiry, and you got the number, is
that correct?

Mr. Warren. Yes. All you have to do is call the credit card company
and 111 can get anybody’s credit card number. Anybody can do this,
usually.

All it says—go ahead, I wish you would open the card. It was
addressed to you. .

Mr. PrrrcuARD. It says: “Welcome to Kansas City on a stolen credit
card “Mayor Wheeler.”

Mr. Sxerron. May I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that we mark these as
exhibits so that they get entered into the record.

Mr. Warren, Believe me, there was no criminal act. I stopped it
before it became one.

Mr, Sxerron. Mayor Wheeler, Kansas City, one stolen credit card.

Mr, Warre~. That is Mr. Wheeler’s valid credit card.

I did catch Mayor Wheeler on the way out and inform him that I
did this so it wouldn't be a shock to him and I’d go to work next Mon-
day without a job.

Mr. Russo. You just made a telephone call to his credit card com-
pany to ascertain his credit card number——

Mr. Wargen [interrupting]. That’s correct.

Mr. Russo [continuing]. And using that number you called the
florist saying, “This is Mayor Wheeler. Here is my eredit card number.
I want to purchase some flowers”?

Mr. Warren. No problem whatsoever. There's a drastic lax in credit
card companies and also in laws because even if I—how could they
catch me, first of all? Second, you know, if I wanted to send some-
thing anonymously to somebody, it would be a very easy way to do it.
Mail orders are another situation.

Mr. Torpring. If you did that, who would pay for it? Would the
retailer lose it ? :

Mr, Warrey, He could very casily if he didn' get an authorization,

Mzr, Torping. Or would the owner of the credit card have to pay? -

Mr. OnmEnssr, In answer to that question, the credit card issuing
company would more than likely withstand the loss. In this case the
florist did call the issuing company, obtain an authorization code,
probably advising the issuing company that it was a telephone order,
operating within the limits of his contract that he entered into with
the issuing company. ‘ :

Naturally, when the mayor would receive his bill he would question
this item and the issuing company, while totally within their rights,
could hold the mayor liable for this particular unauthorized use of
his card or card number, and more than likely would not from a public
relations standpoint.

You are aware that you, as the consumer or any of us as a consumer,
could only be held liable for $50 worth of use, unauthorized use, of his
credit card. :

91017 O - 77 - 12
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Mr. Russo. It would seem to me very unfair to charge the mayor
because the mayor never placed the telephone call in the first place.

Mr. Omexnskr. Thisis true. '

Mr. Russo. Maybe the best thing to do is not to allow telephone
purchases on credit cards. :

Mur. Onenskr. So many businesses who honor credit cards, through
their normal course of business, includes that of honoring telephone
orders and mail orders. The same thing could have been done with a
mail order house. .

Mr. Warge~. That was an example of a professional. I mean what
a pro could do to you. He could rip you up.

A pro is a small businessman; he really is. He makes a business of
dealing with credit card companies by obtaining goods and merchan-
dise through any procedure that he feels he can get away with. He
usually has a phony identification set up and uses it when he makes
a purchase if he’s asked for it. These are called credit kits. They are
readily available right down here at the penny arcade. These kits
are sometimes used in conjunction with a changing look in himself.
They use it when they’ve got the clerk wired in, working with the thief,
and they use it when they move out of town,

A good pro always dresses neatly, not obtrusively, and tries to buy
unobtrusively. He doesn’t give a lot of conversation and he doesn’t get
excited. He buys airline tickets for resale. He buys cameras, liquor,
appliances, clothing, and mostly items that are easily moved through
the fences.

The amateur sometimes dresses shabbily and he often buys nothing
but household goods and needs. He is consistently inconsistent in his
habits with the credit card use. He’ll go to a hardware store, then to
an automobile parts store and then buy some diapers in a general
merchandise store. The amateur is probably the most difficult to track
or trace of any perpetrator that the investigator will come up against.

How does the pro wire the clerk in a store? The pro might go in
and buy a few items, come back the next day and buy another few
items, feeling the clerk out, seeing whether he’s receptive or not, and
then asking straight out in a greed factor, understanding of human
nature, “Do you want to have that set of tires over there ?” Once he’s
got him committed, he can buy any kind of merchandise he wants
through that store and identification is just virtually an impossibility.
__Where do they get their cards? The amateur might find a card.
He might steal one out of a purse or buy it from a person on the street
for 20, 50, or even 100 bucks. He might be a service station attendant
or a professional who has set up several service stations. The service
station attendant will palm a credit card and holds it to sell to the pro-
fessional for about 50 to 100 bucks, usually. These are called methods
of wiring. They’ve got a source for their credit cards.

Purchasing a eredit card is often the main obstacle for a thief, but
once he has a credit card in hand he can run it as high as $2,000 to
$3.000 per day, but he’s got to work at it.

Let me point out another example of the thief, the dope head, the
addict, the pill popper. He’s the policeman’s biggest problem. He’s the
residence burglar, the hold-up man, the purse snatcher. He’s all things
rolled into one; he’s all types of thieves. If he’s got a $100 a day habit
on coke or heroin, he’s got to get a lot of money fast.” A credit card
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and writing phony checks, or laying paper, is one of the best methods
of obtaining ready cash. Merchandise, most of which he obtains on
stolen credit cards, is easily moved across the fences. The cash he
receives from a bank or from a store for a phony check pays his way.
The checkwriter and the credit card user are all in one. The dope addict
or dope head calls the street people, people like you and me, humimers.
His life style is so completely different from ours. He knows nothing
else other than drugs and satisfying a craving of his habit. He has no
family life and he’ll do anything for this fix. He will often go for
days without eating just to get a fix, So you know what length they’ll
go to to obtain a credit card and get money. They’ll go to any lengths.

Let me give you an example. About 5 years ago I worked on a case
where a landlady, who was 78 years of age, let a subject into her apart-
ment under the pretense of renting one of her apartments. This sub-
ject beat the lady to the floor with a hairbrush. Then after knocking
her unconscious, he dragged her into the bathroom, poured rubbing
alechol over her head, and set hev afire, This subject then removed
$48 in cash and a credit card from her purse and fled.

This subject subsequently used this credit card and was tracked
down and identified.

The landlady was blinded by this episode but was able to identify
this subject by his voice in court, as she had known him previous to
the attack, as he was one of her previous renters, The subject was con-
victed and spent 14 months in jail and was paroled to a rehabilitation
program; 3 months later the landlady died of complications.

Since then this subject has heen in and out of jail for various crimes,
including that of credit card fraud and homicide.

The subject was shot in front of a roller rink with a shotgun in an
argument with another thief about 2 years ago.

Contrary to popular belief, in my estimation, credit card theft and
use is not a white collar crime.

Too often, to obtain 4 credit card, violence occurs.

The street officer does not necessarily need more or less laws, just
more enforcement of present laws, so that when we do cateh a guy
we can put him away.

I am sure there has never been an accurate study, federally or any
other way—T've looked all over for them—of eredit card Joss and its
correlation to violent crime, but I believe that this would show again
that credit card theft is not always o white eollar orimo. - - -+

Business owners and employers must be made aware that most often
they are the first contact after a crime—often serious—has been com-
mitted. How they handle this and how they react determines how
much loss is sustained to them, the legitimate customer, and to every-
one concerned with the crime. )

Let me reiterate a few important steps to be made by the smail
businessman. )

Check the identification; check those lost lists supplied by those
companies; call the credit card company for an authorization: look
at the person who presents the credit card. Does he or she fit? That’s
important. .

Tt must be realized that it is not always a white collar crime you’re
stopping.
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Getting involved is what the store owners had better do before the
thief gives them the business or they give it away on a credit card.

Thank vou.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much.

Mr., Warrex. Mr. Omenski, we have some questions from
Mzr. Skelton.

Mr. SxrrToN. Let me direct this question to both of you. It concerns
organized crime.

A few moments ago you said that it hasn’t rveally become a great
thrust of organized crime, and yet the way you describe it, it Iooks
like it could %e quite susceptible to it. Do you see an inroads organized
crilcrlxegis making into the counterfeit credit cards or the misuse of credit
cards?

Mr. Warrexn. Do you want me to go ahead on that?

Mzr. Sxrrrox. Yes; it concerns me a great deal, sir.

Mr. Warren. The reason that I said that was the mere fact that
I feel the Midwest is—T hate to say this, but we’re 10 years behind
time. Florida, California, and even Chicago—we have our local fam-
ily here. But what I'm saying is that I feel that it hits the coast first.
Mr. Skerrox. You mean organized crime when you refer to family?

Mr. Warren. Yes; Xansas City is an urban community per se, but
we’re not an urban community the size of Chicago nor are we the size
of New York City or Los Angeles. They seem to be there. We have
experienced it. We have experienced a few cases of altered cards here,
and we have had counterfeit cards down in Florida to a large degree.
But locally we haven’t had it yet, but that’s why I say we will. We will.

Mr. SkeLron. In other words, you’re personally aware of organized
crime in the counterfeit credit card and fraudulent credit card business
in other parts of the country. It hasn’t reached that proportion here.
You feel predictably that it will ?

Mr. Warren. Yes.

Mr. Onexskr. About 6 months ago it has been experienced on the
west coast and in Miami. I don’ know the results, whether or not these
people have been caught and brought to trial, but they were experi-
encing some counterfeit credit cards on the west coast.

Mr. Sxerron. Since we haven’t reached that stage yet here, what
preventive measures would you suggest? If it is predictably coming
here, how can we alert the business community against it?

Mr. Wargren. My first impression of that would be that the credit
card companies themselves had better be aware of the factors. I think
some of them are and some of them are not, per se. But they have
come up with different types of credit cards with magnetic siripping,
with electronic funds transfer. This to me probably is where they
will head first. Instead of the credit card industry, they will probably
take electronic funds because they’re easily to be obtaining cash with
these cards. Banking machines, ultrabanking, all kinds of different
types of banking with a card. If they could obtain the card and the
number that goes with it, they could obtain up to the amount that
that man has in the bank. They are trying security systems now to
overcome this, ‘ '

But credit cards themselves, photographs on credit cards, like
drivers’ licenses, to me would be a very sound investment, But the
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credit card companies are like anybody else when it comes to security,
1t is a secondary matter, you know. The profit angle is first.

Mr. Onuensxi, I might interject there that several banks within the
bank credit card program that I’m a member of have tried to photo-
graph credit cards. Most of them have since abandoned it. The reason
being that our bank here is located centrally in Kansas City, Mo., and
our merchant and trade area encompasses just about the entire State
of Missouri, Kansas, and a little bit of southern Illinois, we dip into
Towa and Nebraska, and we do not hold to the philosophy that once a
person happens to move or gets transferred through is job to New

- York City, for instance, or Miami or Seattle, or wherever, we do not
cancel his account, he is still our customer. This is a philosophy of the
bank. It would be rather impractical to have that person send us a
picture of himself. It would be a rather astronomical feat if we could
get all of our customers into their local bank or some central location
in their own community, get in there and get their picture taken and
match that picture with the proper credit card.

Mr. Russo. I’ve got a simple cure for the problem, Eliminate the
credit card. The reason that won’t work is because of the greed of the
people of the credit card companies who make a heck of a lot of money
at it. You talk about the corporate syndrome. The reason we have a
corporate syndrome, I think, is because part of the blame is on the
corporation itself. They feel if they can make credit cards more avail-
ix)ble to the people they’ll pick up more sales than they otherwise would

ave.

Mr. Warren. This is true.

Mr, Russo. And that certainly is more money in their pocket than the
amount of money they are going to lose.

My. Onexski. This is one philosophy that all banks and issuers
strictly adhere to.

Mr. Russo. I'll tell you, serving on the Communications Subcommit-
tee that I am a member of, we're looking into all of these various mech-
anisms, mechanized functions, the banking committee. Our committee
looks at all the technology. In the future it is going to be so easy to
transfer dollars from one place to another place. If I were these com-
panies, I would be very careful what type of system I use, because we
actually encourage criminal activity by the introduction into cur so-
ciety of credit cards. We have encouraged it. The only way to eliminate
it, in case we can’t turn to the courts, the only way to eliminate it is to
get rid of the cards.

Mr. Omexskr T agree.

Mr. Russo. But the amount of dollars that the companies would lose,
I guess, far outweighs their losses.

T don’t have any questions.

Do you have any, Marvin?

Mer. TorrPing. Yes.

Do you think the fact that they can pass this loss on to the con-
sumers accounts for the use of credit cards in spite of the losses they
may incur by using them?

Mr. Omexnskr I can’t really say that’s totally true, although it is
probably back in the back of the minds of the management of the credit
card issuers.
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Keep in mind, however, our sources of income in the credit card
industry are only twofold. One is on the amount of finance charge that
we are entitled to charge the consumer. That’s regulated, at a maxi-
mum. And the only variable source of income we have is through the
merchants’ discount, which is a fee we charge the merchants for proc-
essing the credit sale. In the competitive business that it is, between
only two large bank credit cards, that merchant discount does not
really offset the cost of processing. So our basic source of income comes
from the service charge. And in that .espect, because it is regulated,
there’s little chance that we really can pass that on to the consumer by
varying that amount.

Mr. Russo. Are there any other questions on the panel? There don’t
seem to be.

Thank vou very much, Mr. Omenski, Mr. Warren, I appreciate it.

Mr. Russo. Qur next and last witness, Mr. Tom Mills, sergeant of
South Central Burglary Division, Kansas City, Mo., Police
Department.

My, Mills, you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF TOM MILLS, SERGEANT, SOUTH CENTRAL BURGLARY
DIVISION, KANSAS CITY, MO., POLICE DEPARTMENT

Mr., Miris. Thank you.

I would just like to begin with a point that the mayor mentioned
earlier, that there aren’t any hard figures available on the amount of
property loss in connection with small businessmen and crimes, which
is true. But I don’t think it was mentioned, and I do have a figure on
the amount of crime loss attributed to the various crimes in the city of
Kansas City during the calendar year of 1976 was $16.5 million. Of
that—there is no way of telling, but I’m sure a large part of it was
lost sis experienced by people who would be classified as small business
people.

Through my experience as a police officer, I do have frequent contact
with both victims as well as perpetrators of a variety of criminal
offenses. Among those, in my current assignment in the burglary unit,
I have contact with owners of businesses that have been burglarized.
I would like to, as a means of introduction perhaps, explain what the
typical contact might involve.

Normally, during the early morning hours, a burglary is discovered,
and I respond to the scene of that burglary, and during the process of
the nvestigation we identify who the owner of this business is. We
are talking primarily about the small business. o : :

'We will contact the owner by telephone and ask him to come to the
scene to provide us with some information that we need to continue
the investigation. Once he does arrive, we oftentimes see a variety of
emotions displayed by this victim, one of which is a feeling of anger,
and sometimes it is anger <lirected at the police because the owner feels
that if, in fact, we were doing the job we're supposed to, the crime
would not have occurred in the first place.

Second, he’s angry at the perpetrator if the individual has been
apprehended or, if he’s not, he’s angry at who might have done this.

He'’s angry at the system, the criminal justice system. He expresses
feelings that if the system worked and these people were caught they
would be put away and they wouldn’t be out doing that.
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We find a feeling of fear often expressed. Fear based on the fact
that if they haven’t been a victim before they are now, and they realize
it can happen to them, and, just as importantly, it may well happen
to them again.

Frequently, a feeling of frustration, frustration that comes with the
realization that something that they've invested so much in, in terms
of money, perhaps a life savings, and this is important to the emotion.
That investment, things have been taken away, damaged or destroyed,
and he feels, and I think realistically so, that his very way of life is
at stake, it is being threatened.

There is a feeling of concern. What can I do to keep this from hap-
pening again? He’s worried about insurance. If he’s fortunate enough
to have insurance, what’s this going to do to the rates that he has?
Will the insurance really cover all of his loss? And if he doesn’t have,
he’s worried, will I be able to get it, and if T get it, what’s it going to
cost me?

He is concerned about what he sees there at his business when he
arrives, the damage, the broken window, the doors torn down, items
inside missing and destroyed.

He’s concerned about getting all this damage and things back in
slome semblance of order so that he can open for business the mext
day. ,
He also is concerned with how is this going to impact on his busi-
ness, and it really does. I think an example of that—let’s consider a
laundry or dry cleaning service, and I as the owner and now vietim,
and one of you as a customer who brought some of your clothing to
me to be cleaned or repaired. In the next day or two you will be com-
ing back to me to get this suit. Perhaps it is important to you because
you have something to do and I have the responsibility of telling you
T’'m sorry, the suit was stolen in a burglary, What’s to be expected, and
often occurs, that you as the customer, tge next time you need some-
thing done, youw're very likely going to take it somewhere else. You
will drive a little further so that you won’t feel like that’s going to
happen. to you again, so it impacts on him almost immediately.

What can be done in terms of methods or approaches to reducing
some of the crime? There are things that the victim can do that have
been discussed this morning. There are things that we, the police, can
do, and are doing, and, just as importantly, there are things that the
community, I feel, can do.

The victim in terms of crime prevention, and that’s been discussed
1o some extent this morning, things, for example, like lights and locks
that can be improved. It has already been said that we do provide as
a part of the service from the police department a security survey of a
business, ‘We encourage people—there’s no charge on. Many of the
things that can be suggested really don’t cost miich. -

Operation identification, I'm sure most of you may be familiar with,
has been discussed some this morning. It involves the marking of
valuable items with an identifiable number so that if in the event those
items are located later by the policy or someone else, there is a system
to see that they are returned to the owner, and that’s & good program
as far as it %oes. But there’s still a need in that area and I would like
to mention that and give you an example of what occurred.

About 2 weeks ago I was involved in the execution of a search
warrant of a location here in town that was known to be occupied
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by criminals who are active in burglary, robbery, and narcotics ac-
tivity, When we entered this residence, we found in this living room
three large clothing racks, similar to what you would see in a store.
They were not only filled but had clothing laying on top of it, and this
was expensive clothes, It included leather jackets, suede coats. I re-
call looking at one lady’s pant suit there valued at $394. The clethes
did, in fact, have labels identifying which stores they came from. But,
unfortunately, that’s not enough to prove that the property is stolen.
The same store might sell 100 of these items, and we have three
of them. We have to be able to show that the three we have are, in fact,
three that were taken in a burglary or some other kind of loss. Now,
that, I recognize, involves probably a lot of work on the part of the
people who own the store to develop some kind of system to mark
these items and inventory them. But in this case, and probably there
was about $11,000 worth of elnthes in there that we feel were stolen.

Interestingly enough, about 2 months prior to the time we served
this warrant, another one was served, and an almost equal amount of
property was recovered. It was removed from the residence, and about
3 weeks later they had it back. The only thing that we got out of
that house that we were able to prove was stolen was a television in the
front room, and we did it through a serial number.,

So if there was some means, and I'm sure there must be something.
We are going to work on it and try and encourage people to identify
some clothing or items like this.

Alarms have been mentioned as another means that the victim can
use to help deter erime, and, certainly; alarms work. We have success
in catching people because the alarms go off. Also there is a problem
associated with them. That was illustrated recently. In Kansas City
we did a 2-year study on alarm systems. We found that 17,531 alarms
were received. Of those 9414 percent were classified as false alarms.

It presents a big problem in terms of manpower and time to handle
those alarms. Now, the 9414 percent is not unusually high when you
consider the national level is 97 percent. But they do work. There are
some problems associated with them.

Another thing that the victim can do, and it is certainly important,
that is assist us in prosecution. If and when we are able to make a
case, we need the help of that victim to insure that the prosecution
can be made. From their point of view, and it has been mentioned
also, it is difficult because it requires time, and frequently time for a
preliminary hearing. That means that they have to be there. The busi-
ness is closed or someone else is running it while they’re there. There
_may be a lot of continnances in-between before it ever gets to circuit
court and goes to trial. -

But the fact remains that if we can’t convince that victim of the
importance and he doesn’t follow through, everything that’s been
done up to and including that point doesn’t really accomplish
anything,

There are some things that the police can do. There are some things
that we're doing here in Kansas City that I think are reasonable and
it works.

First, we recognize that we have a limited amount of resources, per-
sonnel, and time. In my division it would be impossible to investigate
all of the property crimes that occur. To do that, if we attempted it, I
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would have to do several things, cancel everybody’s days off for the
rest of the year and take away their vacation and insist tﬂat they com-
plete investigation on two cases per day. Obviously, that can’t be done.

What we do, and have been doing for some time, and as I said, with
some success, is we’re working in different ways; working patterns
for one thing. We're watching for significant changes of criminal ac-
tivity in a given geographical area. We're also working suspects, peo-
ple that we have 1dentified as career eriminals, ones who are making a
living at stealing.

We will in the very near future be working a lot of fencing activi-
ties, people that receive stolen properties as a way to make a living.
At the present time it won’t do us much good because of the existing
State lavs. It makes it almost impossible to make a fencing case. But
that’s going to be revised, and we will be working the fences.

Another problem that we have, and again, it was brought to me in an
investigation not long ago—it kind of goes along with the fencing—
where does this property go when it is stolen? Well, some of it does
go to fencing. I worked one case, three people involved, all of which
were active criminals, responsible for a tremendous amount of crime
in the city. When we finally made the cases, and after the trial I spent
considerable time talking to one of them whom I almost developed a
rapport with during the investigation. He indicated to me that a lot
of the property that he took, televisions and small appliances, he'd
sell on the street to people that were otherwise average citizens. He
said that he would sit in front of a—for example, if he had a television,
he would go to a store that sells televisions and he would park his car
out in front, and he would watch people come in and out of the shop,
and the person that went in and looked at televisions but didn’t buy
and would come back out, he would approach them on the street and
he would say, “I’ve got a good deal for you. I'll sell you this television
at a greatly reduced price.”” Oftentimes, he said, people felt that the
deal was too good to resist and as a result they bought from him,

One of the biggest things that T think can assist us, the police, and
everyone, for that matter, in having any success in reducing crime,
lies in the area of the community where it is happening. I don’t think
that any behavior that a community, or neighborhood, or city, or State,
whatever level they define as being unacceptable, if it reaches that
level, then T think we will have some success in reducing it. That not
onty deals with crime; we are even talking about litter in tho sirect,
If enough people in that area are concerned about it and think that
something ought to be done, are willing to assist in it, then you will
have success.

We had two recent cases, one of which was in the south part of the
city, that developed. For some reason, a significant number of burgla-
ries started oceurring in the avea, which prior to that had had very
little crime. We designed a strategy that we were going to make, which
we normally don’t do, we'd make every crime scene, every burglary,
out, there. When we did, we would talk to the vietims if we could, and
these were primarily residential situations, but it remains the same no
matter what area you are talking about. We'd talk to the vietim, but,
more importantly, we'd talk to other people in the neighborhood to
see if they’d seen anything and to make sure that they were aware what
kind of problem was developing, Through continued effort on that
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part we got some interest in the neighborhood, in that community, and
began to receive phone calls and information, and cooperation. We
attended community meetings, talked to the people about the problems.
Within a month we had made some arrests, and that area is back to
what had been normal, the erime is not there.

The same thing occurred in the east part of the city. Again the same
approach. This time we weren’t able to make an arrest, but the crime
has stopped out there; they aren’t having a problem any more,

So, in conclusion, what I am saying is there are things that we, as
the police, can do, but if we are going to be effective, it takes a lot of
cooperation from the community. All the community can be potential
victims,

Mr. Russo. I thank you very much, sergeant.

In the Federal Government, we are in the process of putting togther
legislation—it is called witness assistance and compensation laws—
which assists vietims of crimes who suffer bodily harm. One of the ex-
clusions from that particular provision is property crime because if the
Federal Government were to be involved in the program that would
compensate people for loss of property, we wouldn’t have enough
money in this country to support it.

Mr. Mirrs. That is true.

Mr. Russo. But what we set up is a victim’s compensation program,
50 percent funding by the Federal Government and the State sets up a
program. This way we can get citizen participation back into the
criminal justice problem. I think that’s the biggest problem hecanse
only three out of five crimes that are committed 1n this country are even
reported. Part of the reason is that people don’t think the criminal
justice system works. They don’t want to participate in the program.
It frustrates them to have the loss and not even get anybody involved
in the program.

Mr. Skelton?

Mr. SErrox, There’s a great deal in what you are saying, Mr. Chair-
man. Being a former prosecuting attorney, I remember the days that
witnesses would have to come to court and sit and not get to
testify until late in the day or even have to come back on other days.
It is frustrating for them. They don’t want to have to come back
a‘%gxin. It does interfere with the cooperation that you seek from the
citizen.

Let me ask you this, sir, did you hear Director Kelley testify?

Mr. Mirrs. Yes: I did.

Mr. Sxerron. What are your thoughts or do you have any com-
ments on his crime-resistance recommendations ?

Mr. Mrurs. I think it is at the very heart of the problem. The pro-
gram, I know, will work. We have been doing similar things, We don’t
ciz,)ll itt that. But we have been trying to do some things he’s talking
about.

Mr. Russo. Have you participated at all with the FBI in their
program ?

Mr. Mirs. Noj; only on a local level T have.,

Mr. Russo. That may not be a bad idea.

Mr. Srrrron. How do you think you would be accepted locally if
such a program were established with the assistance of the BT and
hopefully even the Small Business Administration.
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Mr. Mms. I think we would have good acceptance. We certainly
have never had any problem working with the Bureau in Kansas City.
r. SKELTON. Frankly, I'm quite interested. I would like to take

the Director up on his offer and establish a program in west central
Missouri to see if we can’t help nip crime in the bud by preventing
1t, and you prevent it by showing people how to resist'it and to be
prepared for the thieves and the credit card users, fraudulent credit
card users, et cetera. So I am going to, for one, I am going to be one
Congressman who is going to take the FBI Director up on his offer.

Mr. Russo, I think the key to the whole thing is getting the business
community behind it. We can only do so much without the business-
men's cooperation, We can put all the things together, but if you
don’t get the local merchants to be willing to take the time out, to
learn the program and to work with the FBI and the local law
enforcement, it would be a problem.

Mr. Mrues. I think that’s the key to the whole system, involvement
of the community as a whole. You have to have it,

Mr. Russo. Steve?

Mr. Lz~nce, Do you have silent alarms here in Kansas City?

Mr, Mrrrs. Yes.

Mr. Lixscu. Roughly, how many businesses and homes have them?

Mr. Micts, I really couldn’t answer that, There ave 2 lot of them.

Mr. LyNcH. Are there problems with silent alarms? Are they very
expensive? Is it a problem for the police department?

Mr. Mits. Yes, they are expensive, and depending on what type
of alarm it is. We don’t have an effective alarm ordinance in the city
at this time. There’s one being made now. We’ll regulate, to some
degree, the companies that are installing them and the kind of equip-
ment that’s installed. At the present time, just about anyone can go
into the alarm business and install about any kind of equipment that
he can sell.

Mr. Lxnce. Do you think the percentage of false alarms would
be just as high for silent alarms as for regular burglary systems?

Mr. Mirrs. Probably not if they were in a separate category. There
are two or three different kinds of silent alarms and they’re normally
pretty effective. Weather will change it. Of course sometimes depend-
ing upon what’s activated the alarm, whether it is sound or moverment.
An animal or something inside will activate the alarm. Anything
mechanical fails occasionally, But I'd say not as high as most of
them.

Mr, Ly~nce. What percentage of your arrests are drug addicts?

Mr. Mitzs, I can't give you an accurate figure on that. At the
present time we are doing something within the Department wherein
if we have contact with a suspect in a case and drugs are involved,
we're making note of that, and hopefully, within probably 6 months
we'll be able to say. It is my personal feeling, just based on contact,
that it is very high, Many of the people. in fact, it is almost to the
point as & matter of routine, when T'm talking to them, I'm interested
in looking at their arms to see if they do, in fact, have tracks, and
frequently they do. ) .

Mr. Lynom. You mentioned a couple of instances where the citizens
were helping out. Do vou find that this is widespread where citizens
in the neighborhoods, businessmen, the citizens themselves, band to-
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gether, controlling neighborhoods? Is that spreading here as it is in
some States?

Mr. Miuzs. It may be some, but I think, unfortunately, a lot of the
help and assistance that we get is a reactive thing to a crisis that’s
Careloped. If it is in an area, such as an area I mentioned, an area
1n the south part of the city, they ~reren’s used to having that kind
of crime out there. If it had been another part of town, it’s an accepted
way. But since they weren’t used to it, nor did they want to have their
neighborhood to become that, that to be normal in their neighborhood,
they were very interested.

If the citizens, the people in the community, and the police team
together like, that there’s no way you can lose. We will be and have
been successful. But it is difficult to get that kind of support.

Mr. Eusso. Mr. Topping has a few questions,

Mr. Torpine. To what extent do the homes utilize burglar alarms
now? Also in this process of identification, do you have or is there
anything that you can usec?

Mr. Muzs. Noj not really. For the most part, in the residence you
have two different things. One, in the area where the majority of the
crime is occurring people probably can’t afford to have the alarms.

The areas where they can afford it, we really aren’t having that much
crime.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much, sergeant. We certainly appre-
ciate your testimony. We thank you very much for coming here.

This is the last witness of the day.

[Mr. Asheroft submitted the following prepared statement for in-
sertion in the hearing record:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF HoON. JOHN ASHCROFT, ATTORNEY (RENERAL,
STATE OF MISSOURI

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee: Small business is not immune to
the problems which beset the rest of American society, In my position as Attorney
(Feneral, T see scores of appeals which illustrate the problem of robberies and
hurglaries against small business owners. But these cases indicate only the few
crimes that are detected, prosecuted, and concluded by conviction. There are
many more crimes that either go undetected or are never prosecuted.

Missouri has passed laws which try to protect all citizens and businesses from
crime—in particular, Missouri statutes prohibit shoplifting, credit card fraud,
“had” check fraud, embezzlement, and stealing. But more than legislation is
needed. Businesses must be willing to report these offenses which are often
called “white collar” crimes. Prosecutors must vigorously enforce current laws.
And courts must get tough against those found guilty. We must take a “gloves
oft” approach tc this type of criminal activity. .

Many Americans mistakenly feel that “white collar” crime has no direct impact
on them. However, the United States Chamber of Commerce estimates that retail
prires of some business have increased up to 15 percent because of these crimes.
As a resuit, every consumer bears the cost of white collar crime which has been
callad a $40 billion dollar problem. .

When prosecuting attorneys will take action against shoplifters and those
who write bad checks, the incidence of these crimes in small businesses can be
lessened. When the courts by their sentences indicate the severity of these
crimes and shosy that they are “collar” blind, crime against small businesses
perhaps ean L« lessened.

In one rural Missouri county, “bad” checks once accounted for 15 to 20 percent
of all checks received. However, once the ¢> nty’'s prosecuting attorney began

prosecuting those who wrote “bad” checks :h« incidence of “bad” checks was.

reduced to 2 percent of all checks received.

-,
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Many areas in Missouri do not participate in credit card sales. Consequently,
shoplifting and “bad” checks remain their most severe problems. It is diffieult
for small businesses to hire enough personnel or obtain enough security devives
to protect against the persistent shoplifter. oven Missouri laws which prohibit
shoplifting, and prosecutors who enforce this law against shoplifters, canuot
solve the problem. Businesses are reluctant to hold a suspected shoplifter although
Missouri law allows the detention of a suspect upon reasonable cause. Businesses
of course want to be absolutely certain that shoplifting has occurred so that its
true customers are not detained, This real fear of losing business by stopping and
detaining a person who is not shoplifting, usually is greater than the fear of
losing articles through shoplifting. Consequently, all congnmers mnst pay for
the higher prices which result from the illegal activities of a few.

I hope that this committee can find practical solutions to combating the effects
of crime against small businesses. These businesses cannot afford the loss which-
results from crime. It is these businesses which need your help.

Mr. Busso. The hearing is adjourned. ’ _
[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.ni., the subcommittee was adjourned, to
reconvene subject to call of the Chair. ]
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